

University of Pennsylvania ScholarlyCommons

Publicly Accessible Penn Dissertations

2021

P2x7 Receptor Stimulation And Elevated Intraocular Pressure Rapidly Alter Microglia Morphology, State Markers, And Cytokine Release

Keith Campagno University of Pennsylvania

Follow this and additional works at: https://repository.upenn.edu/edissertations

Part of the Allergy and Immunology Commons, Immunology and Infectious Disease Commons, Medical Immunology Commons, Ophthalmology Commons, and the Pharmacology Commons

Recommended Citation

Campagno, Keith, "P2x7 Receptor Stimulation And Elevated Intraocular Pressure Rapidly Alter Microglia Morphology, State Markers, And Cytokine Release" (2021). *Publicly Accessible Penn Dissertations*. 5097. https://repository.upenn.edu/edissertations/5097

This paper is posted at ScholarlyCommons. https://repository.upenn.edu/edissertations/5097 For more information, please contact repository@pobox.upenn.edu.

P2x7 Receptor Stimulation And Elevated Intraocular Pressure Rapidly Alter Microglia Morphology, State Markers, And Cytokine Release

Abstract

The P2X7 receptor (P2X7R) is an ionotropic receptor that responds to high concentrations of extracellular adenosine triphosphate (ATP) leading to NF-KB-mediated inflammatory responses. P2X7 receptors are important regulators of microglial cells, the innate immune effector cells of the central nervous system (CNS). P2X7R stimulation and microglial morphological and molecular changes have been implicated in loss of neurons accompanying elevation of intraocular pressure (IOP) and associated ATP release. However, the mechanisms linking these processes remain unclear. Recent developments implicating astrocyte inflammation as the intermediaries between microglia inflammation and neural loss further complicate the relationship. We sought to interrogate the consequences of P2X7R stimulation to microglia morphology, the molecular alterations to microglia and astrocytes, in the retina, and the P2X7R role in loss of neurons from transient elevation of IOP. We administered P2X7R agonist BzATP to mice retinae to examine microglia morphological differences and inflammatory gene expression differences. This work was supported with in vitro exposure of cultured microglia to P2X7R stimulation. Finally, we used a model of elevated IOP to determine the effects on microglia and astrocytes. We found that retinal exposure to BzATP led to process retraction and elevation of Iba1 in microglia, as well as elevation of both pro-inflammatory (Tnfa, Nos2) and anti-inflammatory (Arg1, Chil3) markers. Transient elevation of IOP induced similar microglial process retraction and retinal gene expression, and these morphological and molecular differences were dampened in retinae derived from P2X7-/- mice. BzATP-injected retinae upregulated genes associated with induction of astrocyte neurotoxic inflammation. Finally, loss of neural populations in retinae subjected to elevated IOP was reduced in retinae from P2X7-/- mice. Furthermore, as P2X7R affects multiple metabolic processes, we sought to review literature to examine the intersection between microglial P2X7R stimulation and microglia phagocytosis or autophagy. We outlined P2X7Rmediated reduction of phagocytosis, transient induction of autophagy, and disruption of microglia lysosomes with longer exposure, and demonstrated a role for lysosomal leakage in cytokine release. These studies highlight the diverse consequences of microglial P2X7R stimulation, and indicate that stimulation plays a key role in retinal degeneration accompanying elevated IOP.

Degree Type

Dissertation

Degree Name Doctor of Philosophy (PhD)

Graduate Group Pharmacology

First Advisor Claire Mitchell

Keywords

ATP, Glaucoma, Mechanical Strain, Microglia, Neuroinflammation, P2X7

Subject Categories

Allergy and Immunology | Immunology and Infectious Disease | Medical Immunology | Ophthalmology | Pharmacology

This dissertation is available at ScholarlyCommons: https://repository.upenn.edu/edissertations/5097

P2X7 RECEPTOR STIMULATION AND ELEVATED INTRAOCULAR PRESSURE RAPIDLY

ALTER MICROGLIA MORPHOLOGY, STATE MARKERS, AND CYTOKINE RELEASE

Keith Campagno

A DISSERTATION

in

Pharmacology

Presented to the Faculties of the University of Pennsylvania

in

Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the

Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

2021

Supervisor of Dissertation

Claire Mitchell, Ph.D. Professor of Physiology

Graduate Group Chairperson

Julie Blendy, Ph.D. Professor of Pharmacology

Dissertation Committee

Kelly Jordan-Sciutto, Ph.D., Professor, Basic & Translational Sciences

Donita Brady, Ph.D., Harrison McCrea Dickson, M.D. and Clifford C. Baker, M.D. Presidential

Associate Professor of Cancer Biology

Joshua Dunaief, M.D., Ph.D. Adele Niessen Professor of Opthalmology

Jorge Alvarez, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, Pathology

This thesis work is dedicated to my parents.

One night my father was helping me install a water heater. I was learning soldering from him. One hour drive to my place, two hours of work. On his way home, my sister called with a medical emergency and needed a babysitter. My father drove clear across South Jersey and stayed with them until the next morning just to make sure her kids were alright that night.

If he can work hard, so can I.

The following story is likely an amalgamation. One day my mother received her scores back from her New York statewide Regents exams. She did well on all exams, and they needed to confirm with the state that her score in French was perfect. Some unspecified time later, the Guidance Counselor sat her down and told her she can be anything she wants to be: secretary, schoolteacher, or librarian.

I have been angry ever since.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

When I entered this PhD program, I wanted to learn how to think like a scientist. With the years of continued engagement, challenge, and support of Dr. Claire Mitchell, I am proud to say that I have achieved that goal. She has always supported my endeavors, inside and outside of the lab, and pushed me to grow beyond my comfort zone. And beyond that, she was always willing to help me work through a problem, whether that be an experimental setback, or to structure a manuscript. But more than anything, she encouraged me to be proud of my work as a scientist, when all too often my natural skepticism took hold and I saw only gaps in knowledge. For that, I thank her.

I would be remiss if I did not thank Dr. Wennan Lu as well. He is, quite honestly, one of the most scientifically knowledgeable human beings I know. There never was a time where I would suggest a paper that he had not already read, nor a technique that he already understood. As I grew as a scientist, my irregular pestering of questions became regular meetings where I would bounce ideas and plan experiments with him. A 'good job' from him was reason to be proud.

The Mitchell Lab was a wonderful and supportive environment to work in. I would like to thank all of the members who I have asked for help, to teach me a technique, or to ask for suggestions. I started in the lab with Dr. Nestor Más Gómez and Dr. Farraj Albalawi, both of whom helped mentor me. I work now with Dr. Lily See and Dr. Puttipong Sripinun, and we collaborate on experiments, and offer each other assistance (too often its them helping me and not vice versa). Collaborating with Dr. Assraa Hassan Jassim allowed me to plan experiments through Covid, to gain a different perspective in retinal research, and to facilitate writing a review. Furthermore, two undergraduate students were instrumental to the development of the data in this project. Aurora Cenaj and Huen-Yee Tso are, quite honestly, two of the most competent undergraduates that I have ever met. Together they ran too many qPCR plates.

I would also like to thank my Thesis Committee for asking delving questions and guide my project. Dr. Kelly Jordan Sciutto, Dr. Donita Brady, Dr. Jorge Alvarez, and Dr. Joshua Dunaief would ask piercing questions, but never hesitate to laugh at Committee Meetings.

I could not have arrived here without the help of my undergraduate mentor at Rutgers University, Dr. Bonnie Firestein, and the graduate student I worked with, Dr. Mihir Patel. Together, they taught me the basics of good experimentation and critical thinking. It was Dr. Firestein who encouraged me to pursue a PhD, and I would not be here without her mentorship.

I would also like to thank my time at Cooper Wilbert Burial Vault Co., where I worked for a substantial portion of my young adult life. Paul, Beth, and Faith Cooper never hesitated to offer a helping hand, or time off, and knew that my ambitions lay elsewhere. Brian Svitak is, quite honestly, the greatest boss I have ever had. I have learned more about management from him than anyone else.

I would not be here were it not for the numerous kindnesses of my friends, who took me in, fed me, and kept me calm. Ian, Kayla, Leah, Bobby, Christin, Vineet, Kuldeep, Claire, Emily, and Gabi kept me engaged at UPenn. Tom, Sam, Drew, and Patty are friends who I count as extensions of myself. I am not me without them. My brother Craig, and sisters Sarah and Cindy kept me laughing. And of course my parents, Thomas and Jeanne Campagno, who would sit at the kitchen table and listen to me talk about my project. Your pride in me kept me going, and my care for you kept me strong. Thank you.

ABSTRACT

P2X7 RECEPTOR STIMULATION AND ELEVATED INTRAOCULAR PRESSURE RAPIDLY ALTER MICROGLIA MORPHOLOGY, STATE MARKERS, AND CYTOKINE RELEASE Keith Campagno

Claire Mitchell

The P2X7 receptor (P2X7R) is an ionotropic receptor that responds to high concentrations of extracellular adenosine triphosphate (ATP) leading to NF-KB-mediated inflammatory responses. P2X7 receptors are important regulators of microglial cells, the innate immune effector cells of the central nervous system (CNS). P2X7R stimulation and microglial morphological and molecular changes have been implicated in loss of neurons accompanying elevation of intraocular pressure (IOP) and associated ATP release. However, the mechanisms linking these processes remain unclear. Recent developments implicating astrocyte inflammation as the intermediaries between microglia inflammation and neural loss further complicate the relationship. We sought to interrogate the consequences of P2X7R stimulation to microglia morphology, the molecular alterations to microglia and astrocytes, in the retina, and the P2X7R role in loss of neurons from transient elevation of IOP. We administered P2X7R agonist BzATP to mice retinae to examine microglia morphological differences and inflammatory gene expression differences. This work was supported with in vitro exposure of cultured microglia to P2X7R stimulation. Finally, we used a model of elevated IOP to determine the effects on microglia and astrocytes. We found that retinal exposure to BzATP led to process retraction and elevation of lba1 in microglia, as well as elevation of both pro-inflammatory (Tnfa, Nos2) and anti-inflammatory (Arg1, Chil3) markers. Transient elevation of IOP induced similar microglial process retraction and retinal gene expression, and these morphological and molecular differences were dampened in retinae derived from P2X7^{-/-} mice. BzATP-injected retinae upregulated genes associated with induction of astrocyte neurotoxic inflammation. Finally, loss of neural populations in retinae subjected to elevated IOP was reduced

in retinae from P2X7^{-/-} mice. Furthermore, as P2X7R affects multiple metabolic processes, we sought to review literature to examine the intersection between microglial P2X7R stimulation and microglia phagocytosis or autophagy. We outlined P2X7R-mediated reduction of phagocytosis, transient induction of autophagy, and disruption of microglia lysosomes with longer exposure, and demonstrated a role for lysosomal leakage in cytokine release. These studies highlight the diverse consequences of microglial P2X7R stimulation, and indicate that stimulation plays a key role in retinal degeneration accompanying elevated IOP.

DEDICATION	Error! Bookmark not defined.
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	
ABSTRACT	v
LIST OF TABLES	ix
LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS	x
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	
1.1 What is 'neuroinflammation'?	1
1.2 The P2X7 receptor: diverse functions a	Ind inflammatory consequences1
1.3 Neuroinflammatory Glia in the CNS	5
1.4 Inflammation in glaucoma and models	of elevated retinal pressure9
1.5 Phagocytosis and Autophagy	16
1.6 Dissertation goals	19
CHAPTER 2: RAPID MORPHOLOGIC CHA AND UPREGULATION OF MIXED MICRO MARKERS INDUCED BY P2X7 RECEPTO INTRAOCULAR PRESSURE	ANGES TO MICROGLIAL CELLS GLIAL ACTIVATION STATE R STIMULATION AND INCREASED
2.1 Abstract	21
2.2 Introduction	
2.3 Materials and Methods	23
2.4 Results	30
2.5 Discussion	30
2.6 Figures	40
CHAPTER 3: STIMULATION OF THE P2X GENERATION OF NEUROTOXIC REACTI	7 RECEPTOR CONTRIBUTES TO VE ASTROCYTES57
3.1 Abstract	57
3.2 Introduction	58
3.3 Methods	59
3.4 Results	61
3.5 Discussion	62
3.6 Figures	66

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER 4: THE P2X7 RECEPTOR IN MICROGLIAL CELLS MODULATES THE ENDOLYSOSOMAL AXIS, AUTOPHAGY AND PHAGOCYTOSIS
4.1 Abstract71
4.2 Introduction72
4.3 Extracellular ATP and P2X ₇ receptors73
4.4 Microglia, inflammation, and clearance75
4.5 P2X ₇ receptor and microglial states77
4.6 P2X ₇ receptors and phagocytosis by microglial cells
4.7 P2X ₇ and regulation of lysosome pH and autophagosome maturation80
4.8 Manipulation of autophagy by the P2X ₇ receptor82
4.9 Effect of priming and autophagy on P2X ₇ receptor mediated inflammatory responses
4.10 The P2X ₇ receptor activates the NLRP3 inflammasome via lysosomal leakage and cathepsin B86
4.11 Discussion
4.12 Figures92
CHAPTER 5: CONCLUSION AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS
5.1 General conclusions96
5.2 Activation of microglia is an early event after elevation of IOP
5.3 P2X7R stimulation and microglial activation states
5.4 P2X7R stimulation induces reactive astrocytes104
5.5 Intersection between P2X7R inflammation, phagocytosis, and autophagy.105
5.6 Current clinical applications of P2X7R antagonists107
5.8 Summary
BIBLIOGRAPHY110

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1: Antibodies used for immunofluorescent staining	25
Table 2.2: Primers used for qPCR (Chapter 2)	26
Table 3.1: Primers used for qPCR (Chapter 3)	60
Table 5.1 Clinical trials utilizing P2X7R inhibition or assessment	108

LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS

Figure 1.1. General functions of the P2X7 receptor Figure 1.2. Structure of the retina Figure 1.3. The eye in health and disease Figure 2.1. Retinal P2X7 receptor stimulation leads to activated microglia morphology and gene expression	3 10 12 40
Figure 2.2. <i>Ex vivo</i> retinal whole mount P2X7 receptor stimulation activates microglia Figure 2.3. Isolated microglial cells express P2X7 receptor on protein and functional levels	42 43
Figure 2.4. Isolated retinal microglia respond to P2X7 receptor stimulation with rapid retraction, gene activation but not migration	44
Figure 2.5. Elevation of IOP releases ATP and activates microglia through P2X7 receptor involvement	46
Figure 2.6. Microglial activation in bead model of sustained ocular hypertension Figure 2.7. Ganglion cell death and microglial activation Supplementary Figure S2.1. Details of Sholl and other image analysis Supplementary Figure S2.2. Validation of observer scoring Supplementary Figure S2.3. Confirmation of cellular identity of isolated microglial cells Supplementary Figure S2.4. Videos demonstrating microglial retraction with exposure to BzATP	48 49 51 52 53 54
Supplementary Figure S2.5. Microglia and Retinal Ganglion cell counts in the retina Figure 3.1. BzATP-injected retinae express microglia activation genes	56 66
Figure 3.2. P2X7R stimulation leads to elevated gene expression of neurotoxic astrocyte genes	67
Figure 3.3. Elevated IOP leads to upregulation of genes associated with induction of neurotoxic astrocytes	68
Figure 3.4. Elevation of IOP leads to expression of astrocyte reactivity genes Figure 3.5. Proposed model of P2X7-medated Astrocyte Neurotoxicity Figure 4.1. P2X7 receptor modulation of clearance pathways in microglial cells Figure 4.2. Inflammasome activation by the P2X7 receptor and the balance between priming and autophagic degradation of inflammasome components	69 70 92 94
Figure 4.3. ATP-dependent IL-1β release from primary microglial cells involves cathepsin B	95

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1 What is 'neuroinflammation'?

Inflammation is the process by which immune cells respond to harmful stimuli, such as damaged tissue or pathogens. Within the Central Nervous System (CNS), neuroinflammation is mediated by glial populations that communicate with direct interaction, chemokines, cytokines, and reactive oxygen species (ROS) as a protective mechanism to eliminate pathogens, repair tissue and restore homeostasis⁴³⁷. The context and duration of the neuroinflammatory processes determine if the outcomes are beneficial or detrimental, but are currently appreciated as encompassing a large role in neurodegenerative conditions^{92,149,437}. Amelioration of neurodegenerative conditions requires close study of the cell origin, effectors, and receptors that contribute to neural pathogenic neuroinflammation.

1.2 The P2X7 receptor: diverse functions and inflammatory consequences

In 1972, adenosine triphosphate was proposed to be more than a mere intracellular energy molecule, but an important regulator of neurotransmission in nerve stimulation of gut and bladder smooth muscles⁴⁹ Furthermore, ATP was found to be released with neural stimulation in the peripheral and Central Nervous Systems (CNS)⁴⁹. Since then, identification of receptors that are stimulated with purines has led to a deeper understanding of inflammation arising from danger signals and tissue injury. These receptors are classified into P1 receptors, which respond to adenosine, and P2 receptors, which are stimulated with adenosine diphosphate (ADP) or ATP. P2 receptors themselves are subdivided into ionotropic P2X receptors, which bind ATP, and P2Y metabotropic receptors, which respond to ATP and ADP²³⁴.

The P2X7 receptor (P2X7R) is a member of the P2X ionotropic purinergic receptor family that is permeable to Na⁺ and Ca²⁺ influx, and K⁺ efflux. Seven mammalian receptors of the P2X family have been discovered to date, with P2X7 being the newest discovery³⁹⁵. P2X7R is a homo-trimeric receptor⁴¹³ that alters conformation to open at high (0.1 to 5 mM) concentrations of

ATP^{107,395}. Each P2X7 subunit consists of an extracellular loop that participates in agonist and antagonist binding, and cytoplasmic N- and C-terminal domains^{148,184,273}. Interestingly, P2X7R does not desensitize after binding due to a C-cys anchor binding to the inner plasma membrane via palmitoyl groups²⁷³.

Experimental evidence has indicated that P2X7R has three major physiological states, which are dependent upon concentration of ATP and length of stimulation^{90,110,184} (Figure 1.1). In the closed state, unstimulated by ATP, P2X7R can act as a scavenger receptor that can phagocytose bacteria and apoptotic cell material¹³⁹⁻¹⁴¹. This property of P2X7R is of particular interest in the CNS, as P2X7R-mediated scavenger receptor activity is inhibited when exposed to the serum fraction that contains zinc- or copper-glycoproteins¹³⁷. Upon exposure to sufficient concentrations of ATP, phagocytic capacity is inhibited¹³⁹, and the trimeric subunits rotate to open and allow ion passage. Elimination of phagocytic capacity after exposure to ATP is likely due to dissociation from the P2X7 receptor from cytoskeletal component non-muscle myosin heavy chain IIA with roughly the same kinetic timing as channel opening¹³⁸. Channel opening and ion passage is associated with the most studied aspects of P2X7R signaling, with numerous downstream effectors driven by direct interactions²¹⁰, by K⁺ efflux²⁹⁴, or Ca²⁺ influx⁶⁹, activating metabolic pathways, autophagy, death pathways, and especially inflammation³¹⁴.

A putative third function of P2X7R stimulation is a macropore opening. Exposure to ATP *in vitro* at higher concentrations or for prolonged time (on the order of seconds¹⁸⁴) allows for permeation of large molecules of up to 900 Da. The mechanisms leading to pore formation remain unclear. Truncation of the unstructured C-terminus eliminated large molecule permeation while maintaining channel activity^{2,395}. The subsequent cell death demonstrated with *in vitro* experimentation contributed to the labeling of P2X7R as a "death receptor"^{395,420}. The labeling is questionable; it has since been demonstrated that P2X7R stimulation may promote proliferation^{28,284}, even in environments with elevated ATP levels, such as the tumor microenvironment^{89,91} Additionally, widespread distribution of P2X7R indicates that cell death

should be much more common^{89,91}. Furthermore, macropore opening has never been observed *in vivo*, suggesting that macropore opening may be an artifact of *in vitro* manipulation⁹¹.



The most widely recognized inflammatory pathway downstream of P2X7R signaling is the NOD-, LRR, and pyrin domain-containing protein 3 (NLRP3) Inflammasome. The NLRP3 inflammasome is a multimeric compound that acts as an intracellular sensor responding to a number of danger signals and producing cytokine Interleukin 1 β (IL-1 β)¹²⁹. Canonical inflammasome activity is a two-step process. In the first step, dubbed "priming", pathogen- or damage-associated molecular patterns (PAMP and DAMPs, respectively) signal through Toll-Like Receptors (TLRs) leading to transcription factor NF- κ B to translocate into the nucleus^{153,282}. Translocation leads to upregulation of inflammasome components, including NLRP3, pro-caspase 1, and the pro-form of IL-1 β ³⁹⁶. In the second step, "activation", effectors cause assembly of NLRP3 with apoptosis-associate speck like protein containing caspase recruitment domain (ASC), and procaspase-1 (itself cleaved to its mature form). The inflammasome then cleaves pro-IL-1 β into its

mature form for release through cleaved gasdermin D pore³⁹⁶. Assembly of the NLRP3 inflammasome activation commonly requires K⁺ efflux²⁹⁴, but reactive oxygen species (ROS)¹⁷, Cathepsin B (CatB)⁶¹ and direct P2X7R-NLRP3 interaction¹¹⁴ have also been implicated. P2X7R is the most potent activator of the NLRP3 inflammasome^{114,129}. P2X7R stimulation and downstream inflammatory processes are complicated that merit in-depth examination.

P2X7R stimulation of cytokines is not limited to the IL-1 family. P2X7R stimulation alone is sufficient to cause NF-κB translocation to the nucleus, and therefore act as its own "priming" agent^{124,211} through direct interaction with myeloid differentiation primary-response protein 88 (MyD88), an adaptor protein for TLRs²⁴². NF-κB signaling leads to transcription of a number of cytokines more than simply the IL-1 family, including IL-6, IL-12, and TNF- α^{239} , and may regulate production nitric oxide via nitric oxide synthetase^{118,297}. Interestingly, NF-κB signaling appears to be stimulus-specific, with DNA binding and gene expression (in epithelial cells)³⁸, or NF-κB monomer composition (in microglia cell lines)¹⁰⁶ differing based upon the stimulus. Taken all together, a full understanding of P2X7 receptor cytokine profile will elucidate specific inflammatory effectors.

The benefits of P2X7 inflammatory response against a pathogenic insult are well studied³⁵⁹. In contrast, the inflammatory response within the CNS generally contributes to progression of chronic neurodegenerative diseases¹⁷³. However, the effects of P2X7R stimulation are context-dependent. P2X7R inhibition exacerbates negative effects in models of ischemia, epilepsy, and Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis, or results in conflicting effects in Alzheimer's disease (AD) progression that are likely dependent on the mouse model¹⁹⁴. Differential effects of receptor antagonism can be attributed to the timing of intervention within the context of the disease, where early inhibition of P2X7R increased microglial and astrocyte reactivity, and reduced motor performance¹⁰, while later inhibits. But additional considerations must be made to signaling in specific cell populations. P2X7R is widely expressed in many cell types, but at higher concentrations in microglia^{189,395} where it is implicated in microglia neuroinflammatory processes³.

eye^{233,421}. A comprehensive understanding of P2X7R signaling need to incorporate time- and cellspecific outcomes into analyses.

1.3 Neuroinflammatory Glia in the CNS

Microglia. Microglia are the primary innate immune effector cells of the CNS. They comprise 10-15% of all tissue cells within the CNS compartments^{220,283}. Unlike other neural cell populations which are derived from the neuroectoderm, microglia develop from erythromyeloid progenitor cells that migrate from the yolk sac early in development¹⁹⁸. Once established, microglia adopt a ramified morphology and 'scan' the parenchymal environment with elongated processes^{88,305}, where they perform numerous functions to maintain homeostasis, including phagocytosis of apoptotic cells, synaptic pruning, and facilitation of communication between cells^{224,397}. Microglia are long lived resident cells of the CNS, with region specific turnover between 8-41 months in mice^{117,219,407}, and up to an average of 4.2 years in humans^{11,342}. In health, neurons themselves regulate microglia homeostasis with secretion of survival ligands such as interleukin-34 (IL-34)^{134,311}, or Transforming Growth Factor beta (TGF- β)^{35,54}, a Colony-Stimulating 1 Factor receptor (CSF1R) ligand¹⁰⁰, or immunoquiescence-promoting factors such as Cx3CL1⁷⁸ and CD200^{44,313}. The phagocytic and neuroinflammatory functions that microglia perform are context specific. In maintaining synaptic plasticity or promoting tissue repair^{259,361}, they promote positive outcomes. But in cases of neurodegenerative conditions, they can contribute to ongoing pathology resolution, increased synaptic phagocytosis, or chronic inflammation^{92,130}.

Microglia are morphologically plastic cells. In an immunoquiescent state, microglia extend processes to synapses to surveil the environmental milieu^{88,305,358}. Process ramification and surveillance in the resting state is maintained by tonic activation of THIK-1 channels²⁶⁰, TAM receptor tyrosine kinases¹¹³, and type-II myosin motors²⁷⁶. Upon exposure to PAMPs, DAMPs, or cytokines, microglia undergo several cell state changes^{88,305,382}, in a process referred to as 'activation' ¹⁵¹. Activation is accompanied by a diverse number of morphological and molecular changes. Morphologically, microglia somas enlarge and processes retract and thicken, giving

microglia a 'bushy' appearance ^{88,382}. Molecular changes, including cytokine secretion and transcriptional changes follow morphological alteration^{88,308}. Molecular alterations occurring late in the process of activation involve upregulation of lonized calcium binding adaptor molecule 1 (lba1)¹⁷⁶ and Cx3C chemokine receptor 1 (Cx3CR1)^{64,133}. Both proteins are expressed on microglia and macrophage populations, and their upregulation are useful markers of inflammatory microglial activation. Interestingly, downregulation of microglia identity markers, which distinguish CNS-resident microglia from peripheral macrophage populations, are downregulated. P2Y12 is the major chemotactic receptor responsible for migration towards sites of ATP, and is downregulated in a timeframe long after its chemotactic role is fulfilled¹⁵⁴. Transcriptional downregulation of identity marker TMEM119 occurs in inflammatory conditions²⁵. Although these markers fulfill diverse roles in the physiology of the immune response, the assessment of these markers together provide a useful understanding of the inflammatory environment.

Microglial activation have traditionally been divided into several states, simplified into classical activation or M1 (M1), or alternative activation (M2)⁷⁷. Classical activation is associated with neuroinflammatory process, and polarization with response to PAMPs and DAMPs. Classical activation effectors are varied, but include cytokines such as interferon gamma (IFN γ), which signals via the STAT1 pathway leading to transcription of IRFs factors. Lipopolysaccharides (LPS), which are bacterial components, lead to inflammation via signaling through Toll-Like Receptor 4 (TLR4), leading to NF- κ B translocation into the nucleus and production of inflammatory molecules. Gene and protein upregulation include several inflammatory cytokines, such as Interleukin 1 β (IL-1 β), IL-6, Tumor Necrosis Factor (TNF), and redox molecules such as Nitrous Oxide (NO), with similar genetic markers identifying cell state (e.g. *II1b, II6, Tnfa, Nos2*). Alternative activation (M2) has traditionally been subdivided into subcategories itself. M2a alternative activation is entered with chemokines IL-4 or IL-13 through the STAT6 signaling, and is associated with tissue repair and regeneration. It is marked by canonical alternative activation markers Arginase 1 (Arg-1 with gene expression of *Arg1*), YM1 (*Chil3*), and Insulin Growth Factor 1 (IGF-1). M2b is associated with

immunomodulatory state with marked expression of IL-10 (*II10*), while M2c is exemplified by acquired deactivation, with expression of Versican Proteoglycan (VCAN/VCAN).

While these divisions offer useful indications of physiological responses by microglia, developments since the implementation of these categorizations has pointed to the complexity of microglia responses to environmental stimuli^{243,288,336}. Inflammatory activation into a mixed classical/alternative activation state has been found in several models^{103,292,336}. Interestingly the prototypical pro- and anti-inflammatory markers inducible nitrous oxide synthetase (INOS/NOS-2) and Arg1, respectively, metabolize the same substrate, L-arginine²⁸⁹, and have been utilized as prototypical pro- and anti-inflammatory markers. Elevation of arginine 1 had dampened the elevation of *Nos2* or release of redox species^{57,192}. Microglia cell state is complex, and not permanent, and microglia can exhibit a mix of classical and alternative activation gene expression²⁸⁸, and the balance of pro- and anti-inflammatory gene expression can be altered with external stimuli¹²⁵. Close examination of gene expression remains a viable approach to understanding inflammatory effects.

Astrocytes. They constitute up to 40% of all glial populations in the parenchyma¹⁵⁸, yet care must be taken as they constitute a heterogeneous population³⁶³. Astrocytes maintain homeostasis by regulating extracellular glutamine, neurotransmitters, and ion concentrations^{72,376}. As with microglia, positive or negative contributions to neurodegeneration are context-dependent. Recent work has pointed to astrocyte as contributors to neurotoxicity when activated by cytokines TNF- α , IL-1 α , and C1q^{145,231,232}. Modeled on traditional definitions of microglial cell state, these A1 neurotoxic are transcriptionally defined by gene expression from lipopolysaccharides (LPS)⁴⁴⁴. A1 astrocytes have been observed in post-mortem tissue from patients with Huntington's disease (HD), Parkinson's disease (PD), amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), and AD ²³¹. However, the mechanism of neurotoxicity remains unknown. Regardless, induction into A1 neuroinflammatory state reduced neural synapse formation using *in vitro* cocultures²³¹. Upstream mediators leading to A1 astrocyte polarization are understudied, and remain an interesting avenue of research. Inhibition of A1 astrocyte conversion with exposure to a glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor (GLP1R) was

observed *in vivo* in a model of glaucoma³⁸³, and *in vivo* and *in vitro* in models of exposure to PD protein alpha-synuclein⁴⁴². As P2X7R stimulation induces secretion of TNF-α and IL-1α from microglia^{155,370}, microglial P2X7R presents a lucrative target for amelioration of A1-astrocyte response.

The definitions of A2 astrocytes are derived from gene expression⁴⁴⁴ and expression of trophic factors¹²⁸. A2 astrocyte functions have been identified primarily from analysis of ischemia¹²⁸, where A2 astrocytes are characterized by secretion of growth-promoting factors. Viral knockdown of protein deglycase DJ-1 after transient middle cerebral artery occlusion (tMCAO) reduced neuron survival, putatively via prevention of astrocyte Nfr2 translocation to the nucleus and subsequent reduction of glutathione secretion³²¹. Astrocytes exposed to factors from bone-marrow replacement with Bone Marrow Stromal Cells (rBMSCs) then subsequently subjected to ischemia showed elevated expression of Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor (BDNF), basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF), and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF)¹²¹, thus the insinuating that exposure to rBMSCs induce A2 reactive astrocytes²³⁰.

As with microglia, clear delineations of "pro-inflammatory A1" versus "neuroprotective A2" are simplistic, but useful models of more complex phenomena^{128,230}. RNA sequencing has identified five subpopulations of astrocytes within the CNS that were not regionally specific¹⁸⁶. Furthermore, transcriptional diversity was observed even within layers of the cerebral cortex¹⁸. Astrocyte reactivity is currently being redefined to address pathology-specific cell 'states' but currently remains a tool to understand neuroinflammatory environment¹⁰¹.

In the CNS, neurotoxic A1 astrocytes are induced with proinflammatory cytokines tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF- α), interleukin 1 alpha (IL-1 α), and complement component C1q²³¹. Specific origin of these factors has not been explored adequately, but microglia are hypothesized to be the likely candidates for expression of these factors²³⁰. Microglia exposed to LPS in co-culture models do express these factors, and subsequent exposure of cultured astrocytes to conditioned media containing the factors resulted in polarization towards an A1 phenotype²³¹. Within the CNS, TNF- α^{330} , C1q⁴⁷, and IL-1 α^{15} are all primarily expressed or induced by microglia. However, ablation

of microglia failed to preserve loss of retinal neural populations after injury, as part of the work that popularized neurotoxic astrocyte mediated inflammation²³¹. Although microglia likely play a large role in production of factors that induce neurotoxic astrocytes²³² origins of these cytokines should be confirmed. Moreover, the triggers which initiate the release of these components from microglia, and ultimately promote the astrocyte response, are unclear.

1.4 Inflammation in glaucoma and models of elevated retinal pressure

The retina is an "outpouching" of the CNS that functions to translate light entering the eye into neural signals¹³⁵. It is organized into several discrete synaptic layers supported physically and metabolically by glial populations, with photoreceptors and epithelial cells comprising the outermost layer of the retina (Figure 1.2). Photoreceptors synapse on bipolar and horizontal cells at the Outer Plexiform Layer (OPL) to transmit light signals received on photoreceptors into neural signals. Bipolar cells act as interneurons, and synapse on Retinal Ganglion Cells (RGCs) at the Inner Plexiform Layer (IPL). Retinal ganglion cells (RGCs) are the primary neuronal populations of the retina. Their nuclei define the Retinal Ganglion Cell Layer (RGCL/GCL). With Müller Glia, RGC axons comprise the Nerve Fiber Layer (NFL) as axon tracts are directed to the optic nerve¹⁶⁶.

There exist three major populations of glial cells of the retina. Retinal astrocytes and Müller glia constitute macroglial populations, and microglia³³⁹ (Figure 1.2). Retinal astrocytes are located at the NFL and the RGCL. Müller glia span the retina between the ONL and the NFL, and are the primary glial population of the retina³³⁹. Müller glia and astrocytes perform many of the same functions within the retina (with Müller glia acting as main homeostatic effectors), including recycling of neurotransmitters, ion buffering, and clearance of water that may accumulate with ion accumulation or temporary imbalances of vitreal fluid flow³³⁹.

Microglia perform similar roles in the retina as the CNS by maintaining synaptic homeostasis, phagocytosing dead cells, and responding to environmental stimuli with inflammatory effectors In the healthy, mature retina, microglia are uniformly spaced. tiling the planes of the RGCL, IPL, and OPL³⁵⁵. Retinal microglia also exhibit slow turnover^{257,310}, a feature which may

9



contribute to age-related inflammation²⁵⁶. Distribution in the RGCL, IPL, and OPL allow microglia dynamic contact with axonal, dendritic, and synaptic compartments of neurons³⁷⁴. microglia homeostatic function in the healthy retina is relatively understudied, but roles are similar to those in the CNS, in that they maintain synaptic health and phagocytose apoptotic cells³⁷⁴. Chronic ablation of microglia for thirty days led to altered responses to light and increased synaptic degeneration⁴²⁵, confirming that microglia play an active role in healthy retinae.

Glaucoma. Glaucoma is a progressive retinal degenerative disease that affected nearly 80 million people by 2020^{375,428}. In the United States and Europe, the majority of cases consist of Primary Open Angle Glaucoma (POAG) whereby the drainage angle of the trabecular meshwork remains open⁴²⁸. POAG patients can suffer from irreversible vision loss, with some patients suffering complete blindness⁴²⁸. The major risk factors for onset of glaucoma are age, elevated intraocular pressure (IOP), and a thin cornea³³⁴, with conventional definition of elevated IOP as being greater than 21 mm Hg⁴²⁸. IOP elevation is caused by increased production of aqueous humor or decreased outflow through the trabecular meshwork at the anterior chamber of the eye³⁸⁰ (Figure 1.3). Onset of elevated IOP can occur years or decades prior to measurable loss of visual function⁴²⁸, suggesting a link between pressure and retinal damage. Current treatments focus on lowering IOP with surgical intervention or therapeutic eye drops, but disease progression can continue even when patients maintain normal IOP^{136,156,333}. The processes connecting elevated pressure at the anterior of the eye connecting to RGC damage at the posterior of the eye are unclear. Several pathogenic factors have been suggested to contribute to glaucomatic progression, such as elevated glutamate levels, ischemic events, oxidative stress, and immune activation⁴¹⁵, but further study is merited.

ATP has been found in the aqueous humor of patients suffering from Primary Acute Angle Closed Glaucoma (PAACG)⁴⁴⁸ and Primary Chronic Angle Closed Glaucoma (PCACG)²²³, in addition to POAG³³². In the instances of PAACG and PCACG, elevated ATP levels correlated to elevation of IOP^{223,448}. Increased ATP was detected in Rat, Mouse, and Primate eyes after elevation of IOP. Also, loss of RGCs observed in the episcleral vein scarring model of chronic IOP elevation in rats and the genetic mouse models²⁵⁰. Altogether, this indicates that purinergic signaling may link elevated IOP to RGC damage.

Measurement of the effects of mechanical strain in glaucoma are driven by a number of rodent model systems, with accompanying strengths and weaknesses. The most common genetic model in use is the DBA/2J inbred model, whereby onset of IOP elevations occur at 7-9 months resulting from iris atrophy²²⁹ The DBA/2J is a useful model to study the effects of chronic elevated

IOP and subsequent loss of RGCs. However, IOP elevations were inconsistent and noninvasive tonometry measurements were complicated by corneal calcification⁴¹⁶. Additionally, about 20% of the mice develop major complications, which result in high rate of omission from data analysis⁴¹⁶,



casting doubt on the utility of the model. In non-transgenic models, IOP elevations can be achieved for days to weeks through mechanical manipulation of outflow. Increasing outflow resistance through episcleral vein cauterization (EVC) or injection of hypertonic solution resulting in elevated IOP within a week and lasting up to several weeks, with moderate variability of IOP elevation among subjects^{87,291,368}. Scleral damage is common with cauterization, complicating the phenotypic results³⁴⁹. Though less technically demanding than EVC, hypertonic saline injection requires weekly or biweekly injections to maintain elevated IOP²⁷⁴. Success at manipulating outflow with less injury has been found with injection of magnetic microbeads to block the trabecular meshwork^{352,356}. As with hypertonic saline injection, a second injection is often required to sustain elevation of IOP after several weeks. Optic nerve crush (ONC) is an invasive model to replicate RGC loss without elevation of IOP³⁶⁴. Data presented in this dissertation relies upon cannulation of the anterior chamber of the eye as an acute model of elevated IOP. Within the model, the fluid pressure into the anterior of the eye is precisely controlled by a reservoir attached to the cannulating needle. Only this model of cannulation provided for precise control over the pressure and timing of

the IOP. Understanding the effects of elevated pressure on inflammation and RGCs is strengthened when data are supported in multiple models.

Glaucoma and P2X7R. The mechanical strain associated with elevated IOP is a likely candidate for extracellular ATP release ^{50,398}. ATP has been found to be released from a variety of cell types via sheer stress⁵⁰, distention of tissue²⁰⁷, and cell swelling²⁸⁰. Mechanosensitive pannexin hemichannels are implicated in ATP release^{20,341,433}. Likewise, the existence of ATP in glaucomatous patients suggests a role for purinergic receptors in progression of retinal damage from mechanical strain. As such, the P2X7 receptor represents an ideal target to study negative downstream effects from strain. In the DBA/2J genetic mouse model, elevated gene and protein expression of the P2X7 receptor was observed at 3 months (compared to C57BI/6J counterparts), with elevation further increased at 15 months^{218,323}. This mouse model additionally demonstrated reduced RGC synaptic organization and retinal function³²³. Topical allosteric P2X7R antagonist JNJ4795567 was chronically applied to this model, and led to preservation of RGC number and function at 38 weeks of age³⁴⁶ Elevation of IOP in the rat EVC model of chronic ocular hypertension resulted in elevated Iba1 levels of microglia and moderate loss of RGCs within one week, which was inhibited by administration of P2X7 receptor orthosteric antagonist Brilliant Blue G (BBG)⁹⁴. Similar observations were made elsewhere, with acute elevation of IOP in rats to ischemic levels. Elevated IOP led to loss of RGCs in rats, which was prevented by coadministration of orthosteric antagonists BBG and Oxidized ATP (OxATP) in a dose-dependent manner³⁹². Additionally, direct administration of P2X7R-selective agonist BzATP to the retina has led resulted in the loss of RGCs in rats⁹⁴ and mice¹⁶⁸.

Interestingly, P2X7R stimulation in these models has demonstrated some benefits. Transient elevation of IOP reduces function of the subpopulation of RGCs that respond to decreases in light intensity (OFF-RGCs)^{354,421}. However, retinae derived from P2X7R^{-/-} subjected to elevated IOP demonstrated an additional reduction of light-evoked responses in RGCs that respond to *increases* in light intensity (ON-RGCs)⁴²¹. Isolated primary mouse RGCs that were subjected to strain or stimulated with BzATP secreted Inteleukin-3 (IL-3) more than other

cytokines²³³. IL-3 promotes neuron survival ^{233,254,445}. Finally, Interleukin-6 (IL-6) was elevated in whole retinae after transient IOP elevation, as well as *in vitro* primary retinal astrocytes following application of mechanical strain or hypotonic solution, inhibited with BBG⁶. IL-6 frequently acts as a neuroprotective, especially when signaling via the membrane-bound form of the IL-6 receptor³⁴⁸.

Glaucoma and Microglia. Mounting evidence supports a role for neuroinflammation in glaucoma⁴⁰⁹. In human patients, antibody titers against heat shock proteins (HSPs), myelin basic protein, GFAP, and vimentin were detected in the aqueous humor of the eye (reviewed in Tsai *et al.*, 2019⁴¹⁵). Furthermore, elevated complement proteins were detected in the retinae and sera of POAG patients^{34,410}. Immunohistochemical analysis of human glaucomatous patient samples has detected elevated expression of TNF- α , COX-2, and NOS2 colocalizing with microglia⁴⁴⁰, as well as elevated GFAP immunoreacitvity⁴²³. Furthermore, human glaucomatous tissue revealed upregulation of Toll-like Receptors (TLRs) -2, -3, -4 in lba1+ microglia and GFAP+ astrocytes/Müller cells²⁵³. TLRs are broad pathogen-sensing receptors that induce inflammatory responses³⁹⁹. The specific components of neuroinflammation remain to be studied.

As the primary innate immune cells of the retina, microglia likely contribute to disease progression⁴²⁷. Morphological alterations in microglia in concert with activation peaked at 3 months of age, prior to loss of RGCs the DBA/2J mouse model of chronic elevated IOP ⁴². Microglia activation at 6 weeks preceding loss of RGCs at 15 weeks was observed in rats whose IOP was elevated using chondroitin sulfate (CS)³⁷. In rats where IOP was elevated with ECV, whole retinae subjected to elevated IOP expressed increased content of oxidation proteins NOS2 and NADPH oxidase-4 (NOX4), and increased translocation of NF- κ B p65 subunit into the nuclear fraction¹⁷¹. In a mouse model of elevated IOP that was induced by laser irradiation, expression of protein TNF- α was upregulated²⁹⁶. Neutralization of TNF- α with antibodies or genetic knockout mouse models reduced loss of RGCs and oligodendrocytes at the optic nerve head. A study in rats utilizing episcleral vein blockage to elevate IOP determined that TNF- α was expressed only in microglia and Müller cells⁸⁴ Interestingly, loss of RGCs was also reduced in mice where complement receptor 3 (CR3, previously Mac-1) was deleted²⁹⁶, pointing to the role of complement factors in loss of

RGCs. Cytokine elevation is an early event in progression of pathology in the DBA/2J model. Retinae were found to have significant upregulation of inflammatory mediators such as IL-1 β , IL-6, and TNF- α prior to 5 months⁴³¹. However, anti-inflammatory mediators IL-10 and IL-5 were also detected⁴³¹, indicating that the contributions that inflammation makes to RGC loss may be a balance, rather than a binary switch. An understanding of compensatory neuroprotective mechanisms will elucidate specific mechanisms leading to RGC death³²⁴.

Activation itself may be a contributing factor, possibly through increased phagocytosis⁴⁵. Deprived of immunoquiescent signaling via Cx3CR1, microglia were found to phagocytose healthy RGCs and at-risk photoreceptors in a mouse model of Retinitis Pigmentosa⁴⁴³. Stimulation of microglial immunoquiescent receptor Cx3CR1 has been demonstrated to reduce microglial activation^{422,443}. Deletion of the receptor resulted in a greater loss of RGCs after transient elevation of IOP⁴²², and increased cytokine secretion and phagocytosis of photoreceptor material in the Rd1 mouse model of Retinitis Pigmentosa⁴⁴³. Inhibition of activation with antibiotic minocycline after elevation of IOP⁴²² or in the DBA/2J chronic IOP model⁴⁰ reduced RGC loss as well, indicating that activation-mediated phagocytosis plays a role.

Microglia depletion in models of elevated IOP can offer insights regarding the role of microglia in disease progression. However, data were found in only one study utilizing the ONC model. Microglia depletion using PLX5622 had little effect on neural degeneration or axonal regeneration¹⁶⁰. In other retinal disease models, microglia depletion has demonstrated diverse outcomes, but roughly falling in line with putative neuroinflammatory or phagocytic roles that microglia inhabit. An alteration of inflammatory marker expression (but not a reduction), as well as loss of RGCs was observed two months after depletion of microglia with subsequent optic burn, with evidence pointing to inflammatory peripheral monocyte engraftment and adoption of microglia morphology^{318,319}. Similar migration and engraftment was observed two months after acute elevation of IOP without depletion as well³¹⁸. Ablation of microglia in the retinal vein occlusion model of retinal ischemia reduced inflammation and preserved RGCs¹⁸⁷. In the *Rho^{P23H}* model of retinitis pigmentosa, where retinal degeneration occurs from excessive light damage (LD), microglia

depletion via diphtheria toxin (DT) resulted in accumulation in photoreceptor debris and worse retinal damage than their non-depleted counterparts³¹¹. A comprehensive analysis of early microglial signaling in elevation of IOP still needs to be determined.

Glaucoma, astrocytes, and Müller glia. Onset of POAG is associated with polymorphisms of *TNF*⁴³ and *IL1A*²⁸⁵. Human patient samples revealed upregulated protein expression of TNF⁴⁴¹ and C1q³⁸¹, all associated with astrocyte neurotoxicity²³¹. In a model of chronic elevated IOP induced with bead blockage of aqueous outflow, genes associated with neurotoxic A1 astrocytes were detected^{145,383}. Furthermore, gene expression elevation was found specific to macroglial populations in the retina³⁸³. In both cases, inflammatory gene upregulation was not observed in retinae from mice where *Tnfa, II1a,* and *C1qa* were ablated^{145,383}. Together this indicates the primary inflammatory role that macroglia play in loss of RGCs from elevated IOP. Reactive GFAP+ astrocytes/Múller glia mediate neuroprotective roles after elevation of IOP. Genetic ablation of astrocyte transcription factor signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) which activates downstream of ligands such as interferons, epidermal growth factor, and IL-6¹⁶¹ resulted in an attenuation of astrocyte activation, greater loss of RGCs and greater visual dysfunction after several models of elevated IOP³⁹³.

Indicators of reduced of oxygenation in cells, a process termed hypoxia, colocalize with Müller glia 4 weeks after elevation of IOP with the bead model, likely reducing glial antioxidant support of RGCs ¹⁸⁰ likely reducing glial antioxidant and neuroprotective factors¹⁸². Müller glia additionally contribute to production of excitotoxic factors⁴⁴⁹. Astrocytes in mechanical strain models proliferated near the optic nerve in the DBA/2J model⁷⁹, as well as upregulated components in the NLRP3 inflammasome following transient IOP elevation⁶. The contributions of macroglial populations to progression of damage from elevated IOP are complex, and merit close study.

1.5 Phagocytosis and Autophagy

P2X7Rs make a critical contribution to the clearance functions of microglia, in addition to their effects on inflammatory signals in the cells. Data are emerging that P2X7R influences major

microglial functions associated with clearance of extracellular debris. P2X7R influences phagocytosis both by acting as a scavenger receptor, and influencing phagocytic receptor expression via inflammatory processes. Additionally P2X7R-mediated promotion or inhibition of autophagy is time- and context-specific, while autophagy regulates P2X7R inflammation mechanisms^{60,314}.

The process of microglial phagocytosis can be categorized into discrete steps³²⁸. First, pruned synapses, apoptotic cells, or debris are recognized and bind to phagocytic receptors on the surface of the host cell¹⁰⁹. Microglia express a diverse profile of phagocytic receptors, such as pattern recognition receptors (PRRS), like TLRs or Scavenger Receptors, or opsonic receptors, such as CD45 or CD11b. Second, cytoskeletal actin rearrangement promotes formation of the phagocytic cup for engulfment of the target. Third, the material is shuttled via the ESCRT system through the phagosome, which matures into a late endosome, then fuses with the lysosome (forming a phagolysosome) for degradation. Finally, degraded material is recycled, while content influences cell response through gene transcription. Additionally, material that comprised the endosome is recycled back to the plasma membrane fuses with the *trans*-Golgi network (TGN)³⁷⁷.

In contrast to processes that degrade extracellular components, the process of autophagy degrades intracellular components to maintain internal homeostasis and for purposes of recycling. The most studied autophagic process, whereby cargo is taken into vesicles away from the lysosome, is known as macroautophagy (herein: autophagy). The process of autophagy is complex and multifactorial, usually broken into several steps^{317,327}. Initiation of autophagy usually begins with inhibition of Mechanistic Target of Rapamycin Complex 1 (mTORC1)²³⁵, which disinhibits formation of Autophagy-related (Atg) 1/13/17/31/29 kinase complex (in yeast) or the Unc-51-like (ULK1) kinase complex (in humans). Subsequently, recruitment of the beclin-1/vacuolar protein sorting 34 (BECN-1/Vps34) complex to catalyze the formation phosphatidyl-inositol-3-phosphate (PI3P) participates in 'nucleation' of phagophore formation³⁰⁶. Following initiation, in 'elongation', the double-membraned structure involves the lipidation of microtubule-associated light chain 3 (LC3) with phosphatidylethanolamine (PE)³¹⁷, a transition denoted by the change from LC3-I to

LC3-II²⁰⁶. Thus the autophagosome is formed. Next, the autophagosome is merges with a lysosome to create the autolysosome³¹⁷. with GTPase Ras-related protein RAB7¹⁷⁷, SNAP Receptor (SNARE) proteins¹⁷⁵, and lysosome ion channel signaling^{270,271} all implicated in fusion. Autophagy is regulated by energy and nutrient sensing. mTORC1 is inhibited in an environment of low amino acids, thereby initiating autophagy⁴⁵². Additionally, a combination of low intracellular ATP and high intracellular adenosine monophosphate (AMP) activate AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK), which inhibits mTORC1³¹⁷.

Disruptions in autophagy and phagocytic play a role in microglia signaling in neurodegenerative conditions^{188,327,328,377}. In aging, myelin³⁵⁰ and lipid droplets²⁶⁶ accumulate in microglia and contribute to expression of Major Histocompatibility Complex II (MHCII) proteins³⁵⁰, and reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation⁵⁸, respectively. While the influence of autophagic/phagocytic pathways is unclear in age, autophagic machinery is known to participate in phagocytosis and degradation of materials in proteinopathies³²⁷. with reduction of uptake observed *in vitro* In mouse models of Parkinson's disease inclusions of alpha-synuclein (α -syn)⁴⁰⁵, parenchymal deposition of which is elevated by deletion of *Atg7* and influenced by lipid metabolism⁴³⁶. Incomplete phagocytosis of amyloid-beta (Aβ) deposits contribute to "microglia exhaustion" and release of neuroinflammatory factors^{388,389}. Microglia from human AD patients show reduced beclin 1 protein levels, with knockdown of the gene *in vitro* or in hippocampal brain slices revealing reduced Aβ uptake and recycling of phagocytic receptor Trem2 protein²⁵².

P2X7R influences over autophagy are diverse, with autophagic induction with transient stimulation, while evidence points to P2X7R negatively regulating autophagy with chronic stimulation. Within cultured microglia, P2X7R stimulation has demonstrated to elevate ratios of LC3-II compared to LC3-I, likely through induction of autophagy^{103,402}. Yet transient stimulation has also demonstrated aberrant endolysosomal secretion of lysosome-derived degradative enzyme cathepsin D (CatD) into the extracellular space^{401,402}, while prolonged stimulation leads to elevation of pH_{Lys} in primary microglia⁴⁰² and microglial cell lines³⁶⁵. In astrocytes, P2X7R deletion led to upregulation of heat shock protein B1 (HSPB1) and induction of autophagy via mTOR-independent

pathways²⁰³. In models of osteoarthritis, P2X7R stimulation led to induction of autophagy factors Beclin-1 and LC3B within weeks, whereas prolonged stimulation led to upregulation of mTOR and inhibition of autophagy, eventually leading to cell death²²⁶. It is likely that P2X7R stimulation affects autophagy in a time-dependent and cell-specific manner.

Within microglia, autophagy plays a large role in degrading P2X7R-mediated inflammatory components. Elevated autophagy is associated with decreased NLRP3 inflammasome function *in vivo*⁶³ and *in vitro*^{63,68,150,438} in microglia. Similarly, components of the NLRP3 inflammasome colocalize ASC³⁶⁹ or IL-1β¹⁵² with autophagic or lysosomal markers, indicative of autophagic-mediated degradation. Administration of rapamycin to microglia reduced IL-1β protein and Iba1 immunoreactivity (emblematic of activation) that was brought on in a model of chronic migraine¹⁸³. A more granular understanding of the P2X7R intracellular crosstalk among phagocytosis, autophagy, and lysosome signaling will offer new insight into influencing inflammation. Furthermore, the influence of inflammatory mechanisms on autophagy are unclear. The role of P2X7R and associated inflammatory mechanisms and the complex crosstalk with the microglial endolysosomal system is explored in Chapter 4.

1.6 Dissertation goals

The research described in this dissertation is focused on the role of the P2X7 receptor in microglial activation and microglia inflammatory effects. Work presented here utilized *in vitro* cell culture manipulations and *in vivo* retinal injections and a model of mechanical strain, whereby intraocular pressure was exogenously increased. Since the contributions that microglial activation and P2X7R-mediated inflammation make to loss of retinal ganglion cell populations remain understudied, a comprehensive understanding of P2X7R effects can lead to more specific therapies to inhibit negative effects arising from P2X7R signaling, while preserving any positive effects. Additionally, a specific understanding of P2X7R effects on microglial phagocytosis and autophagy had not been completed. As such, the goals of this dissertation were to 1) Determine the detailed morphological and molecular effects of direct stimulation of P2X7R on microglial cells

in vitro and *in vivo*, and explore the receptor contribution upon IOP elevation; 2) explore the role of P2X7R in microglial/astrocyte activation pathways and 3) describe the roles of P2X7R in autophagy and phagocytosis by microglial cells. We find that P2X7R acts as a key regulator or microglial activation, inflammation, phagocytosis, and astrocyte reactivity.

CHAPTER 2: RAPID MORPHOLOGIC CHANGES TO MICROGLIAL CELLS AND UPREGULATION OF MIXED MICROGLIAL ACTIVATION STATE MARKERS INDUCED BY P2X7 RECEPTOR STIMULATION AND INCREASED INTRAOCULAR PRESSURE *

2.1 Abstract*

The identification of endogenous signals that lead to microglial activation is a key step in understanding neuroinflammatory cascades. As ATP release accompanies mechanical strain to neural tissue, and as the P2X7 receptor (P2X7R) for ATP is expressed on microglial cells, we examined the morphological and molecular consequences of P2X7 receptor stimulation in vivo and in vitro and investigated the contribution of the P2X7 receptor in a model of increased intraocular pressure (IOP). In vivo experiments involved intravitreal injections and both transient and sustained elevation of IOP. In vitro experiments were performed on isolated mouse retinal and brain microglial cells. Morphological changes were quantified in vivo using Sholl analysis. Expression of mRNA for M1 and M2-like genes was determined with qPCR. The luciferin/luciferase assay quantified retinal ATP release while fura-2 indicated cytoplasmic calcium. Microglial migration was monitored with a Boyden chamber. Sholl analysis of Iba1-stained cells showed retraction of microglial ramifications one day after injection of P2X7R agonist BzATP into mouse retinae. Mean branch length of ramifications also decreased, while cell body size and expression of Nos2, Tnfa, Arg1, and Chil3 mRNA increased. BzATP induced similar morphological changes in ex vivo tissue isolated from Cx3CR1^{+/GFP} mice, suggesting recruitment of external cells was unnecessary. Primary microglial cultures expressed P2X7R; elevation of cellular Ca2+ by BzATP and block by antagonist A839977 provided functional confirmation. BzATP induced process retraction and cell body enlargement within minutes in isolated microglial cells, and increased Nos2 and Arg1. While ATP increased

^{*} Some text and figures taken or modified from Campagno KE, Lu W, Jassim AH, Albalawi F, Cenaj A, Tso HY, Clark SP, Sripinun P, Gómez NM, Mitchell CH. Rapid morphologic changes to microglial cells and upregulation of mixed microglial activation state markers induced by P2X7 receptor stimulation and increased intraocular pressure. (2021) *J Neuroinflammation* **18**(1):217.

microglial migration, this required P2Y12R, not P2X7R. Transient elevation of IOP increased retinal ATP release and microglial process retraction, cell body enlargement and gene upregulation paralleling changes with BzATP injection. Pressure-dependent changes were reduced in P2X7^{-/-} mice. Death of retinal ganglion cells accompanied increased IOP in C57BI/6J, but not P2X7^{-/-} mice, and neuronal loss showed some association to microglial activation. P2X7R stimulation induced rapid morphological activation of microglial cells, including process retraction and cell body enlargement, and upregulation of markers linked to both M1 and M2-type activation. Parallel responses accompanied IOP elevation, suggesting ATP release and P2X7R stimulation influence the early microglial response to rising pressure.

2.2 Introduction

The contribution of microglial cells to neural damage is complex, and untangling interactions between stimuli, cell types, and signaling cascades requires a detailed analysis ⁵⁵. Microglial cells are resident immune cells in neural tissue responsible for synaptic maintenance and the innate immune response to injury or microbial infiltration ^{76,351}. While considered largely beneficial in their immunoquiescent M0 state ³⁹⁷, microglial dysregulation is implicated in several neuroinflammatory pathologies ^{42,53,269}, including diseases that involve mechanical strain to neural tissue, such as traumatic brain injury, cerebral edema and glaucoma ^{93,122,170,335}. Identifying signals that link mechanical strain to microglial activation could help reduce the destructive neuroinflammation associated with these disorders.

The release of ATP is a widespread response to mechanical strain found throughout the body, including in neural tissue ^{20,81,426}. The released ATP stimulates ionotropic P2X or metabotropic P2Y receptors, and can act at adenosine receptors after dephosphorylation ⁴¹⁷. Inflammatory responses are most frequently associated with the P2X7 receptor, and stimulation by ATP can lead to activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome and release of various cytokines linked to neural inflammation ^{3,359}. P2X7 receptors are emerging as important regulators of microglial cells,

with *in vitro* experiments in murine microglial cells showing that receptor stimulation leads to release of the IL-1 family cytokines, caspase 1 cleavage and altered phagocytosis ^{155,179}.

The mechanical strain accompanying the elevation of intraocular pressure (IOP) is associated with both ATP release ^{223,250,344}, and microglial activation ^{41,181,441}. The P2X7 receptor has been implicated in increased staining for microglial markers CD68 ³⁹² or Iba1 ⁹⁴ following IOP elevation, but details of the molecular and morphological changes induced in microglial cells by P2X7 receptor stimulation following IOP elevation, and the timing of such responses, remain unclear. In this regard, the particular type of activation state induced in microglial cells by P2X7 receptor stimulation is of particular relevance, as the classical activation state (M1) is traditionally defined by release of proinflammatory cytokines or neurotoxic effectors that exacerbate neurotoxicity ^{33,67,146}, while the alternative activation states (M2) promote phagocytosis and waste clearance, neurogenesis, axon remodeling, or remyelination after an injury ^{119,169,241}. As microglial activation states are now recognized to be more fluid and less binary than suggested by the traditional M1 and M2 classifications ^{312,336}, a more nuanced understanding of how stimuli modify the morphological and molecular response of microglial cells is needed.

This study provides a detailed analysis of the molecular and morphologic consequences of P2X7 receptor stimulation in microglia cells *in vitro* and *in vivo*. The ability of receptor stimulation to trigger process retraction and migration was probed, and effects on markers for M1 and M2 activation states were examined. Receptor stimulation was examined in a more relevant pathophysiological context by elevating IOP. The relationship between IOP elevation, microglial activation and death of retinal ganglion cells was also investigated. The findings confirm a central role for the P2X7 receptor in the early activation of microglial cells following pressure elevation.

2.3 Materials and Methods

Animal care and use: All procedures were performed in strict accordance with the National Research Council's "Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals" and were approved by the University of Pennsylvania Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) in protocol

#803584. All animals were housed in temperature-controlled rooms on a 12:12 light:dark cycle with food and water *ad libitum*. Mice were obtained from Jackson Laboratories (Bar Harbor, ME). B6.129P2(Cg)-CX3CR1^{tm1Litt/J} mice were bred with C57BL/6J mice for pups that were heterozygous for GFP expression on the CX3CR1 promoter (CX3CR1^{+/GFP}). Though microglia derived from CX3CR1^{+/GFP} mice have an altered transcriptome ¹⁴⁷ and measured physiological responses ²²¹, differences likely represent a more aged phenotype ¹⁴⁷, and not a physiologically irrelevant response.

Intravitreal injections Intravitreal injections were performed as previously described ¹⁶⁸. Briefly, after mice were anesthetized with 1.5% isofluorane, 1.5 µl Sterile Balanced Saline solution or 250 µM Benzoylbenzoyl-ATP (BzATP; Sigma Aldrich) was injected into the superior nasal region of the vitreous cavity approximately 0.5 mm from the limbus with a micropipette attached to a microsyringe (Drummond Scientific Co.). Animals were excluded if the lens was damaged. Differences in gene expression between saline-injected and naïve retinae from litter-controlled mates were not significant.

Retinal imaging: Dissected retinae were nicked to preserve orientation after sacrificed and enucleation. Retinae were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde for 20 min, incubated with 0.1% Triton X-100 (Sigma-Aldrich) in SuperBlock buffer (ThermoFisher) for 30 min at 25°C, then 10% goat serum in SuperBlock for 1 hr. Retinal whole mounts or sections were incubated with primary antibodies 18-48 hrs at 4°C, with secondary antibodies for 60 min at 25°C, then mounted with SlowFade Gold anti-fade mounting medium (Molecular Probes). Antibodies are listed in Table 2.1. For *ex vivo* experiments, CX3CR1^{+/GFP} mice were euthanized by CO₂ and enucleated eyes placed into isotonic solution (consisting of (in mM) 105 NaCl, 5 KCl, 6 4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic (HEPES) acid, 4 Na 4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid, 5 NaHCO₃, 60 mannitol, 5 glucose, 0.5 MgCl₂ and 1.3 CaCl₂ pH 7.4) with or without BzATP and imaged on a Nikon A1R microscope of the University of Pennsylvania Live Cell Imaging Core. Retinal whole mounts were dissected as previously described ¹⁶⁸. Following exposure to BzATP or isotonic solution for 2 hrs
Antibody	Source	Identifier	Dilution	Use
Primary Antibodies				
Anti-Brn-3a	Santa Cruz	sc-31984	1:250	Whole mounts
Anti-Iba1	Chemicon	MAB360	1:500	Immunocytochemistry
Anti-GFAP	Wako	019-19741	1:500	Whole mounts, Cryosections, Immunocytochemistry
Anti-Iba1	Abcam	AB48004	1:200	Immunocytochemistry
Anti-P2X7 Receptor	Alomone	APR-008	1:200	Immunocytochemistry
Anti-Synaptophysin	Thermo Fisher	MA5-14532	1:250	Immunocytochemistry
Secondary Antibodies				
Anti-Mouse Alexa Fluor 488	Thermo Fisher	A21202	1:500	Whole mounts
Anti-Rabbit Alexa Fluor 488	Thermo Fisher	A21206	1:500	Immunocytochemistry
Anti-Mouse Alexa Fluor 488	Thermo Fisher	A11001	1:500	Immunocytochemistry
Anti-Goat Alexa Fluor 488	Thermo Fisher	A11055	1:500	Immunocytochemistry
Anti-Rabbit Alexa Fluor 546	Thermo Fisher	A11035	1:500	Immunocytochemistry
Anti-Goat Alexa Fluor 555	Thermo Fisher	A21432	1:500	Immunocytochemistry
Anti-Rabbit Alexa Fluor 555	Thermo Fisher	A31572	1:500	Whole mounts, Immunocytochemistry
Anti-Goat Alexa Fluor 555	Thermo Fisher	A10042	1:500	Immunocytochemistry

Table 2.1: Antibodies used for immunofluorescent staining

at 37° C, retinae were fixed with 4% PFA for 15 minutes at 25°C and mounted using SlowFade Gold medium (ThermoFisher).

Image analysis: Z-stacks were acquired from retinal whole mounts with a TCS SP8 confocal microscope (Leica). Iba1+ cells of the Retinal Ganglion Cell (RGC) and Inner Plexiform (IPL) layers were counted using FIJI ³⁶² and randomized (www.randomizer.org). Fluorescence intensity was determined in a 5 µM radius of the nucleus center. Sholl analysis/summed branch length was performed outside of this radius using the FIJI Simple Neurite Tracer (SNT) plugin ²⁴⁵.

Observer quantification of morphological alterations: Retinal whole mount images were acquired from the central, middle, and peripheral regions of the retina as defined above using a Nikon Eclipse microscope (Nikon), with each region taken at the superior, nasal, inferior, and temporal quadrants. De-identified images were scored individually based upon morphology. Smaller cell body size and elongated, thin processes received a score of 1, larger body size and short, thick processes received a score of 3 (Fig. S2a). Observer scores of BzATP-exposed retinae correlated to Iba1-

intensity of the soma region (Fig. S2b), and there was close agreement among observers, with the standard deviation of the scores between observers being less than 15% of the mean across all regions, validating the approach.

Quantitative PCR: Retinae or isolated microglia were homogenized using TRIzol (Invitrogen). RNA was purified with an RNeasy mini kit (Qiagen, Inc.) and converted to cDNA using a High Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit (Applied Biosystems); qPCR was performed with Power or PowerUp SYBR green (Applied Biosystems) on the 7300 or Quant Studio 3 Real-Time PCR systems (Applied Biosystems) using standard annealing and elongation protocols, with data analyzed using the delta-delta CT approach as described ²⁴⁷. Primers are listed in Table 2.2.

Gene name	Genbank accession	Primer (F: 5'-3'; R: 3'-5')	Size (bp)
Nos2	NM_010927.4	F: CCCTTCAATGGTTGGTACATGG	158
		R: ACATTGATCTCCGTGACAGCC	
Tnfa	NM_013693.3	F: AAATGGCCTCCCTCTCATCAG	73
		R: GTCACTCGAATTTTGAGAAGATGATC	
Arg1	NM_007482.3	F: ACAAGACAGGGCTCCTTTCAG	148
-		R: GGCTTATGGTTACCCTCCCG	
Chil3	NM_009892.3	F:AGAAGGGAGTTTCAAACCTGGT	109
		R: GTCTTGCTCATGTGTGTAAGTGA	
GAPDH	NM_017008	F: TCACCACCATGGAGAAGGC	169
		R: GCTAAGCAGTTGGTGGTGCA	

Table 2.2: Primers used for qPCR

Microglial cell cultures: Primary retinal microglia were isolated from mouse pups of both sexes P12-P20 using standard methods ^{258,347}. Primary brain microglia were also isolated ²²⁷. In both cases, mixed cell cultures were grown in media consisting of High Glucose DMEM (HG-DMEM; Invitrogen) with 10% Fetal Bovine Serum (FBS; Sigma-Aldrich), 1% Penicillin/Streptomycin (Pen/Strep; Gibco), 1% GlutaMAX (Gibco), and 1x MEM nonessential amino acids (Sigma-Aldrich). Upon confluence, microglia were "shaken off" manually and plated in dishes coated with 0.1% Poly-L-Lysine (PLL; Peptides International, 0.01%) and Collagen IV (Corning, 4 µg/ml) in HG-DMEM with 5% FBS, plus 10% of media previously exposed to the mixed cell culture for 5-7 days. Media was changed to DMEM with 5% FBS, 1% Pen/Strep, 1% GlutaMAX, and 1x MEM nonessential amino acids 24 hours prior to experimentation. *Time-lapse of morphological alterations:* Retinal mouse microglia were plated as above and incubated in Mg²⁺-free isotonic solution with 10 μ M A839977 (Tocris) or DMSO as solvent control. Phase contrast images were taken every 12s or 15s using a Keyence BZ-X700 Series All-in-One Fluorescence Microscope (Keyence Corporation). BzATP (Sigma-Aldrich) was added in the presence of A839977 or vehicle. Representative video was derived using "Focus tracking" function, where time-lapse video is comprised of best-focused images derived from a panel of 7 images spaced 0.7 μ m apart at each time point. FIJI ³⁶² was used to modify intensity, with parallel processing for all time-lapsed sequences.

Immunocytochemistry: Isolated retinal microglial cells were mounted on 12mm glass coverslips coated with PLL and collagen as above. Cells were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde for 10 min at 37°C, washed in PBS with 1% Tween 20 (Bio-Rad), permeabilized with 0.1% Triton-X 100 for 15 min (Sigma-Aldrich) then blocked with 20% Superblock (Thermo Fisher) plus 10% goat or donkey serum. Primary and Secondary antibodies used are listed in Supplementary Table 1. After incubation in Hoechst (Cell Signaling, 1 µg/ml) for 10 min, coverslips were washed and mounted using SlowFade Gold (Thermo Fisher). Imaging was performed using a Nikon Eclipse microscope (Nikon) with NIS Elements Imaging software (Nikon v. 4.60). ImageJ was used in parallel processing to modify intensity, and merge pseudocolored images. Retinal cryosections were blocked with 1% Triton X-100, 0.5% Bovine Serum Albumin (BSA, Sigma-Aldrich), 0.9% Sodium Chloride (Thermo Fisher), and 5% donkey serum (DKS; Jackson ImmunoResearch) in 1% Phosphate-Buffered Saline (PBS-T-BSA), quenched using 0.3%, H₂O₂, then incubated with primary antibody overnight at 4°C, rinsed, then blocked in PBS-T-BSA. Secondary antibody incubated for 2 hrs followed by application of 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI; 1:2000). Sections were mounted using Fluoromount-G (Southern Biotech). Images were acquired of from retinal cryosections, using a Nikon Eclipse microscope (Nikon, USA) and NIS Elements Imaging software (Nikon v. 4.60). All cells of the RGC and IPL layers were utilized for soma Iba1-intensity measurements.

 Ca^{+2} imaging: Microglia were plated on 25 mm coverslips coated with PLL (0.01%) and Collagen IV (4 µg/ml) and loaded with 10µM Fura-2 AM (Thermo Fisher) with 0.02% Pluronic F-127 (Thermo Fisher) for 45 min at 37°C. Cells were washed, mounted in a perfusion chamber, and perfused with isotonic solution without Mg²⁺. Ratiometric measurements were performed using a 40x objective on a Nikon Diaphot microscope (Nikon) by alternating excitation between 340nm and 380nm wavelengths and quantifying emission ≥512 nm with a charge-coupled device camera (All Photon Technologies International) as described ¹³¹. Data were expressed as the ratio of light excited at 340nm to 380nm, F_{340/380}, due to complexity of calibration. Statistical comparisons were made by averaging the peak value ± two measurements for all BzATP conditions and the average of the final five measurements for the baseline conditions, including isotonic and A839966 in isotonic solution.

Microglia migration: Mouse retinal microglia were grown to 80% confluence, detached, resuspended in media outlined above to a concentration of 50,000 cells in 390 µl. After incubation in inhibitors or vehicle for 1 hr, Hoechst (1 µg/ml) was added to cells for 10 minutes. The cell suspension was added to the top wells of a chemotaxis chamber (Neuro Probe) separated from a solution of 1 mM ATP (Sigma-Aldrich) in media by a 10 µm pore filter (Neuro Probe). Cells were allowed to migrate for 3 hrs, after which unmigrated cells were removed from the top of the filter. Filters were washed in Phosphate Buffered Saline, fixed in 4% PFA, then imaged using the Fluoroskan fluorometer (Thermo Fisher) at 340ex/527em. Background fluorescence was subtracted and data normalized to control. Fluorescence measurements were validated by correlating fluorescence to labeled cell counts from images acquired of the underside of the pore filter.

Vitreal ATP measurement: Given the difficulties in sampling the small extracellular spaces in the retina without touching cells to trigger mechanosensitive ATP release or rupturing cells to trigger cytoplasmic ATP release, levels in the posterior vitreous were determined. ATP concentration was determined by enucleation after IOP returned to baseline and then fast-freezing eyes in dry ice.

Eyes were later dissected over dry ice, and vitreal samples were collected by chipping away frozen samples; this prevented intracellular ATP from the cut tissue edges from seeping into the vitreous and contaminating the sample ²⁵⁰. ATP levels were measured using the luciferin/luciferase assay (Sigma-Aldrich) as described ²¹.

Intraocular pressure elevation. A transient controlled elevation of IOP (CEI) procedure was produced in adult mice of both sexes using a modification of the approaches of Morrison 408 and Crowston 83 as previously described 6 to raise IOP to ~ 60 mmHg for 4 hours. Sustained elevation of IOP was also induced using the microbead injection method as described 180 .

Transient elevation of IOP: Mice were deeply anesthetized with 1.5% isoflurane after receiving 2 mg/kg meloxicam. Proparacaine (0.5%) and tropicamide (0.5-1%) were administered and one eye was cannulated with a 30- gauge needle attached to polyethylene tubing (PE 50; Becton Dickinson) inserted into the anterior chamber, connected to a 20 ml syringe filled with sterile PBS. IOP was increased to 57.0 \pm 0.4 mmHg by elevating the reservoir to the appropriate height; blood flow through the retina was maintained throughout to avoid acute ischemia, although some reduction in blood flow is likely. After 4 hrs, IOP was returned to baseline, the needle removed, and 0.5% erythromycin was applied to the cornea. The contralateral eye without cannulation served as a normotensive control. Retinal tissues were isolated 22-24 hrs after elevation of IOP.

Sustained elevation of IOP: Sustained elevation of IOP was induced using the microbead injection method ³⁵². Mice were anesthetized in 2.5% isoflurane, and 2 µL of magnetic microbeads (COMPEL COOH-Modified 8-µm diameter; Bangs Laboratories) was injected into the anterior chamber of the eye using a glass-pulled micropipette connected to a manual microsyringe pump (World Precision Instruments) as described ¹⁸⁰. A neodymium magnet was used to draw the magnetic beads into the iridocorneal angle, blocking aqueous humor outflow through the trabecular meshwork and elevating IOP ³⁵². Both eyes were injected with beads to eliminate the confounding factor of contralateral eye effects on glial activation ³⁴⁵. Separate mice injected with saline served as controls. Minimum damage to ocular structures was observed. Ten IOP measurements per eye using a TonoLab tonometer (Colonial Medical Supply) were averaged; a baseline measurement

was taken before bead injection, then weekly measurements after bead injection. The IOP integral (mm Hg-days exposure over baseline) was calculated to quantify cumulative IOP elevation ¹⁸⁰. Fixed retinae were cryoprotected in 30% sucrose (Sigma Aldrich) and 0.02% sodium azide (Sigma Aldrich) in 0.1M PBS and embedded in optimal cutting temperature medium. Sagittal sections at 10 to 15 µm using a Leica cryostat were obtained. Six to ten representative slides (three-four sections/slide) were imaged using a Nikon Eclipse microscope (Nikon). Mean intensity of Iba1 in microglia soma were analyzed using four sections per slide, and ten slides per retina using FIJI ³⁶². Data was derived from the central regions of the retina, consistent with above methods of intensity measurements.

Data analysis: Statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism software version 9.0.0 (Graphpad Software). Normality of data was tested using the Shapiro-Wilk test. Significant differences between two unrelated groups were assessed by unpaired Student's t-test; paired Student's t-tests employed when making comparisons between eyes of the same mouse. For comparisons among three or more groups, one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with Dunnet's multiple comparisons (MC) test was used. For comparisons among groups with two variables, two-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's multiple comparison's test was applied. For quantification of calcium imaging and sustained IOP measurements one-way ANOVA with repeated measures with Sidak's test for multiple comparisons was used. For Sholl analysis, two-way ANOVA with repeated measures (RM) with Dunnet's test for MC was used. Results returning p<0.05 were considered significant. Data is represented as mean ± standard deviation.

2.4 Results

P2X7 receptor stimulation leads to morphologic and molecular activation of microglia in vivo.

The response of mouse retinal microglial cells to P2X7 receptor agonist BzATP was investigated *in vivo* to determine if receptor stimulation was sufficient to evoke morphologic changes. BzATP (250 μ M) or saline control was injected intravitreally into eyes of C57BI/6J mice, and retinae removed after 24 hours; this dosage and time course were chosen based on previous

trials ^{168,247}. Treatment with BzATP led to elevated Iba1 staining and retracted microglial processes, consistent with microglial activation (Fig. 2.1a, b) [6,7]. While some degree of increased staining for Iba1 was found throughout the retinal layers (Fig. 2.1c, d), analysis was focused on the retinal ganglion cell and inner plexiform layers as the response there was more consistent.

To quantify the extent of process retraction induced by P2X7 receptor stimulation, images were traced to produce binary outputs, and Sholl analysis was performed (Fig. 2.1e, Supplemental Figure S2.1a) ²⁹⁰. Retinal BzATP exposure led to a significant reduction in microglial process length and complexity compared to saline controls (Fig. 2.1f). Peak intersection distance (Fig S2.1b) and longest intersection distance (Fig. S2.1c) were both reduced upon exposure to BzATP. Furthermore, the cumulative length of all branches was reduced by BzATP (Fig 2.1g), representing approximately a 10% reduction in summed process length (Fig. S2.1d). Iba1 intensity was measured in a defined area (5 µm) encircling the microglial soma in randomly selected microglia from saline- or BzATP-injected eyes (Fig. 2.1h, i). Exposure to BzATP led to a significant elevation of Iba1 immunostaining intensity when compared to control counterparts (Fig. 2.1j), reflecting a combination of increased soma size and Iba1 expression. Analysis of individual images supported microglial activation in retinae exposed to BzATP (Fig. S2.1e-i). Sholl analysis and soma staining was supported by evaluation of Iba1 intensity and process retraction by masked observers, with consistent signs of activation across all quadrants in retinae exposed to BzATP (Fig. 2.1k, S2.2a-d).

qPCR was used to evaluate the molecular changes accompanying P2X7 receptor stimulation. Genes associated with classical M1 activation, *Nos2* and *Tnfa*, and genes associated with the alternative M2 activation state, *Arg1* and *Chil3*, were elevated in retinae 24 hours after *in vivo* exposure to BzATP (Fig. 2.1I). Together, the morphological and molecular changes are consistent with microglial activation after injection of agonist BzATP.

The response of microglial cells in isolated *ex vivo* retinal whole mounts to agonist BzATP was examined to determine if resident microglia were sufficient for the observed increase in staining and alterations in morphology following P2X7 receptor stimulation. Retinal whole mounts derived

from heterogeneous mice with a fluorescent tag attached to microglia/macrophage receptor Cx3CR1^{+/GFP} were used to provide an additional method to track changes in microglial morphology. Exposure to BzATP led to a considerable increase in fluorescence, with morphological changes resembling those observed after BzATP injection *in vivo* (Fig. 2.2). The increased signal was most noticeable around the optic nerve head (Fig. 2.2a, b), with prominent cell bodies apparent. Exposure to BzATP also increased the signal throughout the central (Fig. 2.2c, d) and peripheral retina, and across retinal layers (Fig. 2.2e, f). This *ex vivo* response in isolated retina suggests that microglia normally resident within the retina are capable of responding to P2X7 receptor stimulation, although it cannot rule out recruitment of additional monocytes following exposure *in vivo*.

P2X7 receptor stimulation leads to morphologic and molecular activation of isolated microglial cells

Isolated microglia cells were examined to determine whether stimulation of the P2X7 receptor could induce effects on microglial cells directly. The relative staining for Iba1 and astrocyte marker GFAP, and neural marker synaptophysin suggested preparations contained >95% microglial cells (Fig. S2.3a, b). Similar analysis confirmed identity of brain microglia as shown in more detail recently ⁶⁰. To support the microglial identity of the cells, the ability of lipopolysaccharides (LPS) and interleukin-4 (IL-4) to induce expression of activation state markers was determined using qPCR, as these two agonists are traditionally associated with classical and alternative activation states, respectively ^{67,243}. 4-hour stimulation of isolated retinal microglial cells with LPS (10 ng/ml) increased expression of *Nos2* and *Tnf*, while stimulation with IL-4 (10 ng/ml) increased expression of markers for the alternative activation state such as *Chil3* and *Arg1* (Fig. S3c). These responses resemble those recently found for isolated brain microglia ⁶⁰ and suggest cells cultured under these conditions responded as predicted for microglial cells.

Immunocytochemical staining indicated Iba1-positive isolated retinal microglial cells expressed the P2X7 receptor (Fig. 2.3a). Functional expression of the P2X7 receptor was assessed by examining levels of cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ with the ratiometric indicator Fura-2. A one-minute addition of BzATP raised cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ in the microglial cells (Fig. 2.3b, c); the response was rapid, with

most cells showing a response within 20 sec. The response was also reversible upon wash-out of BzATP, and repeatable upon reapplication; these characteristics are consistent with an ionotropic channel with little inactivation like the P2X7 receptor as observed previously ^{142,367}, and resembled the response reported recently in isolated brain microglia ⁶⁰. The P2X7 receptor-specific inhibitor A839977 ¹⁶⁴ significantly reduced the Ca²⁺ rise triggered by BzATP, with the robust response to BzATP after removal of the A839977 confirming this decrease (Fig 2.3b, c). These responses support the presence of functional P2X7 receptors on these isolated cells, while the responses to IL-4 and LPS (Fig. S2.3c) supports their characterization as microglial cells.

The effect of BzATP on morphology of isolated microglia was examined to determine whether changes observed *in vivo* could be replicated in the absence of other cell types. BzATP triggered a retraction of microglial processes and a rounding of the cell body in greater than 75% of observed cells (Fig. 2.4a). This response was rapid, starting less than 7 minutes after BzATP application; an additional movie files show this in more detail (Fig. S2.4). The effect of BzATP on microglial morphology was greatly reduced in the presence of inhibitor A839977, supporting action of BzATP at the P2X7 receptor. This suggests that stimulation of the P2X7 receptor acting directly on microglial cells was sufficient to trigger the rapid morphological changes seen *in vivo*.

Stimulation of the P2X7 receptor on isolated microglial cells also induced changes in gene expression with parallels to those observed *in vivo* after P2X7 receptor stimulation. Specifically, the endogenous agonist ATP (Fig. 2.4b), and P2X7 receptor agonist BzATP (Fig. 2.4c) both increased expression of *Nos2* and *Arg1*.

To determine if the effects of P2X7 receptor stimulation on microglial process retraction extended to migration, chemoattraction of isolated retinal microglial cells to ATP was evaluated using a 2-part Boyden Chamber. Imaging of the filter with bound microglia confirmed elevated migration of retinal microglia towards an ATP concentration gradient (Fig. 2.4d). Measurements indicated that the number of Hoechst-stained microglial cells closely reflected total Hoechst fluorescence (Fig. 2.4e), with migration levels optimal 3 hours after the addition of cells to the chamber. Microglial migration towards 1 mM ATP was inhibited by inclusion of P2Y12 receptor

inhibitor AR-C 69931 with the ATP, but not inclusion of P2X7 receptor inhibitor A839977 with the ATP (Fig. 2.4f), suggesting the effects of P2X7 receptor stimulation are focused on retraction of ramifications and not the actual migration of retinal microglia.

Role of ATP and the P2X7 receptor in pressure-dependent microglial activation

Given that increased IOP is associated with both ATP release and microglial activation, experiments investigated the role of the P2X7 receptor in the morphological and molecular changes induced by IOP elevation. The effect of moderate transient IOP elevation on microglia cells was examined by increasing IOP to 57 mmHg for 4 hours, with retinal whole mounts fixed 24 hours later and stained for Iba1; previous studies indicated robust inflammatory responses at this point ⁶. Iba1 staining revealed a noticeable change in microglial morphology in eyes exposed to elevated IOP, with larger cell bodies and shorter processes in retinal tissue exposed to elevated IOP as compared to control (Fig. 2.5a). As mechanosensitive release of ATP is an early and sustained event found after pressure elevation in bovine, mouse, rat and primate eyes 6,250,340, ATP concentration was determined as soon as pressure returned to baseline in the transient model. ATP levels sampled in the vitreal humor near the inner limiting membrane were significantly elevated in eyes subjected to increased IOP as compared to normotensive controls (Fig. 2.5b). Given the presence of elevated ATP, the response to IOP elevation was examined in retinae from P2X7^{-/-} mice. Microglia cells from P2X7^{-/-} mice showed a smaller change in morphology after transient IOP elevation (Fig. 2.5c). Histological quantification confirmed a clear increase in the morphological signs of activation in microglial cells from retinae of C57BI/6J retinae following IOP elevation, and a reduced sign of activation in retina from P2X7^{-/-} mice (Fig. 2.5d).

The pattern of gene change following transient IOP elevation was similar to that found after BzATP injection, with elevation of classical activation markers *Nos2* and *Tnfa*, and genes associated with the alternative activation state, *Arg1* and *Chil3* (Fig. 2.5e). The expression of genes *Tnfa* and *Arg1* increased in retina of P2X7^{-/-} mice after exposure to elevated IOP, but the rise was smaller and there was no significant change in *Nos2* or *Chil3* expression (Fig. 2.5f). Overall, the change in expression of genes following IOP elevation was reduced in retina from P2X7^{-/-} mice as

compared to C57BI/6J mice (Fig. 2.5g). Altogether, both morphological and molecular changes following transient IOP elevation are consistent with a contribution from the P2X7 receptor.

As glaucoma is primarily a chronic disorder, responses were examined in retinae from C57BI/6J mice subjected to sustained elevation of IOP via magnetic bead blockage of aqueous humor outflow (Fig. 2.6a,b). Similar morphological differences were observed in Iba1 stained cells in the sections from central retinal regions of mice with bead injection, including retraction of processes, cell soma swelling, and increased expression of Iba1 when compared to saline-treated retinae (Fig. 2.6c). Quantification of Iba1 intensity in the soma area showed significant elevation with sustained IOP elevation (Fig. 2.6d).

Retinal ganglion cell loss, microglial activation and the P2X7 receptor

The relationship between microglial activation, the P2X7 receptor and retinal ganglion cell loss was examined to better understand the consequences of microglial activation to ganglion cell health. Retinal whole mounts used above were co-stained for the ganglion cell transcription factor Brn3a and the number of cells present in each of the 24 regions (see Fig. S2.1i) were counted. In C57BI/6J mice, IOP elevation led to a modest reduction in Brn3a-positive cells as compared to normotensive eyes (Fig. 2.7a), although little change was seen in P2X7^{-/-} mice (Fig. 2.7b). Quantification confirmed a significant decline in the number of Brn3a-positive cells with IOP elevation in C57BI/6J mice, but not P2X7^{-/-} mice (Fig. 2.7c). Close overlap between microglial and retinal ganglion cells occurs throughout the retina (Fig. 2.7d), although quantification indicated the ratio of microglia to RGCs differed in peripheral regions as compared to central and middle areas (Fig. S2.5a,b), supporting the focus on these regions. Analysis of activation from individual images across retinal regions supports these findings for microglial and retinal ganglion cell quantification (Fig. S2.5b, c).

The microglial activation score was compared to ganglion cell number in all images in the central and middle areas for C57BI/6J mice (Fig. 2.7e), and P2X7^{-/-} mice (Fig. 2.7f). Images with fewer ganglion cells tended to show greater microglial activation; this relationship was greater for C75BI/6J mice (slope -27.0) than for P2X7^{-/-} mice (slope -10.7). The correlation between microglial

activation score and ganglion cell number was closer for C75BI/6J mice with a Pearson's r of 0.442, vs 0.227 for P2X7^{-/-} mice, although considerable variability across the eyes and between mice of both strains limited the strength of the overall correlation.

2.5 Discussion

The data presented in this manuscript illustrate several complex consequences of P2X7 receptor activation in microglial cells. Detailed morphological analysis indicated that administration of P2X7 receptor agonist BzATP to murine retina *in vivo* reduced branch length, and increased soma size and Iba1 expression in microglial cells, emblematic of microglia activation. Furthermore, retinal exposure to BzATP led to gene expression upregulation of *Nos2, Tnfa, Arg1,* and *Chil3,* associated with microglial activation into a mixed classical (M1)/alternative (M2) state. *Ex vivo* retinal explants demonstrated comparable morphological changes following exposure to BzATP. Isolated retinal microglial cells displayed parallel molecular changes after exposure to ATP or BzATP *in vitro,* with upregulation of IOP led to similar morphological changes, with larger cell bodies and shorter processes, and increased expression of *Nos2, Tnfa, Arg1,* and *Chil3.* However, both morphological and molecular changes were reduced in retinae from P2X7^{-/-} mice. The similarities in the morphological and molecular changes induced by BzATP and elevated IOP, combined with the reduced responses in P2X7^{-/-} mice to IOP elevation, implicate the P2X7 receptor in some of the early inflammatory responses to increased pressure in the retina.

Several observations strengthen the findings of this study. 1) The convergence of morphological evidence from *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiments supports the validity of conclusions, with rapid retraction of microglial extensions within moments of BzATP application to isolated cells complementing the detailed Sholl analysis *in vivo*; 2) Convergent molecular data from *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiments imply P2X7 receptor stimulation upregulates markers traditionally associated with both M1 and M2 activation states; 3) Parallel morphological effects of BzATP on retinal explants imply resident retinal microglial cells were sufficient to produce this response without

recruitment of external cells; 4) While BzATP can act at other purinergic receptors, use of P2X7^{-/-} mice, combined with antagonist A839977 (IC₅₀ 150 nm, ¹⁶⁴) and immunohistochemical identification strongly implicates the P2X7 receptor; 5) Boyden chamber studies suggest the P2X7 receptor effect is focused on retraction of microglial ramifications and not on chemoattractant migration; 6) Use of models for both transient and sustained elevation of IOP, combined with live-cell imaging, strengthen understanding of the time course of the response to P2X7 receptor stimulation. Overall, the data considerably extend our understanding of the P2X7 receptor, microglial activation and increased pressure.

P2X7 receptor and microglial activation states

The data above support the theory that the molecular response to transient P2X7 stimulation represents a mixed M1/M2 microglial cell state. A 4-hour stimulation of the P2X7 receptor in cultured microglia with 1 mM ATP or 200 µM BzATP upregulated classical activation gene marker Nos2 and alternative activation gene marker Arg1 (Fig. 2.4b,c), paralleling upregulation of classical activation markers Nos2 and Tnfa and alternative activation markers Arg1 and Chil3 with in vivo administration of BzATP, or elevation of IOP (Fig. 2.11; Fig.2.5e). P2X7 receptor stimulation had been shown to lead to upregulation of classical activation markers in in a variety of inflammatory cell types ^{3,52,378}, with a study on the SOD-G93A model of Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis suggesting upregulation of alternative activation markers ¹⁰³. Given the emerging role of the P2X7 receptor in modulating phagocytosis, autophagy and lysosomal clearance by microglial cells ⁶⁰, this mixed activation may have important implications for the health of aging tissues. Previous studies utilizing acute elevation of IOP in rats have focused on neurotoxic cytokine release from microglia ³⁹². However, directing microglia away from neuroinflammatory states is a putative therapeutic for conditions like brain trauma that are accompanied with transient ATP elevation 4,169,208. A full understanding of putative anti-inflammatory therapies for glaucoma and their effects on microglia, such as P2X7 receptor inhibition ^{110,346}, carbon monoxide ^{46,432}, antibiotics ^{22,40}, or downstream effectors ¹²² will help elucidate the role classical and alternative activation pathways play in retinal degeneration.

Microglial activation as an early event in retinal degeneration.

The findings above add relevant details to a growing body of evidence implicating microglial activation in various retinal degenerations including glaucoma. Activated microglia and associated inflammatory markers TNF- α and NOS-2 have been detected at the optic nerve head in human glaucomatous eyes ^{302,441}. Morphological changes to microglial cells were detected in 3 month old DBA/2J mice, prior to detection of neural damage ⁴², and documented 3 days after induction of ocular hypertension in rats ^{94,298}. Purinergic involvement in the microglial response was suggested by the ability of purinergic receptor blocker OxATP to inhibit the rise in CD68 expression in rat retina following transient elevation of IOP to 90 mm Hg 392. Qualitative analysis also suggestsed antagonist Brilliant Blue G reduced staining of Iba1 following injection of hypertonic saline into rat episcleral veins ⁹⁴. The current study indicates the microglial response occurs early, with activation found 24 hours after BzATP administration (Fig. 2.1), 24 hrs after a 4 hour elevation of IOP (Fig. 2.4), and with retraction occurring within minutes of receptor stimulation in vitro (Fig S2.4). Within this context, the inability of P2X7 antagonist A839977 to significantly prevent microglial migration (Fig. 2.4f) distinguishes process retraction from cell migration; whether the P2X7 receptor interacts with THIK-1 channel recently implicated in microglial surveillance remains to be tested using sufficiently high agonist levels ²⁶⁰.

The relationship between microglial activation and retinal ganglion cell loss is complex. Detailed analysis of microglial activation and surviving ganglion cell number indicates an inverse correlation following IOP elevation which was reduced in P2X7^{-/-} mice (Fig. 2.7). While it is tempting to assume this implicates microglial activation in ganglion cell death via the P2X7 receptor, several observations urge caution. For example, the variation amongst the 24 images analyzed per retina and between mice was considerable, weakening the correlation. In addition, stimulation of the P2X7 receptor can directly kill retinal ganglion cells ¹⁶⁸, while ganglion cell death can itself lead to microglia activation ³⁹⁷. Activation of A1 astrocytes has been implicated as a key step in pressure-related ganglion cell death ^{231,383}, and the geometric relationship between astrocytes, microglial cells, ganglion cell soma and ganglion cell axons is complex, especially as the axons are thought

to be a primary target in glaucomatous pathology ^{387,403}. P2X7 receptor inhibition has been implicated as a therapeutic strategy for several retinal diseases including Age-related Macular Degeneration ^{110,309}, Diabetic Retinopathy ^{71,116,325,326}, and glaucoma ^{247,281,323,346,392}. While topical administration of a P2X7 receptor antagonist preserved general RGC function in the DBA2/J model ³⁴⁶, recent work suggests the P2X7 receptor also has beneficial effects on retinal ganglion cells after moderate IOP elevation ⁴²¹, and can trigger the release of neuroprotective cytokine IL-3 ²³³. These complex responses may also reflect the mixed microglial activation state response identified in the present study. The precise relationship between microglial activation, ganglion cell death and the P2X7 receptor is likely context dependent and awaits future clarification.

In summary, our results support a model whereby P2X7 receptor stimulation alone is sufficient to cause microglial activation, and that this activation occurs rapidly after receptor stimulation or following ATP release with elevation of intraocular pressure. Furthermore, although the P2X7 receptor is traditionally associated with its proinflammatory role³, P2X7 receptor stimulation here led to a mixed activation state in microglial cells, suggesting the response is complex. Microglia activation was increased with elevated IOP, reduced in P2X7^{-/-} mice and was loosely associated with loss of retinal ganglion cells following increased IOP. The impact of the mixed M1/M2 activation state on the response to P2X7 receptor stimulation, and the corresponding influence on both inflammation and phagocytosis/clearance needs to be determined ⁶⁰. As P2X7 receptor modulation is being targeted for retinal disorders ¹¹⁰, the quantitative approaches used in this study can add to a deeper understanding of P2X7 receptor signaling and any putative beneficial effects.

2.6 Figures



Sidak's MC Test; n=3 mice; Significance represents Interaction value of ANOVA). **g** Summed branch length is reduced in microglia exposed to BzATP as compared to Saline (paired Student's t-test; n=3 mice). Cell soma size and Iba1 intensity are determined in circled area (yellow ring, 5 μ m diameter) of microglia cell body from retinae exposed to (**h**) saline vs. (**i**) BzATP. **j** Quantification of Iba1 intensity in selected area (paired Student's t-test; n=3 mice). **k** Observer scoring of images taken from saline- or BzATP-exposed retinae showing Iba1-positive microglia are activated with BzATP exposure (paired Student's t-test; n=3 mice; normalized to average saline value). **I** Expression of both classical M1- activation genes *Nos2, Tnfa*, and alternative M2 activation genes *Arg1, Chil3* are elevated in retinae exposed to BzATP (paired Student's t-test; n=7 mice). Statistical significance shown at *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ****p<0.0001. Scale bars represent 40 μ m (**a**), 15 μ m (**d**), 25 μ m (**e**, **h**).









before (left) and ~ 8 min after (right) application of isotonic solution (Control), 250 μ M BzATP (BzATP), or 250 μ M BzATP (BzATP) ± 10 μ M A839977 (A83) suggests P2X7 receptor leads to process retraction *in vitro*. Similar responses were found in >7 experiments. Bar=10 μ m, real time in min on image; solution added at minute 3:00; see Fig. S4 for video. Elevated expression of *Nos2* and *Arg1* was detected in cultured retinal microglial cells following 4 hr exposure to 1 mM ATP (**b**, n=9 wells from 3 culture preparations) or 200 μ M BzATP (**c**, n=3 wells from 1 culture preparation; unpaired Student's t-test). **d** Representative images of isolated retinal microglial cells with Hoechst-stained nuclei after passing through a Boyden chamber, indicated that microglia migrate towards a 1 mM ATP gradient. Bar=50 μ m. **e** Correlation between number of Hoechst-stained nuclei in brain microglia per well and fluorescence at 340ex/527em (Pearson's correlation r = 0.9396 with p = 0.0001; n=17 wells from 1 culture preparation). **f** Migration of retinal microglia towards 1 mM ATP was inhibited by exposure to 10 μ M P2Y12 inhibitor AR-C 69931 (ARC) in the presence of ATP but not 1 μ M A839977 (A83) in the presence of ATP. (1-way ANOVA with Sidak's MC Test; n=17 Ctrl, 20 ATP, 20 ARC, 19 A83 wells from 4 culture

preparations). Statistical significance shown as **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, ****p<0.0001, ns=not significant.



Figure 2.5. Elevation of IOP releases ATP and activates microglia through P2X7 receptor involvement. a Representative image of staining for Iba1 in a retinal whole mount from an unpressurized C57BI/6J mouse eye (Ctrl, left) and from an analogous region 20 hrs after elevation of IOP to 57 mmHg for 4 hrs (right). Retinal microglia subject to IOP elevation showed increased soma size, increased staining for Iba1, and shorter, thicker projections. Bar=20µm. **b** Increase in ATP concentration of posterior vitreous humor after elevation of IOP (paired Student's t-test; retinal pairs from 3 mice). **c** Iba1 staining from a P2X7^{-/-} mouse indicates reduced morphological activation after elevation of IOP (right) when compared to unpressurized retina (left). **d** Quantification of morphological activation of microglia across central and middle regions suggests IOP elevation triggered greater morphological activation in C57BI/6J than P2X7^{-/-} retinae (2-way ANOVA with Tukey's MC test; dots are n=10 retinae from 5 mice per C57BI/6J, P2X7^{-/-} strain; data normalized to unpressurized score for each strain). qPCR showing increased expression of *Nos2, Tnfa, Arg1,* and *Chil3* in the retina after elevation of IOP in C57BI/6J (**e**) mice. Dots represent change in expression from a single mouse, with expression

normalized to the average $\Delta\Delta$ CT value of unpressurized contralateral eyes (paired Student's ttests; *Nos2:* n= 5 mice, *Tnfa, Arg1, Chil3:* n= 6 mice). **f** A small but significant increase was observed in retinal gene expression of *Arg1*, and *Tnfa*, but not *Nos2* or *Chil3* after IOP elevation in P2X7^{-/-} mice (Paired Student's t-tests; *Nos2* n=6 retinae from 3 mice, *Tnfa, Arg1, Chil3,* n=12 retinae from 6 mice). **g** Relative change in retinal expression of key genes after elevation of IOP in C57BI/6J mice compared to P2X7^{-/-} mice. Values represent mean $\Delta\Delta$ CT levels for each gene compared to unpressurized control retinae (unpaired Student's t-test; n=5 genes). Statistical significance shown as *p<0.05, **p<0.01 ***p<0.001, ****p<0.0001, ns=not significant.



Figure 2.6. Microglial activation in bead model of sustained ocular hypertension. a Weekly IOP measurements from mice injected with magnetic beads (red) or saline control (black; 1-way RM ANOVA with Sidak's MC test). b The IOP integral (right) expressed as summed mmHg days exposure over baseline IOP, for bead and saline-injected eyes (unpaired Student's t-test). c Representative staining for Iba1 in cryosections 7 weeks after injection with saline (top) or beads (bottom), suggesting sustained elevation of IOP also induces changes in the microglial phenotype emblematic of activation. Bar=50 μ m. d Quantification of a 5 μ m area surrounding the soma indicates significant elevation of Iba1 intensity per cell in bead-injected mice (unpaired Student's t-test). All data from Ctrl: n=4 retinae from 3 mice, Bead: n=3 retinae from 3 mice. Statistical significance shown as *p<0.05.



Figure 2.7. Ganglion cell death and microglial activation. a Representative images show that staining for RGC marker Brn3a is decreased in retinae 1 day after a 4 hr IOP elevation (right) compared to unpressurized C57Bl/6J mice (Ctrl; left). **b** A decrease in Brn3a staining was not observed in retinae from P2X7^{-/-} mice after IOP elevation as compared to unpressurized control eyes. **c** There was a significant decline in Brn3a-labeled RGCs in retinae exposed to elevated IOP compared to normotensive controls from C57Bl/6J eyes, but not P2X7^{-/-} mice (*p=0.0017, paired t-test with line connecting normotensive and elevated IOP from same mouse, n=5 mice, mean of ~ 24 images per eye). **d** Retinal whole mount from a C57Bl/6J mouse showing the spatial relationship between RGCs stained with Brn3a (red) and microglia stained with Iba1 (green); images show staining across the central region with the optic nerve head (left), the middle region (center), and peripheral areas (right), of the retina. Relationship between RGC number and microglial activation score for C57Bl/6J (**e**) and P2X7^{-/-} mice (**f**) under normotensive (grey) and elevated IOP (red) conditions. Small symbols from individual images (up to 24 per eye) while larger squares represent mean values per eye (n=5 per condition). Lines are linear

regression fit to image data (C57BI/6J: F=37.70, (1,155) p<0.0001, R²=0.196; P2X7^{-/-} F=8.22, (1,152), p=0.0047, R²=0.05).













ANOVA with Tukey's MC test; n=52 regions from 10 retinae derived from 5 mice per C57BI/6J, P2X7^{-/-} strain; data normalized to unstimulated score for each strain). **c** RGC numbers counted in central and middle fields under normotensive (Ctrl) and increased IOP in mice from both genotypes. Statistical significance shown as ** p<0.01, ***p<0.001, ****p<0.0001, ns=not significant.

CHAPTER 3: STIMULATION OF THE P2X7 RECEPTOR CONTRIBUTES TO GENERATION OF NEUROTOXIC REACTIVE ASTROCYTES

3.1 Abstract

Neuronal death is associated with polarization of astrocytes into the A1 neuroinflammatory state. While this polarization can be initiated by release of C1g, TNF- α and IL-1 α from microglial cells, the upstream effectors stimulating their release are unclear. This preliminary study investigates the role of P2X7 receptor (P2X7R) stimulation in the increase in these inflammatory signals and the effects on transcription of astrocyte inflammatory genes. 250 µM of P2X7R agonist BzATP. qPCR was performed on retinae 24 hrs after intravireal injection of 250 µM P2X7 agonist BzATP. Additionally elevation of intraocular pressure (IOP) was applied to C57BI/6J or P2X7-/retinae for 4 hrs, with subsequent isolation of retinae 22 hrs later for gPCR analysis. Intravitreal injection of P2X7 receptor agonist BzATP increased expression of Tnfa, II1a, and C1qa. Levels of pan-reactive, A1-specific, and 2 A2-specifc genes were elevated, with activation was most consistent with the A1 state. Preliminary data evaluating the effects of IOP on retinal gene expression in C57BI/6J mice indicated elevated expression of Tnfa and II1a, A1-specific gene Serping1, and upregulation of A2-specifc genes CD14, Ptx3, and Clcf1. Trending upregulation (p<0.1) was observed of pan reactive astrocyte genes Gfap and Vim, and A1-specific genes C3 and H2T23. Elevation of IOP in P2X7^{-/-} retinae resulted in no upregulation of microglia or astrocyte inflammatory genes. Taken all together, this implicates P2X7R stimulation in promotion of microglia inflammation, and astrocyte polarization into an A1 neurotoxic state. Surprisingly, preliminary data suggests that P2X7R involvement in the elevation of IOP is less clear, with upregulation of A2 neuroprotective genes, and trending upregulation of A1 genes observed in C57BI/6J retinae but not P2X7^{-/-} retinae. Caution should be merited before any encompassing conclusion can be made, as further experimentation to support this data is necessary.

3.2 Introduction

Mechanical strain is associated with the release of ATP in many tissues^{20,81,426}, where it mediates an inflammatory response through ionotropic P2X or metabotropic P2Y receptors^{51,234}. The P2X7 receptor (P2X7R) is a major inflammatory receptor of the Central Nervous System (CNS)³. Stimulation of P2X7R with high concentrations of ATP lead to activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome and release of inflammatory cytokines^{3,129,359}. Signaling mechanisms elucidated in models of mechanical strain provide valuable insight into pathology of glaucoma, where symptomatic elevated intraocular pressure contributes to optic nerve damage and blindness through unknown mechanisms^{415,428}.

Recent work has pointed to the loss of neural populations in models of mechanical strain as mediated by neurotoxic astrocytes^{145,383}. Reactive astrocytes have been detected in several models of neurodegeneration^{145,231,383,442}. Astrocytes respond to inflammatory effectors by adopting A1 pro-inflammatory or A2-neuroprotective forms, as defined by transcriptional alterations⁴⁴⁴. Neurotoxic astrocytes were induced by exposure to cytokines IL-1 α , C1q, and TNF- α *in vitro* leading to loss of neurons²³¹. Deletion of *II1a*, *Tnfa*, and *C1qa* protected neurons and reduced neurotoxic astrocyte gene upregulation in mouse models of chronic elevation of IOP^{145,383}. However, upstream mediators that lead to release of these cytokines are unclear.

Microglia are implicated as primary effectors of release^{230,231}. Microglia are the primary innate immune effector cells of the retina, where they play roles in retinal homeostasis, cytokine release, and phagocytosis of apoptotic cells³⁷⁴. Microglia activation into an inflammatory state is contributes to neuron loss in the DBA/2J model of elevated IOP⁴² and in human glaucoma⁴⁴¹. Microglia are the major source of IL-1 α^{412} , C1q^{47,111,320}, and TNF- α^{330} . Moreover, microglia are the major cell type to express P2X7R¹⁸⁹. P2X7 receptor stimulation results in release of IL-1 α^{129} and TNF- α (REF). Taken together, these implicate microglial P2X7R as key mediators of neurotoxic astrogliosis developed from elevated IOP.

Using *in vivo* administration P2X7R agonist BzATP and elevation of IOP in models where the P2X7 receptor is deleted (P2X7^{-/-}), we confirm the central role that the receptor has in triggering

astrogliosis. We demonstrate that retinal injections of BzATP upregulate gene expression of *Tnfa*, *Il1a*, and *C1qa*, as well as genes associated with A1-specific astrocytes. Additionally, elevation of IOP in C57BI/6J mice upregulated retinal expression of *Tnfa* and *Il1a*, with significant or trending upregulation of both A1- and A2-specific astrocyte transcripts. Gene upregulation of *Tnfa*, *Il1a*, or astrocyte inflammation was not observed in P2X7^{-/-} that was subjected to elevated IOP. Thus, we demonstrate that P2X7R stimulation mediates factors associated with astrocyte inflammation that accompany IOP-induced mechanical strain.

3.3 Methods

Animals care and use

All procedures were performed in strict accordance with the National Research Council's "Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals". All procedures were approved by the University of Pennsylvania Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) in protocol #803584. All animals were housed on a 12:12 light:dark cycle in temperature-controlled rooms with food and water ad libitum. Mice (C57BI/6J wild type and P2XR7-/- B6.129P2-P2rx7tm1Gab/J Pfizer were obtained from Jackson Laboratories (Bar Harbor, ME).

Intravitreal Injections

Intravitreal injections were performed as previously described¹⁶⁸. In brief, C57BI/6J mice were anesthetized with 1.5% isofluorane, and subsequently injected under a dissecting microscope using a micropipette attached to a microsyringe (Drummond Scientific Co., Broomall, PA, USA). 1.5 µl was injected the vitreous cavity approximately 0.5 mm anterior to the limbus, into superior nasal region of the sclera. Injections consisted of Sterile Balanced Saline solution as a control with or without 250 µM Benzoylbenzoyl-ATP (BzATP, #B6396, Sigma Aldrich). Retinae were isolated 24 hrs later. The concentration and time course of isolation after administration was chosen based upon previous trials^{6,247}.

Table 3.1: Primers used for qPCR

Gene name	Genbank accession	Primer (F: 5'-3'; R: 3'-5')	Size (bp)
Tnfa	NM 013693.3	F: AAATGGCCTCCCTCTCATCAG	73
	_	R: GTCACTCGAATTTTGAGAAGATGATC	
ll1a	NM 010554.4	F: CAACGTCAAGCAACGGGAAG	126
	_	R: AAGGTGCTGATCTGGGTTGG	
C1qa	NM 007572.2	F: GAAGGGCGTGAAAGGCAATC	86
	_	R: CAAGCGTCATTGGGTTCTGC	
Gfap	NM 001131020.1	F: CCTGCCAGCTCTCCCT	216
	_	R: AAAGGTGTGGCTGAAATGCG	
Steap4	NM_054098.3	F: CCCGAATCGTGTCTTTCCTA	262
		R: GGCCTGAGTAATGGTTGCAT	
Vim	NM_011701.4	F: GATGGCCCTGGACATTGAGA	146
		R: TTGAGTGGGTGTCAACCAGAG	
Lcn2	NM_008491.1	F: CCAGTTCGCCATGGTATTTT	206
		R: CACACTCACCACCCATTCAG	
SerpinA3N	NM_009252.2	F: GCTGGCTGGTTTCAGCTCT	127
		R: ATCCATTCCCAACGTGCCAT	
Aspg	NM_001081169.1	F: GCTGCTGGCCATTTACACTG	133
		R: GTGGGCCTGTGCATACTCTT	
C3	NM_009778.3	F: TTCCTTCACTATGGGACCAGC	127
		R: CTCCAGCCGTAGGACATTGG	
Serping1	NM_009776.3	F: ACAGCCCCCTCTGAATTCTT	299
		R: GGATGCTCTCCAAGTTGCTC	
H2D1	NM_010380.3	F: TCCGAGATTGTAAAGCGTGAAGA	204
		R: ACAGGGCAGTGCAGGGATAG	
H2T23	NM_010398.3	F: GGACCGCGAATGACATAGC	212
		R: GCACCTCAGGGTGACTTCAT	
Amigo2	NM_178114.4	F: GAGGCGACCATAATGTCGTT	263
		R: GCATCCAACAGTCCGATTCT	
Fkbp5	NM_010220.4	F: TATGCTTATGGCTCGGCTGG	194
		R: CAGCCTTCCAGGTGGACTTT	
Fbln5	NM_001361987.1	F: CTTCAGATGCAAGCAACAA	281
		R: AGGCAGTGTCAGAGGCCTTA	
CD14	NM_009841.4	F: GGACTGATCTCAGCCCTCTG	232
		R: GCTTCAGCCCAGTGAAAGAC	
Ptx3	NM_008987.3	F: AACAAGCTCTGTTGCCCATT	147
		R: ICCCAAAIGGAACAIIGGAI	1=0
Clcf1	NM_019952.5	F: CTTCAATCCTCCTCGACTGG	176
		R: TACGTCGGAGTTCAGCTGTG	
Emp1	NM_010128.4	F: GAGACACIGGCCAGAAAAGC	183
		R: TAAAAGGCAAGGGAATGCAC	
SIc10a6	NM_029415.2		217
0485//		R: CCACAGGC1111C1GG1GA1	100
GAPDH	NM_017008		169
		R: GCTAAGCAGTIGGTGGTGCA	

Quantitative PCR

Evaluation of RNA expression utilizing qPCR was based on published methods described previously²⁴⁷. In brief, after homogenizing in TRIzol reagent (#15596018, Invitrogen), RNA derived
from mice retinae was purified with an RNeasy mini kit (#79254, Qiagen, Inc.) and converted to cDNA was performed using the High Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit (#4368814, Applied Biosystems). Gene expression was assayed using PowerUp Sybr Green (#A25742, Applied Biosystems) on the Quant Studio 3 Real-Time PCR system (Applied Biosystems Corp.). Analysis was performed employing the delta-delta CT approach without conversion to RQ values as described²⁴⁷. Primers are listed in Table 3.1.

Data analysis

Data are displayed as mean ± standard deviation. Statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism software version 9.0.0 (Graphpad Software, Inc. San Diego Ca, USA). Significant differences between two related groups were assessed by paired Student's t-tests. Results returning p<0.05 were considered significant.

3.4 Results

BzATP injection increases expression of microglial genes associated with astrocyte inflammation.

We first determined if P2X7R stimulation was sufficient to increase expression of genes that are associated with inducing astrocytes into an inflammatory state. BzATP (250 μ M) or Saline was injected intravitreally into the eyes of C57BI/6J mice, and retinae were removed after 24 hours. Intravitreal injections of P2X7R agonist BzATP increased retinal expression of *Tnfa*, *II1a*, and *C1qa* (Figure 3.1A).

As cytokines TNF- α , IL-1 α , and C1q are implicated promoting astrocyte inflammation into a neurotoxic reactive state^{230,231}, we sought to determine the changes in transcripts associated with reactive astrocytes. Retinal exposure to BzATP upregulated Pan-reactive genes (*Gfap, Steap4, Vim, Lcn2, SerpinA3N,* and *Aspg*) (Figure 3.2A), A1-specific genes (*C3, Serping1, H2T23, H2D1,* and *Amigo2*, but not *Fkbp5* or *Fbln5*) (Figure 3.2B), and A2-specific genes (*CD14* and *Ptx3*, but not *Clcf1, Emp1, Slc10a6*) (Figure 3.2C).

Role of P2X7R in microglial and astrocyte inflammation after transient elevation of IOP.

As chronic elevation of IOP has generated neurotoxic reactive astrocytes in the retina^{145,383}, we sought to determine the role of P2X7R with transient elevation of IOP. In preliminary work, the IOP of eyes from C57BI/6J or P2X7^{-/-} was elevated for 4 hrs and examined 24 hrs later; previous studies have pointed to robust gene expression responses at this timepoint⁶. IOP elevation resulted in increased expression of *Tnfa* and *II1a* in the retinae from C57BI/6J mice (Figure 3.3A). Interestingly, gene expression increases were not significant in retinae from P2X7^{-/-} mice (Figure 3.3B). However, direct comparisons of normalized mean gene expression of *Tnfa*, *II1a*, and *C1qa* was insignificant, possibly indicated a need for a more robust sample set.

Gene expression of astrocyte inflammatory genes after transient elevation of IOP was subsequently assayed. In C57BI/6J mice, Nonsignificant or trending significant upregulation of Panreactive transcripts was observed (Figure 3.4A). A1-specific gene *Serping1* was significantly elevated, with trending significant upregulation of *C3* and *H2T23*. Intriguingly, A2-specific transcripts *CD14*, *Ptx3*, and *Clcf1* were all significantly regulated. No inflammatory genes were significantly upregulated in retinae from P2X7^{-/-} mice (Figure 3.4B). Comparing the mean normalized gene expression following transient elevation of IOP confirmed a reduced gene expression of astrocyte inflammatory genes in P2X7^{-/-} mice as compared to C57BI/6J mice (Figure 3.4C) indicating a role for P2X7R in inflammatory responses from elevated IOP.

3.5 Discussion

The factors that link the loss of neural populations to the mechanical strain that is observed with high IOP still remain uncertain. In patients, reduction of IOP has not proven consistent in preserving retinal ganglion cell populations⁴²⁸, or maintaining visual function³⁷⁹. In patient samples, and in many animal models of IOP have demonstrated that inflammation is a considerable component of disease progression⁴¹⁵. Recent work has pointed to a role of inflammatory neurotoxic astrocytes in loss of neural populations^{230,231}. New therapies targeting intermediary processes may prove fruitful in reducing inflammation. Herein, we examined the role that P2X7 receptor plays in elevation of microglia cytokines and inducing neurotoxic astrocytes. Direct injection of P2X7-

selective agonist BzATP led to elevation gene expression of microglia inflammatory markers *Tnfa*, *II1a*, and *C1qa*. Additionally, stimulation of retinal P2X7 receptor led to increased gene expression of several pan-reactive and A1-specific astrocyte genes. Transient elevation of IOP for 4 hours in retinae of C57BI/6J mice resulted in upregulation of *Tnfa* and *II1a*, and upregulation of both A1- and A2-specific genes. However, elevation of inflammatory markers was not observed after elevated IOP in retinae from P2X7R^{-/-} mice, implicating P2X7R as upstream of astrocyte inflammation.

The impact of P2X7R stimulation on astrocyte inflammation state has not been explored. Retinal exposure to BzATP for 24 hrs demonstrated that P2X7R stimulation results in polarization to A1 neurotoxicity. P2X7R stimulation upregulated gene expression of complement cascade component genes *C3* and *Serping1*, as well as Major Histocompatibility Complex 1 (MHC I) genes *H2T23* and *H2D1*. *CD14* is considered indicative of A2 anti-inflammatory phenotype. However, the protein role in inflammation is complex, as it as membrane-bound CD14 acts as a co receptor for TL4 in LPS-mediated signaling⁴⁴⁶. Interestingly P2X7R stimulation prior to LPS-TLR4 stimulation has reduced inflammatory response in peripheral monocytes by increasing exocytosis of CD14 and depleting its membrane-bound counterpart⁵. Similarly, *Serping1* protein product functions as a complement component C1 inhibitor⁷⁰. In that manner, P2X7R stimulation resulted in a neuroinflammatory state, without clear polarization. It should be noted, however, that definitions of astrocyte polarization are contextual, and likely represent a more complex phenomenon^{26,101}.

Transient elevation of IOP additionally resulted in expression of astrocyte inflammatory genes. This supports work using the microbead model of chronic elevation of IOP leading to upregulation of neurotoxic reactive astrocytes in ASCA2+ cell populations which implicates A1-astrocyte reactivity in the retina^{145,383}. In both studies, astrocyte inflammation and loss of RGCs from elevated IOP in mice where *II1a*, *Tnfa*, and *C1qa* were deleted¹⁴⁵, indicating that gene upregulation and cytokine release are necessary for astrocyte inflammation and RGC loss from elevated IOP, within the model at a minimum.

The P2X7 receptor is widely expressed, but at higher density on microglia within the CNS^{189,395}. However, this study did not determine the cell specific expression of the genes that were evlauated. Many of the genes attributed to neurotoxic reactive astrocytes are implicated in the complement pathway and antigen presentation, microglia may contribute to the pool of upregulated genes. For example, previous work indicates that Müller glia are the primary cell population expressing $C3^{320}$, but C3 protein expression has been detected in microglia/macrophage populations in murine models and human patient samples of Amyotrophic Retinal Degeneration (AMD)²⁹⁹ and Retinitis Pigmentosa (RP)³⁷³. As most previous work, including specifically in models of elevated IOP, focus only on one cell population, it can be said that astrocytes and Müller glia are contributors to gene upregulation within the retina, and are likely polarized into a neuroinflammatory state.

Similarly, the exact contribution of microglia remains uncertain. Microglia are postulated to be the upstream regulators of neurotoxic reactive astrocytes²³⁰. Though they are likely to be the cell population that is the primary source of TNF- α^{330} and IL-1 α^{15} , cell-specific identification of these factors in vivo has not been evaluated. In vitro, polarization of microglia with LPS led to the release of TNF-a, IL-1a, and C1q into cell supernatants, which then polarized in vitro astrocytes into an A1 neurotoxic phenotype²³¹. This suggests that microglia are sufficient to induce neurotoxic astrocytes. Yet ablation of microglia with PLX5622 and subsequent application of the optic nerve crush (ONC) model of elevated IOP did not rescue the RGC loss that was observed when microglia ablation was not performed²³¹. This may be due to infiltration from peripheral macrophages that are present in CD11b+CD11c+ populations that are early contributors to inflammation in mouse models of chronic elevated IOP^{383,414}. However, the early timepoint (24 hrs) minimizes the chance of peripheral monocytes to migrate into the retina. Furthermore, work has demonstrated that BzATP administration to ex vivo retinae was sufficient to induce phenotypic activation of resident microglia, indicating that P2X7R stimulation of resident microglia is sufficient to induce an inflammatory response. Taken all together, the data generated in this study supports a model whereby microglial P2X7R stimulation on microglia promotes the release of cytokines that induce neurotoxic reactive

astrocytes (Figure 3.5). Regardless, the question of cell specific origin of *Tnfa*, *II1a*, and *C1qa* remains an important one that can be addressed with future research.

In conclusion, our results extend the role of P2X7R as a means to induce neurotoxic reactive astrocytes, Furthermore, preliminary data indicates that transient elevation of IOP may promote reactive astrocyte inflammation through stimulation of P2X7R.

3.6 Figures





significantly upregulated. **C** Astrocyte A2-specific genes *Cd14* and *Ptx3* are significantly upregulated. All data represented as paired Student's t-test, normalized to average of Saline eyes; n = 7 Saline and 7 BzATP-injected retinae. * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001, **** p<0.0001.







of IOP for 4 hrs followed and tissue harvest 24 hrs later resulted in significant or trending expression neurotoxic reactive astrocytes in retinae from C57Bl/6J mice. **B** Elevation of IOP did not lead to significant gene expression changes in retinae from P2X7^{-/-} mice. Data in **A**, **B** represented normalized to average of Ctrl eyes (Paired Student's t-test; n = 4 Ctrl, 4 IOP eyes from C57Bl/7J mice (**A**); n = 5 Ctrl, 5 IOP (*Steap4* n = 4 Ctrl, 4 IOP) eyes from P2RX7^{-/-} mice (**B**). **C** Relative change in expression of reactive astrocytes in retinae exposed to elevated in IOP in C57Bl/6J mice compared to P2RX7^{-/-} mice. Data is represented as mean $\Delta\Delta$ CT levels for each gene in IOP-elevated C57Bl/6J retinae compared to IOP-elevated P2X7^{-/-} retinae (n=9 genes). *p<0.05,** p<0.01.



Figure 3.5. Proposed model of P2X7-medated Astrocyte Neurotoxicity. P2X7 stimulation leads to upregulation and release of factors TNF- α , IL-1 α , and C1q. Released factors induce factors in astrocytes emblematic of A1 Neurotoxicity. Astrocytes release an unknown neurotoxic factor that acts in concert with independent cell injury to lead to neural death.

CHAPTER 4: THE P2X7 RECEPTOR IN MICROGLIAL CELLS MODULATES THE ENDOLYSOSOMAL AXIS, AUTOPHAGY AND PHAGOCYTOSIS *

4.1 Abstract

Microglial cells regulate neural homeostasis by coordinating both immune responses and clearance of debris, and the P2X7receptor for extracellular ATP plays a central role in both functions. The P2X7receptor is primarily known in microglial cells for its immune signaling and NLRP3 inflammasome activation. However, the receptor also affects the clearance of extracellular and intracellular debris through modifications of lysosomal function, phagocytosis, and autophagy. In the absence of an agonist, the P2X7receptor acts as a scavenger receptor to phagocytose material. Transient receptor stimulation induces autophagy and increases LC3-II levels, likely through calcium-dependent phosphorylation of AMPK, and activates microglia to an M1 or mixed M1/M2 state. We show an increased expression of Nos2 and Tnfa and a decreased expression of Chil3 (Ym1) from primary cultures of brain microglia exposed to high levels of ATP. Sustained stimulation can reduce lysosomal function in microglia by increasing lysosomal pH and slowing autophagosome-lysosome fusion. P2X7 receptor stimulation can also cause lysosomal leakage, and the subsequent rise in cytoplasmic cathepsin B activates the NLRP3 inflammasome leading to caspase-1 cleavage and IL-1ß maturation and release. Support for P2X7 receptor activation of the inflammasome following lysosomal leakage comes from data on primary microglia showing IL-1ß release following receptor stimulation is inhibited by cathepsin B blocker CA-074. This pathway bridges endolysosomal and inflammatory roles and may provide a key mechanism for the increased inflammation found in age-dependent neurodegenerations characterized by excessive lysosomal accumulations. Regardless of whether the inflammasome is activated via this lysosomal leakage or the better-known K⁺-efflux pathway, the inflammatory impact of P2X7 receptor stimulation

^{*} Some text and figures taken or modified from Campagno, K. E. & Mitchell, C. H. The P2X7 Receptor in Microglial Cells Modulates the Endolysosomal Axis, Autophagy, and Phagocytosis. (2021) *Front Cell Neurosci* **15**, 645244.

is balanced between the autophagic reduction of inflammasome components and their increase following P2X7-mediated priming. In summary, the P2X7receptor modulates clearance of extracellular debris by microglial cells and mediates lysosomal damage that can activate the NLRP3 inflammasome. A better understanding of how the P2X7receptor alters phagocytosis, lysosomal health, inflammation, and autophagy can lead to therapies that balance the inflammatory and clearance roles of microglial cells.

4.2 Introduction

Microglia act as the innate immune effector cells of the central nervous system (CNS) ^{123,209} and their contribution to inflammatory signaling pathways between neurons, astrocytes and other components of neural tissue largely sets the magnitude of the immune responses. Although microglia constitute a relatively small number of cells in the CNS ²⁸³, their position as the primary defensive cells in neural systems places them at the crossroads of health and disease. The inflammatory responses mediated by microglial cells are regulated by multiple stimuli that help ensure an appropriate response. Extracellular ATP acting at the P2X7 receptor is widely recognized as a pivotal player in microglial signaling for triggering the release of neurotrophic factors, cytokines such as IL-6, and the activation of the NOD-, LRR- and pyrin domain-containing protein 3 (NLRP3) inflammasome ¹⁹⁹.

In addition to their role in inflammatory signaling, microglial cells make major contributions to the clearance of material from extracellular space. Their ability to phagocytose and degrade apoptotic cells, bacteria and engulfed synaptic material contributes to neural homeostasis ^{30,300}. Furthermore, the dysfunctional clearance of proteins and lipids by microglia is increasingly implicated in neurodegenerative disorders. For example, undegraded myelin and lipid droplets have been observed within microglia from aging models ^{266,350}. The incomplete removal of amyloid beta (A β) deposits contributes to waste accumulation and "microglial exhaustion" in pathologies such as Alzheimer's disease ^{388,389}. These observations suggest that defective clearance of waste material by microglia may contribute to the mechanisms underlying some age-related neurodegenerations.

The multiple steps required for the phagocytosis and degradation of extracellular waste material by microglial cells are tightly coordinated. Several lines of evidence suggest the P2X₇ receptor is involved in regulating microglial clearance, including effects on phagocytosis, autophagy, and lysosomal function. This review examines the evidence for the role of the P2X₇ receptor in regulating these steps and highlights the role of the P2X₇ receptor in modulating both the clearance and inflammatory components of microglial function.

4.3 Extracellular ATP and P2X7 receptors

Purinergic signaling pathways evolved early, and the ubiquitous presence of high cytoplasmic adenosine triphosphate (ATP) levels, combined with multiple pathways for ATP release, ensured widespread use of ATP as an extracellular transmitter. ATP can be released physiologically through ion channels or from vesicles loaded with ATP ^{21,95}. Increased extracellular ATP is often associated with pathological stress; this rise in extracellular ATP concentration can result from an upregulation of channel and vesicular release pathways, in addition to the release of cytoplasmic ATP upon cell rupture. Signaling is largely mediated by stimulation of ionotropic P2X or metabotropic P2Y receptors by ATP, the dephosphorylated nucleotide adenosine diphosphate (ADP) or pyrimidine analogues ⁵⁹. Adenosine produced by the subsequent dephosphorylation can act at a distinct set of metabotropic receptors, adding to the complexity. This also emphasized the role of extracellular dephosphorylating enzymes in coordinating purinergic signals.

While most cell types possess some combination of purinergic receptors, purinergic signaling plays a particularly important role in microglial cells. The P2Y₁₂ receptor for ADP is widely recognized as a marker for microglial cells; P2Y₁₂ receptor expression is greatest on the ramified processes, and stimulation makes a major contribution to chemoattractant responses of microglial cells ^{277,286}. Stimulation of the adenosine A_{2A} receptor on microglial cells contributes to the characteristic amoeboid morphology during microglial activation accompanying brain inflammation³¹⁵.

The ionotropic P2X₇ receptor is especially relevant to immune responses in microglial cells due to its requirement for high concentrations of ATP, its lack of inactivation, the distribution of particular splice variants amongst immune cells, the multiple interactions of its extended cytoplasmic tail, and its association with the opening of a large transmembrane pore ⁹⁰. Receptor opening is stimulated by levels of ATP approaching the millimolar range, several orders of magnitude higher than required for other P2X or P2Y receptors ⁷³. While this was originally interpreted to mean the receptor was only activated by large levels of ATP released following cell rupture, the presence of the P2X7 receptor on several post-mitotic cells, combined with the identification of pannexin channels as ATP conduits localized adjacent to P2X7 receptors, provided for a role for the receptor in more widespread signaling scenarios ²⁷⁹. Like other members of the P2X family, binding of ATP leads to the opening of a cation-selective channel that allows Ca⁺ and Na⁺ influx, and K⁺ efflux. However, in some circumstances stimulation also leads to the opening of a pore permeable to larger macromolecules up to 900 Da; whether this pore represents a more dilated state of the P2X7 channel or the recruitment of additional proteins such as pannexin channels remains unresolved, despite intense investigation 91. The lack of P2X₇ channel inactivation in the continued presence of agonist has been attributed to the palmitoylated C-cys anchor retaining the gate in the open position ²⁷³. This lack of inactivation makes regulation of agonist levels critical for both initiating the signal and also shutting it down in a timely manner; there are parallels with the NMDA channel for glutamate in both the central role in signaling and the damage following overstimulation of both channels. The human P2X7 receptor possesses multiple splice variants, and the variant including the large 240 AA carboxy tail is usually associated with immune cells; this carboxy tail contains many of the binding sites associated with complex inflammatory interactions 75,189,210.

While the P2X₇ receptor was originally referred to as "death receptor", more recent work indicates the contribution of the receptor is much more nuanced, with participation in a variety of signaling events; stimulation can even lead to proliferation in microglial cells ²⁸. These varied outcomes from the P2X₇ receptor may be explained by differences in splice variant expression,

agonist availability and other factors still under investigation ^{2,89}. While excessive stimulation can lead to microglial cell death, the effects of the P2X₇ receptor on the endolysosomal axis discussed here usually do not lead to cellular demise, but have sustained pathological consequences for microglial clearance instead.

4.4 Microglia, inflammation, and clearance

Microglia are morphologically plastic cells, existing in a variety of states in response to environmental stimuli. In the "resting" state, often referred to as M0, microglia engage in a constant sampling of their surroundings, with long ramified extensions surveying the neuronal milieu ³⁰⁵. Microglia are constantly molded by environmental cues and respond to localized differences, so that even in the resting state the population shows great heterogeneity ²²². Once microglia are challenged with immunomodulatory substances, they enter an "activated" state in an attempt to maintain homeostasis. Although there is a range of "activated" states, they have traditionally been characterized into pro-inflammatory ("classical activation", M1) and pro-phagocytic ("alternative activation", M2) states ⁷⁷. The M2 state itself can be subdivided into the M2a state associated with repair/regeneration functions, the M2b state associated with immunomodulatory functions, and the M2c state associated with an acquired deactivation phenotype 67,264,267. Progression into these activation states follows clear triggers; application of lipopolysaccharide (LPS) or Interferon gamma (IFN-y) leads to the M1-like states, application of Interleukin (IL) IL-4 or IL-13 triggers the M2a state, ligation of immunoglobulin Fc-gamma-receptors that results in IL-12 expression, increased IL-10 secretion, and HLA-DR expression leads to the M2b state, while IL-10 is associated with the M2c state ⁴. The states themselves are defined by proteomic or genetic markers, with IL-1 β (*II1b*) or NOS2/iNOS (Nos2) for M1, Arg1 (Arg1) or Chil3/YM1 (Chil3) for M2a, IL-10 (II10) or CCL1 (Ccl1) for M2b and CD163 (Cd163), MMP8 (Mmp8), and VCAN (Vcan) for M2c ^{33,65,67,255,264,267,390,424}. However, recent investigations indicate this categorization is far too simplistic, and the different microglial states are better represented as a spectrum of combinations ^{243,288}. That said, the basic divisions between microglial states associated with increased inflammatory signals and those

linked to increased phagocytosis are important to consider when interpreting the varied effects of the P2X₇ receptor, and would benefit from a more thorough examination in the future.

The functional responses associated with the various microglial states usually help maintain the optimal activity of the neural tissue, a connection that can by overlooked when research is focused on pathology. However, the central role of microglia in coordinating the immune responses can lead to aberrant behavior upon excessive stimulation or impaired restraint. Microglia dysfunction has been implicated in several disease states, including schizophrenia ⁴⁰⁶, autism ²²⁸, ischemic stroke ¹⁹³, traumatic brain injury ²⁴⁴, Alzheimer's disease ³⁸⁹, Parkinson's disease ¹⁰⁸ and frontotemporal dementia ¹⁵⁹. Understanding how to maintain the beneficial activities of microglia while limiting their destructive actions remains a key challenge, and the P2X₇ receptor is likely to contribute to the balance with its central role in coordinating both inflammation and clearance.

The effects of the P2X₇ receptor on microglial clearance are less well studied than those on inflammation, and throughout this review, results obtained from primary and cultured microglial cells are supplemented by work on macrophages and monocytes. While microglial cells share many features with their peripheral cousins the macrophages, including recognition through the widely used markers Iba1 or Cx3CR1, microglia differ from peripheral macrophages^{224,337}. For example, microglia differ from macrophages in protein expression ^{25,54}, turnover ^{11,220}, inflammatory response ^{48,447}, and physiological regulation ²⁶¹⁻²⁶³. Microglia originate from early myeloid progenitor cells that migrate from the yolk sac, with minimal CNS contribution from peripheral macrophages ^{24,127,132}. Of particular relevance here is the increased expression of degradative lysosomal enzymes such as dipeptidyl peptidase, tripeptidyl peptidase and Cathepsin D (CatD) in microglial cells as compared to macrophages ²⁶³. Also important in this regard are differences between microglial cells from inflamed CNS and those recruited from blood-derived monocytes; the substantial differences recently identified between these cell types implies their response to the P2X₇ receptor could well differ ^{39,217,439}. While the relative paucity of data from microglial cells on how the P2X₇ receptor alters clearance means that some of the information presented in this review

has been obtained from macrophages, the reader should be aware that application of results from macrophages to microglial cells has limitations.

4.5 P2X₇ receptor and microglial states

The P2X7 receptor is widely recognized for its inflammatory actions. Stimulation of the P2X7 receptor can result in the secretion of proinflammatory cytokines IL-1β and IL-6 in many cell types ^{3,52,367}. Additionally, stimulation of the P2X₇ receptor leads to the nuclear translocation of transcription factor nuclear factor kappa-light-chain enhancer of activated B cells (NF-κB) which has been demonstrated to elevate gene expression of Tnfa, Cox2, and II1b in microglia ¹⁰⁶. While these markers are widely associated with the proinflammatory M1 state of microglia, the pattern of genes activated by stimulation of the P2X7 receptor in microglial cells is likely to be complex. M2 state markers Arg1 and CD163 occurred following 15 minute stimulation with Benzoylbenzoyl-ATP (BzATP), a selective agonist of P2X7¹⁰³, which may indicate a mixed activation state similar to what has been observed in microglia following traumatic brain injury ²⁸⁸. Furthermore, isolated rat primary microglia challenged with LPS revealed upregulated expression of gene Arg1 and its protein product ²⁴³. A direct comparison of LPS and IL-4 challenge to primary mouse microglia indicate that IL-4 induces an exponentially higher expression of Arg1 compared to LPS ⁶⁷, however, suggesting the response is complex. Microglial activation state and autophagy may be interrelated, with autophagy induction polarizing microglia towards the M1 state, while induction of M2 state can itself increase autophagy ¹⁰³.

4.6 P2X₇ receptors and phagocytosis by microglial cells

Phagocytosis of extracellular material is a central function of microglial cells. Materials bound to phagocytic receptors are taken in through the phagocytic cup and delivered to the endocytic system for pathogen destruction, degradation, or sorting ³⁷⁷. Induction of the M2a state leads to an increase in cell-specific receptors associated with phagocytosis such as CD163, TREM2, and Dectin-1 ^{85,204,212,303,430,450}. However, expression of phagocytosis receptors does not necessarily correlate with increased phagocytosis, and the relationship between induction into the

M2a state and the rate of phagocytosis is a matter of debate ²⁶⁵. Induction of both M1 and M2 microglial phenotypes was found to reduce deposits of amyloid beta *in vivo* ⁴⁰⁴, while addition of IL-4 suppressed macrophage phagocytosis of beads *in vitro* ²⁸⁷. Stimulation of receptors such as TREM2 and MerTK modulate microglial phagocytosis ^{178,307}, but the relationship between the P2X₇ receptor and microglial phagocytosis by microglia are more complex. For example, P2X₇ receptor expression was not upregulated with the challenge of lipopolysaccharides ³³⁸, but was upregulated with exposure to amyloid beta (1-42) ²⁷⁵, suggesting P2X₇ expression is a specific response.

One of the most intriguing connections between the P2X₇ receptor and phagocytosis involves its identity as a scavenger receptor, whereby the receptor increases phagocytosis in the absence of external agonist ATP ¹³⁹⁻¹⁴¹ (Figure 4.1A). This role of the P2X₇ receptor differs considerably from other functions in that activity as a scavenger receptor is reduced when extracellular ATP rises. For example, phagocytic uptake of non-opsonized beads by cells of the human monocyte THP-1 cell line was reduced by blocking the receptor with antibodies against the extracellular domain of the P2X₇ receptor ¹³⁹. A similar reduction in phagocytosis of *E. coli* bacteria by human derived monocytes was also induced by a P2X₇ receptor antibody ³¹⁶. Pharmacological support for the P2X₇ receptor contribution was shown in human microglial cells when stimulation of the P2X₇ receptor with agonist BzATP reduced phagocytosis of fluorescent-tagged *E. coli* bioparticles, while P2X₇ antagonist A438079 reversed the effect of BzATP and enhanced phagocytosis was shown on a molecular level in experiments where siRNA knockdown of the P2X₇ receptor reduced phagocytosis in the absence of agonist in isolated human monocytes, while overexpression of the P2X₇ receptor in HEK293 increased phagocytosis ^{139,140}.

Details about the mechanisms of P2X₇ as a scavenger receptor show a complex pattern. Extracellular residues 306-320 of the P2X₇ receptor were shown to bind to beads, bacteria and apoptotic cells ¹⁴⁰. Intracellular regions of the P2X₇ receptor are bound to non-muscle myosin heavy chain IIA (NMMHC IIA) and thus the cytoskeleton ^{138,139}, consistent with a pathway for phagocytosis of material into the cell. The addition of ATP led to dissociation of NMMHC IIA from the P2X₇ receptor and reduced phagocytosis with roughly the same kinetics as channel gating, suggesting a common link. Overexpression of NMMHC IIA reduced the pore-opening activity that occurred with P2X7 receptor agonist presentation, reinforcing the notion that the receptor may switch between its phagocytic and conductive identities ¹³⁸. However, P2X₇ receptor selective antagonists blocked pore formation but not phagocytic activity in human monocytes ³¹⁶, indicating that phagocytosis is driven by the closed state of the receptor, and antagonist binding sites are distinct from the phagocytic targets ¹⁴¹. This suggests these P2X₇ antagonists can block channel activity without affecting phagocytosis, a useful selection trait if the goal is to reduce the balance between inflammatory activity and phagocytosis ¹¹⁰. Transient stimulation of the P2X₇ receptor in humanderived microglia decoupled the receptor from the cytoskeleton and eliminated its ability to phagocytose bioparticles while also activating caspase-1 138,139 . Overall, the ability of the P2X₇ receptor to enhance phagocytosis in the absence of extracellular ATP presents a critical step in understanding how the receptor manipulates microglial clearance of extracellular debris. Moreover, P2X7 receptor phagocytic activity is likely restricted to microglia, as phagocytosis by human monocyte-derived macrophages was inhibited with a glycoprotein-rich fraction of serum¹³⁷ (Gu et al. 2012). Readers are directed to the excellent review by Gu and Wiley for more details about the P2X₇ receptor as scavenger receptor ¹⁴¹.

While the ability of the P2X₇ receptor to act as a scavenger receptor in the absence of an agonist is strongly supported by the evidence above, it should be noted that not all experimental findings agree with this concept. For example, recent work in murine bone marrow-derived macrophages (BMDMs) suggests that stimulation of the P2X₇ receptor enhances uptake of pHRodo-tagged bacterial bioparticles, as uptake was reduced following exposure to P2X₇ receptor inhibitor A740003 and by reduction of extracellular ATP with the hydrolyzing enzyme apyrase ⁴⁵³; phagocytosis was not inhibited with antagonists AZ10606120 and A438079, however ⁸. Whether these differences indicate a characteristic of BMDMs or just experimental deviation remains to be determined.

4.7 P2X₇ and regulation of lysosome pH and autophagosome maturation

Lysosomes are membrane bound organelles with an acidic lumen that are responsible for the degradation of extracellular materials delivered through the endocytic pathway, or of intracellular materials delivered via autophagy. Degradation is accomplished by several intraluminal hydrolases, whose enzymatic activity is optimally at low pH levels ³⁸⁶. In addition to being necessary for optimal degradative activity, a low lysosomal pH is important for maintaining the electrical potential across the lysosomal membrane, the transport of signaling molecules stored in lysosomes such as Ca²⁺ and ATP, and for the fusion of the lysosomal membrane with incoming autophagosomes and endosomes ^{322,435}. Elevation of lysosomal pH reduces degradation of phagocytosed material in numerous cell types ³⁵⁷ and leads to autophagic backup and reduced protein degradation ²⁰⁶, making the restoration of lysosomal pH a key target for amelioration of diseases of accumulation ¹⁴⁴.

The ability of P2X₇ receptor stimulation to elevate lysosomal pH in numerous cell types including microglia, has important implications for clearance (Figures 4.1B,C). The P2X₇ receptor deacidified lysosomes in microglial cells; stimulation of the MG6 microglia cell line with ATP ⁴⁰² or the BV2 microglial cell line with P2X₇ receptor agonist BzATP ³⁶⁵ elevated lysosomal pH. The ability of P2X₇ receptor antagonists to prevent this de-acidification supported a role for the P2X₇ receptor in this rise in lysosomal pH. It should be noted, however, that P2X₇ receptor stimulation of macrophages infected with bacteria acidified lysophagosomes ¹⁰⁴.

The relatively high lysosomal pH of microglial cells under baseline conditions differs from peripheral macrophages and other cells, with a reported value of six as compared to 4.5-5 in most cell types 263 . However, the lysosomal pH in microglia is dynamic, and several pathways are involved in lowering the luminal pH in preparation for degradative activity. For example, stimulation with microglial activating compound Macrophage Colony Stimulating Factor (MCSF) or LPS lowered lysosomal pH and enhanced degradation of protofibrillar amyloid beta (fA β) 263 . MCSF putatively polarizes microglia to the M2 state while LPS polarizes them towards the M1 state 65,169 . This study also demonstrated that forskolin lowered lysosomal pH and increased fA β degradation,

and the enhanced degradation induced by MCSF was blocked by inhibition of protein kinase A or chloride transport, consistent with cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) and chloride contributing to lysosomal acidification. The movement of chloride transporter CLC-7 into the lysosomal membrane to enact Cl⁻ counterion transport was subsequently identified as a key mechanistic step in luminal acidification ²⁶¹. Future experiments are needed to determine whether baseline lysosomal pH differs in microglia of the pro-phagocytic M2 state, and whether the rise in lysosomal pH associated with P2X₇ receptor stimulation is altered in this subset of cells.

A rise in lysosomal pH will usually reduce rates of degradation or autophagy. After extracellular debris is engulfed into the cell via phagocytosis, it moves through a membrane enclosure called an autophagosome, which eventually binds to and fuses with the lysosome for hydrolase-mediated degradation. There are suggestions that stimulation of the $P2X_7$ receptor may reduce autophagosome-lysosome fusion to further reduce bacterial clearance. ATP reduced the fluorescence signal in MG6 microglial cells that had phagocytosed pHrodo-BioParticles ⁴⁰⁰; as pHrodo-BioParticles fluoresce brighter in the lower pH levels of lysosomes, this implied a reduced delivery to the lysosomal lumen, although this is also consistent with a de-acidification of that compartment. Furthermore, exposure to 2.5 mM ATP for 4 hours resulted in detection of transferrin receptor protein, the intermediate form of endolysosomal protease CatD and autophagosomal lipid marker microtubule-associated protein 1A/1B-light chain 3-II (LC3-II) into the supernatant, consistent with incomplete autophagosome-lysosome maturation and elevated secretion into the extracellular space ⁴⁰² via a non-classical secretory pathway ⁹⁸. Lysosome destabilization can also lead to release of lysosomal cathepsins into the cytoplasm ²⁹⁵. Intracellular cathepsin B (CatB) is known to promote cleavage of cytokine IL-1 β via caspase 1 after stimulation of the P2X₇ receptor (Figure 2). Furthermore, CatB activity can polarize microglia closer to M1, with microglia isolated from hippocampi after hypoxia/ischemia expressing significantly higher levels of Nos2, Tnfa, and *IL1b* not observed in those from CatB^{-/-} mice ³⁰⁴.

The above contrasts with *in vitro* studies of human and mouse macrophages also suggest that the P2X₇ receptor can enhance phagosome-lysosome fusion and increases degradation of

bacteria in a calcium and phospholipase D (PLD)-dependent manner ^{80,82,215,384}. Mouse macrophages that internalized *Mycobacterium bovis* Bacille Calmette-Guérin (BCG) followed by exposure to 3mM ATP for 4 hrs showed increased colocalization between BCG and lysosome marking-dye Lysotracker Red ¹⁰⁴. P2X₇ receptor stimulation reduced the viability of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in primary human macrophages and THP-1 derived macrophages, dependent upon Ca²⁺ influx and activation of PLD ^{214,215}. Inhibition of the PLD was independent of Ca²⁺ influx, and correlated with the reduction of phagosome-lysosome fusion. However, internal calcium stores were involved with the loss of internalized *M. bovis* that were associated with high levels of extracellular ATP ³⁸⁴. These differences between effects of the P2X₇ receptor on phagocytosis by macrophages versus microglia again stress the need for further examination on microglia alone.

4.8 Manipulation of autophagy by the P2X₇ receptor

Autophagy is the process by which intracellular material is identified, packaged, and trafficked for lysosomal degradation, and several lines of evidence suggest the P2X₇ receptor can modulate the autophagy process (Figure 4.1). Autophagy is normally prevented by the mammalian target of rapamycin 1 (mTOR1); inhibition of mTOR by AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) can thus initiate autophagy ^{162,301}. Recruitment of LC3 to membranes leads to the formation of nascent autophagosomes, and increased clustering of the membrane-bound phosphatidlyethanoliamine-conjugated LC3-II is a common marker for autophagy initiation ²⁰⁶. Autophagy, by definition, focuses on processing material produced within microglial cells, but autophagic and phagocytic pathways run in parallel. While autophagy ³²⁷, phagocytosis ^{371,377} and their intersection with inflammation ³⁹¹ within microglia have been individually reviewed, the specific effects of P2X₇ receptor stimulation on the autophagic pathway in microglia merit special attention.

Transient stimulation of the P2X₇ receptor with ATP or BzATP elevates LC3-II levels in isolated primary mouse microglia, with LC3-II returning to basal levels 4 hrs after receptor stimulation ⁴⁰². A similar rise in LC3 was found in the MG6 ⁴⁰² and BV2 ³⁶⁵ microglial cell lines. Receptor involvement is supported by a reduced LC3-II response to stimulation in microglial cells

from $P2X_7^{-/-}$ mice and in the presence of $P2X_7$ antagonists. The rise in LC3-II was greater in microglial cells from the SOD1-G93A mouse model of Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (ALS) than the wild type, and peaked 15 min after agonist presentation ¹⁰³.

Elevation of LC3-II can represent autophagic induction or autophagic backup ²⁰⁶; the ability of the P2X₇ receptor to elevate lysosomal pH, combined with the autophagic reduction that accompanies lysosomal de-acidification ¹⁹⁷, demands particular care when investigating how the P2X7 receptor increases LC3-II levels. Levels of LC3-II were increased further when proton pump inhibitor Bafilomycin A1 was given concurrently with BzATP ¹⁰³; while this is a classical test to distinguish between autophagy induction and inhibition, the relatively small increase, combined with the absence of absolute pH measurements, does not rule out an effect of lysosomal deacidification on rising LC3-II levels. The BzATP-mediated rise in LC3-II was dependent upon extracellular calcium in microglia and THP monocytes ^{32,402}, but extracellular calcium was also necessary for lysosomal deacidification ¹⁴². However, additional observations support the ability of the P2X7 receptor to raise LC3-II by inducing autophagy, independent of its effects on lysosomal pH. In microglia derived from the superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD1)-G93A mouse model of Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (ALS), sequestosome-1 SQSTM1/p62 levels were reduced by 15 min BzATP but increased by a sustained stimulation with BzATP for 6 hours ¹⁰³. As SQSTM1/p62 normally binds to cargo targeted for autophagic degradation by the lysosome, and is itself degraded, p62 accumulation is a standard indicator of autophagic backup due to a reduced lysosomal function ²⁰⁵. However, SQSTM1/p62 is a multifunctional protein implicated in several cellular interactions such as adipogenesis, nutrient sensing, oxidative stress reactions though nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor (Nrf2), and regulation of NF-kB. Additionally, both Nrf2 and NF-kB have transcriptionally upregulated expression of SQSTM1/p62 ^{331,353}. As such, the complex time course linking the P2X7 receptor to p62 may reflect involvement of pathways in addition to degradation.

The activation of the AMPK pathway following stimulation of P2X₇ receptors also provides support for autophagic induction by the P2X₇ receptor, given the role of AMPK in regulating

autophagy induction ²⁰¹. For example, BV2 cells stimulated with BzATP showed an elevation of p-AMPK, consistent with autophagy induction ³⁶⁵. LC3-II protein levels were reduced with siRNA against AMPK, AMPK inhibition with Compound C, or addition of mitochondrial antioxidant MitoTEMPO. The activation of AMPK by calcium-sensitive calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase kinase beta (CaMKK β) ³⁶ may link calcium influx through the P2X₇ channel and AMPK activation. The demonstration of rapid phosphorylation of mTOR after BzATP application also supports autophagy induction downstream from AMPK-activation ¹⁰³. Whether P2X₇ receptor signaling leads to canonical inhibition of mTOR, activation of AMPK, or additional pathways requires further clarification. Future investigations must control for the effect of P2X₇ receptors on lysosomal pH, and the considerable feedback systems mediated by Transcription factor EB (TFEB) that are activated by this rise in pH ⁴⁵¹. However, the identification of intersections between the P2X₇ receptor and autophagy pathways is an active field of investigation in microglial research and multiple targets should soon emerge.

4.9 Effect of priming and autophagy on P2X7 receptor mediated inflammatory responses

While this review is focused on how the P2X₇ receptor modifies microglial clearance, autophagic clearance can also modulate the impact of the P2X₇ receptor on inflammation. The P2X₇ receptor is well known for its association with increased inflammatory signals and cytokine release (Figure 4.2); its interaction with the NLRP3 inflammasome is perhaps the most widely recognized ⁹⁰, and the P2X₇ receptor was the most potent activator of the NLRP3 Inflammasome in N13 microglial cells ¹¹⁴. The NLRP3 inflammasome is a multimeric compound consisting of NOD-, LRR- and pyrin domain-containing protein 3, the apoptosis-associated speck-like protein containing caspase recruitment domain (ASC), and procaspase-1 ³⁹⁶. The resulting release of master cytokine IL-1β can influence many immune signals, and the inflammasome is tightly regulated to reflect its central role. In the first "priming" step, the availability of inflammasome components is controlled. In the second step, these components assemble together to form the inflammasome itself, resulting in sequential cleavage of caspase 1 and then cytokines IL-1β and

IL-18 into their mature forms. These mature cytokines exit the cell through the cleaved gasdermin D pore, enabling cytokine release into extracellular space where they initiate a variety of inflammatory responses. The efflux of K⁺ from the cell is a key signal to assemble component proteins into the inflammasome, and this efflux is frequently associated with opening of the P2X₇ receptor 196,294,396 .

While the P2X7 receptor is closely associated with the secondary activation stage of the NLRP3 inflammasome, reports also link it to the first priming phase. Priming is often initiated experimentally with the Toll-Like Receptor 4 agonist LPS, which leads to translocation of transcription factor NF-KB to the nucleus, resulting in the transcription of inflammasome components ¹⁹¹. However, a number of studies suggest that the P2X₇ receptor can also fulfill the priming step, initiating translocation and IL-1β transcription itself. N9 mouse microglia cells exposed to ATP or BzATP demonstrated NF-kB activation, though the response was delayed when compared to LPS-mediated activation ¹⁰⁶. This study also demonstrated that the NF-κB/DNA complex induced by P2X₇ receptor signaling differed from that induced by LPS, in that ATP induced a p65 homodimer, rather than the p65/p50 heterodimers found with LPS. Work in HEK293T cells and the RAW264.7 macrophage cell line indicate that the P2X7 receptor also interacts with myeloid differentiation primary-response protein 88 (MyD88), a common adaptor protein for TLRs ²⁴². P2X₇ receptor-induced NF-κB translocation has been demonstrated in osteoclasts ²¹¹ and osteoblasts ¹²⁴, suggesting that P2X₇ receptor activation of NF- κ B may be a common mechanism for priming inflammasome components. In astrocytes, data showing inflammasome priming of isolated microglial cells by the P2X7 receptor was supplemented by a role in vivo, in which increased expression of IL-1 β followed injection of BzATP, and the pressure-dependent rise in IL-1 β was absent in P2X7^{-/-} mice ⁶. This ability of the P2X7 receptor activation to both prime and activate the NLRP3 inflammasome places it in a very powerful position to regulate innate immune responses.

Numerous studies highlight interactions between autophagy and the NLRP3 inflammasome ²⁹; while the specific role of the P2X₇ receptor is usually not involved, autophagic degradation of inflammasome components is predicted to regulate the ability of the P2X₇ receptor

to activate the NLRP3 inflammasome. Increased autophagy is associated with decreased NLRP3 Inflammasome function in vivo in rodent microglial cells ⁶³, and in primary microglia cells ^{63,68,150}. Autophagic degradation of inflammasome components was also suggested by studies in the BV2 cell line ^{150,202,366,438}, in THP-1 human macrophages ²³⁸, and in BMDCs or immortalized bone marrow-derived macrophages ^{152,394}. Induction of autophagy by a small molecule reduced NLRP3 expression in microglial cells and inflammasome activation ¹⁵⁰. Suppressed caspase-1 activation may lead to enhanced autophagy in microglial cells following inflammasome silencing ²¹⁶. Primary microglia derived from mice deficient in autophagy gene Beclin-1 (BECN^{-/-}) had less colocalization between NLRP3 and LC3 than their wild-type counterparts, and increased IL-1β levels, suggesting that autophagic degradation can reduce the NLRP3 inflammasome response ¹⁶⁷. Colocalization between ASC or NLRP3 and LAMP-1 after induction of autophagy was demonstrated in THP-1 cells ³⁶⁹. Similarly, IL-1β colocalized with LC3-GFP puncta in immortalized BMDMs ¹⁵². Deficits in autophagy and clearance are predicted to promote P2X7-mediated inflammation, as accumulation of lipid droplets within microglia resulted in reduced phagocytosis and increased secretion of proinflammatory cytokines IL-1 β and Tnf α after LPS challenge ²⁶⁶. In BMDMs, autophagy induction increased IL-1ß secretion dependent upon ATG5 ⁹⁹. However, degradation of inflammasome components through the autophagy pathway is generally expected to reduce the ability of the $P2X_7$ receptor to initiate assembly and activation of the inflammasome in microglial cells. Overall, the balance between the degradation of inflammasome proteins and their upregulation via priming initiated by P2X7 receptor stimulation will influence the consequences of NLRP3 inflammasome activation by the P2X7 receptor on microglial cells (Figure 4.2).

4.10 The P2X₇ receptor activates the NLRP3 inflammasome via lysosomal leakage and cathepsin B

A particularly important connection linking the P2X₇ receptor, lysosomes and inflammation involves the ability of the P2X₇ receptor to cause lysosomal destabilization and subsequent activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome through actions of cathepsin B. In BMDMs, destabilized

lysosomes led cathepsin B to activate caspase-1 and cleave IL-1β for release ⁶⁶. In the THP-1 monocytic cell line, *S. pneumoniae* triggered IL-1β release in an ATP- and cathepsin B-dependent manner ¹⁶³. In BV-2 cells, increased leakage of cathepsin B into the cytoplasm following BzATP application was shown using the Magic Red assay, while inhibition of cathepsin B with CA-074 prevented the BzATP-induced cell death ³⁶⁵. In our studies on primary mouse brain microglial cells, the ATP-dependent secretion of IL-1β was reduced by cathepsin-B inhibitor CA-074 (Figure 4.3). While these findings suggest a critical mechanism by which the P2X₇ receptor can activate the NLRP3 inflammasome by disrupting lysosomal integrity, additional work is needed to understand how receptor activation leads to lysosomal leakage and whether this is related to its ability to increase lysosomal pH. Experiments to determine whether compromised lysosomes filled with partially degraded waste material are more susceptible to this lysosomal leakage are warranted.

4.11 Discussion

This review article has presented emerging evidence for the role of the P2X₇ receptor in regulating clearance by microglial cells. While the contributions of the P2X₇ receptor to immune signaling are well known ^{3,314}, its ability to modulate microglial clearance has been less well studied. The ability of microglial cells to clear extracellular and intracellular material occurs at several key steps including the unstimulated receptor acting as a scavenger receptor to phagocytose extracellular material into the microglial cells, the transient receptor stimulation enhancing autophagy through a p-AMPK pathway and the sustained receptor stimulation elevating lysosomal pH and reducing degradation. Given its role at the crossroads between inflammation and clearance, the ability of the P2X₇ receptor to activate the NLRP3 inflammasome following lysosomal leakage is particularly relevant. Also, regulating the availability of inflammasome components by balancing their decrease through autophagy with their increase through priming has particular relevance as the P2X₇ receptor can itself increase priming. We propose the effects of the P2X₇ receptor on clearance pathways in microglia cells is increasingly implicated in the pathogenesis of

neurodegenerative diseases ¹², regulation of this clearance by the P2X₇ receptor warrants further investigation, and identifies potential points of intervention.

Given the receptor involvement in both clearance and inflammation, several points of particular relevance emerge. First, the ability of the P2X₇ receptor to act as a scavenger receptor offers several new directions for therapeutics ^{110,141}. Because this role requires the absence of an agonist, reducing extracellular ATP levels may provide the double benefit of increasing phagocytosis while reducing inflammation. Overexpression of intracellular binding protein NMMHC IIA reduced P2X₇ receptor pore opening, suggesting that shifting the receptor towards this phagocytic role may also reduce its cytotoxic actions.

Second, the relatively high baseline level of pH in the lumen of microglial lysosomes implies that regulation of this pH is a powerful mechanism through which external and internal signals can increase clearance. Given that stimulation of the P2X7 receptor raises lysosomal pH, pH may be lowered by receptor antagonists, or by reducing levels of agonist ATP by increasing enzymatic degradation of extracellular ATP and blocking ATP release through sites like pannexins. Elevation of cAMP and chloride channel function lowered lysosomal pH in microglial cells ^{261,263}, identifying a potential pathway to enhance clearance. Our work indicates the elevation of cAMP and PKA can acidify compromised lysosomes in epithelial cells ²³⁷, and that stimulation of plasma membrane receptors linked to stimulatory G proteins, such as the dopamine D5 receptor, can lower lysosomal pH and increase the clearance of phagocytosed waste by impaired lysosomes ¹⁴³. Increased clearance can also be induced by stimulating the cystic-fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) chloride channel localized to the lysosomal membrane 236, or by acid nanoparticles transported to the lysosomal lumen ^{13,246}. Antagonists targeted to the P2Y₁₂ receptor were recently shown to lower lysosomal pH and improve clearance; of note, oral delivery of the FDA-approved antagonist ticagrelor (Brilinta) lowered lysosomal pH and was protective in a mouse model of neurodegeneration ^{248,249}. Whether this drug can cross the blood-brain barrier to reach microglial cells, and whether it will interfere with other microglial functions regulated by the P2Y12

receptor remains to be determined. However these studies provide a proof of concept for pharmacologic restoration of an acidic lysosomal lumen to enhance clearance.

Third, the ability of the P2X₇ receptor to activate the NLRP3 inflammasome following lysosomal leakage of cathepsin B identifies another pathway through which limiting P2X₇ receptor stimulation may be of benefit. Given that lysosomal accumulations and inflammatory signaling are both emerging as key steps in aging-dependent neurodegenerations, it would be interesting to see whether leakage of cathepsin B occurs more frequently from compromised lysosomes, and whether this becomes a dominant pathway to NLRP3 inflammasome activation in aging microglial cell.

Finally, manipulating the balance between increasing levels of inflammasome components through priming and decreasing them following their autophagic removal will have a considerable impact on the immune signals emerging from the microglial cell. In this regard, the ability of the P2X₇ receptor to trigger both the stage one "priming" of the inflammasome as well as the stage two "activation" phase suggests the P2X₇ receptor, and its agonist extracellular ATP, have important consequences for the neuroinflammatory environment. The autophagic degradation of inflammasome components represents an "anti-priming" and emphasizes how the ratio of increasing and decreasing relevant inflammasome proteins can control the gain on the inflammasome responses triggered by the P2X₇ receptor, including those activated by lysosomal leakage.

While some therapeutic options of P2X₇ receptor inhibition have been explored ⁵² a deeper understanding of the intersection between the P2X₇ receptor, clearance and inflammation will assist treatments for neurodegenerative diseases in which both problems present. In age-related macular degeneration, where increased accumulations and loss of microglia clearance occur, shifting the P2X₇ receptor away from its inflammatory contributions and towards its scavenging role may prove advantageous ^{110,418}. In Alzheimer's disease, aged microglia incompletely digest amyloid beta plaques, increasing local inflammation and pathogenesis ^{157,389}. The detrimental effects of Rapamycin to neurons in preclinical models of Alzheimer's disease after plaque deposition (when clinical diagnosis would likely occur) illustrate the complexity of manipulating a system as tightly

regulated as autophagy ^{62,190}, and stress the need for better understanding and a more nuanced approach. Finding therapeutic modalities that ameliorate autophagic reduction, or ones that can be targeted away from neurons, is crucial. In conditions of trauma such as spinal cord injury that are accompanied by elevated ATP and autophagic dysregulation ^{120,225}, the modulation of microglia activation state has been proposed to enhance repair ^{4,169,208}. However, treatment timing is critical, as transient P2X₇ receptor stimulation may enhance autophagy and promote M2a microglia ^{103,183}. The P2X₇ receptor plays a complex role in microglial cells in balancing clearance with inflammatory signals; deeper mechanistic investigations may reveal more specific therapeutic approaches.

These above observations come with multiple caveats, and there remain some inconsistencies. For example, microglial responses differ from those in macrophages on several levels, such as the effect on phagosome-lysosome fusion. As many of the findings come from *in vitro* experiments, even results obtained from "microglial" cells can vary with the use of cell lines or primary culture. *In vitro* microglia have been demonstrated to lose transcriptional identity in as little as 8 days after isolation ²⁴. With a cell type so sensitive to extracellular environments, even small changes in the protocol can alter responsiveness. In addition, microglial cells *in vitro* are removed from the challenges of the neurodegenerative environment, and their need to phagocytose waste material, along with the presence of accumulating waste material, will be altered significantly. Closer attention to the effect of the microglial state on responses to the P2X₇ receptor is also needed.

In summary, the P2X₇ receptor can modulate both inflammatory and clearance pathways in microglial cells. Reducing extracellular ATP levels to shift the receptor from an inflammatory trigger to a scavenger receptor will likely be of benefit in neuroinflammatory diseases associated with increased waste material. Limiting conditions in which receptor stimulation leads to lysosomal leakage will also help reduce NLRP3 inflammasome activation. The P2X₇ receptor makes a complex contribution to microglial function, and greater attention in future experiments to attributes such as microglial polarization and lysosomal waste accumulation will help clarify these interactions.

4.12 Figures



(green) and sequestosome-1 (SQSTM1/p62; blue) are elevated. Microglia express genes and proteins associated with an M2 activation state.





B. A Purity of primary mouse brain microglia cultures shown with high staining for marker Iba1 (red) and low staining for astrocytic marker GFAP (green). **B** Primary microglial cultures increased expression of *Nos2* with 4 hours exposure of LPS but not IL-4, as expected for microglial cells polarized into the M1-state (****p<0.001). Exposure to 1 mM ATP for 4 hours increased expression of *Nos2* (****p<0.001) and *Tnfa* (**p=0.0042) and decreased expression of *Chil3* (*p=0.014) as compared to control (Ctrl) using quantitative PCR. **C** Evidence of functional P2X₇ receptors in primary murine microglial cells indicated by the robust, reversible and repeatable elevation of cytoplasmic calcium when briefly exposed to 100µM BzATP (line); cells were loaded with Ca²⁺ indicator fura-2. D. Release of cytokine IL-1β triggered by exposure to 1 mM ATP for 1 hour was reduced by cathepsin B inhibitor CA-074 (10µM). Microglial cells were primed with 500 ng/ml LPS for 4 hours and IL-1β was measured with an ELISA. Approaches as described previously^{233,247,367}. All work was approved by the University of Pennsylvania IACUC.

CHAPTER 5: CONCLUSION AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

5.1 General conclusions

In this dissertation, we expand upon the role that P2X7 receptor has on microglia and astrocytes within the retina. Results from Chapter 2 implicate P2X7 receptor signaling in microglial morphological alterations, and activation into a mixed classical/alternative state with data derived from in vivo retinal injections and in vitro manipulations of cultured microglia. Elevation of intraocular pressure (IOP) resulted in similar morphological and molecular changes, and results that were dampened in retinae from P2X7^{-/-} mice. Loss of retinal ganglion cells (RGCs) was observed after transient elevation of IOP in C57BI/6J mice, and those losses were reduced in retina of P2X7-/mice. Chapter 3 results revealed that direct stimulation of P2X7R in the retina increased the expression of genes Tnfa, II1a, and C1qa, and induced gene expression indicative of a state of neurotoxic astrocytes. Preliminary data whereby transient IOP elevation applied to C57BI/6J retinae elevated gene expression of Tnfa and II1a, and trending expression of neurotoxic reactive astrocyte genes. Inflammatory microglia and astrocyte gene expression was reduced in retinae from P2X7^{-/-} subjected to elevated IOP, as compared to C57BI/6J retinae. A literature review that comprises Chapter 4 demonstrates that microglial P2X7R signaling reduces P2X7R scavenger receptor activities, and transiently induces autophagy, while prolonged stimulation points to evidence of autophagy inhibition. Furthermore, original data suggest that stimulation of P2X7R in isolated brain microglia compromises the lysosome and leads to release of lysosomal cathepsin B (CatB), which promotes the expression of cytokine IL-1β. As microglial cell state influences phagocytic receptor expression, modulation of cell state into a less inflammatory phenotype may promote phagocytosis. In this, we will discuss the implications of this work in detail, point to limitations in this research and outline future experiments that will elucidate the role that microglial P2X7R plays in retinal health and disease.

5.2 Activation of microglia is an early event after elevation of IOP

Data presented in Chapter 2 support the hypothesis that P2X7R stimulation leads to inflammatory activation of microglia and contribute to loss of retinal ganglion cells. We observed
that injection of P2X7R agonist BzATP into the retina for 24 hrs resulted in the elevation of expression of microglia marker lba1, retraction of processes as determined through Sholl analysis, as well as elevated expression of pro-inflammatory genes *Nos2* and *Tnfa* and anti-inflammatory genes *Arg1* and *Chil3* all in concert with microglia activation (Figure 2.1). BzATP-induced elevation of lba1 expression correlated with scoring of activation by trained observers (Figure 2.1), lending strength to the multiple methodologies we employed. Elevation of IOP for 4 hrs followed by tissue harvest 24 hrs later additionally led to activation of microglia, increased pro- and anti-inflammatory gene expression (Figure 2.5), and loss of RGCs in retinae of C57Bl/6J mice, but not P2X7^{-/-} mice (Figure 2.7). Furthermore, cultured microglia exposed to BzATP for a brief period (<3 min) retracted processes indicating that P2X7R stimulation alone is sufficient to lead to activation of microglia (Figure 2.4, S2.4). Taken all together, microglia activation is an early event and may contribute to the loss of RGCs that arises from elevation of IOP.

The work in Chapter 2 supports prior work pointing to microglia activation preceding RGC loss in other mouse models of glaucoma that utilize the elevation of IOP. In the DBA/2J genetic model, microglia activation was detected at 1 month, prior to the onset of RGC degeneration. In models of rat Chronic Ocular Hypertension (COH), where pressure is elevated after cauterization of episcleral veins (ECV), elevated Iba1 or CD68 expression was detected after several days^{94,298}, prior to loss of RGCs. Elevation of IOP to 90 mm Hg in rat retinae increased expression of microglial activation marker CD68 as well, the effects of which were inhibited by purinergic receptor blocker OxATP, implicating a role of ATP³⁹². The observations that microglia activate with transient elevation of IOP expands upon previous literature to further implicate microglial activation as an early event contributing to progression of progression of glaucoma.

Microglial morphological activation and gene expression were reduced in retinae from P2X7^{-/-} mice when compared to retinae from C57Bl/6J mice, 24 hrs after elevation of IOP (Figure 2.5). Additionally ATP levels were elevated shortly after elevation of IOP, and prior to evaluation of morphology (Figure 2.5). While it is possible that the ATP that could contribute to activation of microglia was derived from dying RGCs⁸⁸, the time course points to extracellular ATP as originating

elsewhere. ATP is released from pannexin hemichannels located on neurons and astrocytes that respond to mechanical strain^{172,433}. Future experiments utilizing this model will examine upstream and concurrent effectors to elucidate the role of P2X7R signaling in microglial activation from elevated IOP. Co-administration of pannexin inhibitors, such as probenecid⁴²⁹ with IOP elevation will clarify the contribution of pannexin-mediated ATP release to microglial activation. If inhibition of pannexin channels reduces microglial activation, these results will also affirm that microglial activation precedes loss of RGCs. In addition to upstream mediators, evaluation of concurrent factors may clarify the influences on P2X7R-mediated microglial activation in vivo. Loss of immunoquiescent cytokines, such as Cx3CR1 ligand Cx3CL1 (fraktalkine), from elevated IOP may contribute to inflammation in vivo. Indeed, during progression of pathology in mouse models of Alzheimer's disease (AD), early loss of Cx3CL1 expression contributed to microglial activation^{105,133}. Conversely, exogenous administration of Cx3CL1 reduced activation and phagocytosis by activated microglia in a mouse model of Retinitis Pigmentosa⁴⁴³. Examination of upstream effectors and concurrent factors that promote immunoquiescence may provide a fruitful direction concurrent to understanding contributions P2X7-mediated inflammation, and illuminate the mechanistic order of events that lead to loss of RGCs.

Detailed analysis of the work in chapter 2 indicates an inverse relationship where increased microglial activation after IOP elevation correlates to loss of RGC populations. However, attribution of loss of RGCs to microglia activation is complicated by several factors. Direct stimulation of RGC P2X7R has led resulted in death *in vitro*. Furthermore, the role of P2X7R may be influenced in a cell-specific or contextual manner. P2X7R stimulation on RGCs led to release of neuroprotective cytokine IL-3²³³, while deletion of the receptor reduced function of a subset of RGCs after elevation of IOP⁴²¹. Determining the contribution of microglial activation to loss of RGC populations will require an understanding of the cell-specific roles of P2X7R stimulation and the downstream effectors of microglial activation and their effects on RGCs.

There is precedent for early activation contributing to loss of retinal cell populations. Stimulation of microglial immunoquiescent receptor Cx3CR1 reduced microglial activation^{422,443}. Deletion of the receptor resulted in a greater loss of RGCs after transient elevation of IOP⁴²², and increased cytokine secretion and phagocytosis of photoreceptor material in the Rd1 mouse model of Retinitis Pigmentosa⁴⁴³. Inhibition of activation with antibiotic minocycline after elevation of IOP⁴²² or in the DBA/2J chronic IOP model⁴⁰ reduced RGC loss as well. Activation of microglia was observed at an earlier timepoint in our work presented in Chapter 2, suggesting that microglial contributions to RGC loss may be substantial. Furthermore, the morphological and molecular changes observed with BzATP administration, as well as the inhibition of activation and RGC loss observed in P2X7^{-/-} mice implicates P2X7R stimulation as having a substantial role in microglial activation.

The P2X7 receptor is expressed at higher density on microglia, as compared to other cell types within the CNS^{75,189}. Within the CNS, pathological expression of TNF- α^{330} and and expression of IL-1 β^{102} are localized microglia. Preservation of RGCs after elevated IOP was observed in chronic models of IOP within mice whereby the genes *Tnfa*, *II1a*, and *C1qa* were deleted^{145,383} under the hypothesis that neuron death is not driven by cytokines, but by neurotoxic reactive astrocytes²³¹. The data shown in Chapter 3 demonstrated upregulation of genes associated with reactive astrocytes in retinae that were exposed to BzATP (Figures 3.1, 3.2) and preliminary data suggest a similar response may occur following transient elevation of IOP (Figures 3.3, 3.4). This preliminary data suggest elevation of IOP in P2X7^{-/-} mice did not upregulate neurotoxic astrocyte genes; confirmation would lend support to the theory that microglial P2X7R stimulation plays a key role in the process.

The role of microglia within this model can be confirmed using microglia depletion methods, such as administration of PLX5622. In this case, the transient elevation of IOP model that was utilized to develop these data will prove useful. Chronic microglia depletion (>30 days) in mature mouse retinae led to photoreceptor synapse loss in the OPL⁴²⁵ providing for confounding effects for depletion of microglia in chronic models of IOP. Cell-specific deletion of P2X7R will further elucidate the role of microglia. P2X7 receptor signaling on retinal ganglion cell populations has been demonstrated to have both neurotoxic¹⁶⁸ and suggestively neuroprotective⁴²¹ effects, which

may be reflective of diverse and cell-specific roles¹⁹⁴. Research into the role of microglia-specific P2X7R signaling is limited by the absence of tools to selectively ablate the P2X7R on microglia alone. The only readily available mouse strains have deleted P2X7R from the entire mouse^{174,185}. Mouse models utilizing Cre-inducible deletion of P2X7R will provide cell specific information about P2X7R signaling (for example, see Douguet *et al*, 2021⁹⁶). Nevertheless, the models in use still provide valuable information about P2X7R- and microglia-mediated inflammation.

Understanding the contribution of microglia activation to the loss of neural populations will improve treatments of neurodegenerative diseases. Current therapeutics for glaucoma, a disease of elevated intraocular pressure, rely on alleviation of IOP with minimal consideration to the mechanistic effects on loss of RGCs. Determining the mechanisms of activation, the downstream effects (examined in Chapters 2 and 3) and upstream effectors of microglia activation may aid in developing new therapies to reduce retinal loss. While determining the order of events regarding microglial activation and neuron loss requires considerable resources to answer fully, and therefore remained outside the scope of this study, future experiments to answer the issue can focus on determination upstream, concurrent, and downstream factors that are related to P2X7R stimulation.

5.3 P2X7R stimulation and microglial activation states

Despite our initial hypothesis that retinal administration of BzATP would lead to gene expression of proinflammatory genes only, P2X7R stimulation resulted in upregulation of classical activation genes *Nos2* and *Tnfa* and alternative activation genes *Arg1* and *Chil3* was observed. *In vitro* microglia paralleled this gene expression, with upregulation of *Nos2* and *Arg1* after 4 hr exposure of either ATP or BzATP. Transient elevation of IOP in retinae from C57Bl/6J mice again led to elevation of gene expression of *Nos2*, *Tnfa*, *Arg1*, and *Chil3*, all of which were reduced in retinae from P2X7^{-/-} mice.

P2X7R-induced upregulation of *Tnfa* and *Nos2* is known to occur through NF-κB^{118,297}. The mechanism of upregulation of *Arg1* with P2X7R stimulation of microglia is not known. *Arg1* is upregulated by transcription factor STAT6^{56,169}. The main activator of STAT6 is IL-4¹⁶⁹. Stimulation

of neuronal P2X7R with BzATP results in secretion of IL-4²³³. Within microglia, it remains to be determined if IL-4 is released in a similar manner, and autostimulates IL-4R on microglia.

Our data were limited to gene expression measurements of whole retinae or on a collections of cells. Once stimulated, gene and protein expression of NOS-2/iNOS (*Nos2*)¹⁹, TNF- α (*Tnfa*)³³⁰, and Arg1 (*Arg1*) ^{419,434} colocalize to microglia within the CNS. Gene expression elevation of *Arg1* and *Nos2* may simultaneously occur within individual microglia, or may occur differently among microglia. Regardless, any signal differences are lost with bulk analysis. Future experiments on individual cell types utilizing flow cytometry, cell specific isolation, or immunohistochemical staining will provide more information on this matter.

If expression of Nos2 and Arg1 are upregulated simultaneously within the same cell, this will add evidence to the complexity of P2X7R signaling. While the majority of consequences of receptor stimulation in the literature are detrimental, protective actions occur too. For example proliferation or cytotoxicity after exposure to ATP likely due to time or concentration differences^{1,89}. The upregulation of Arg1 may represent an early-phase anti-inflammatory response; transient stimulation of P2X7R in microglia in the SOD-G93A mouse model of Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (ALS) led to expression alternative activation marker proteins ARG-1 and CD163. Interestingly, elevation and subsequent reduction of these markers coincide with upregulation of autophagic markers, with elevation of LC3B-II and reduction of phosphorylated mTOR occurred at the same time¹⁰³. Markers were then reversed with extended exposure to ATP for 6 hrs¹⁰³. This transition from adoption of anti-inflammatory markers to pro-inflammatory markers is observed in models of spinal cord injury as well. 1 - 3 days after spinal cord injury, concurrent upregulation of classical and alternative activation markers was observed in macrophage and microglia populations, before transitioning to exclusively pro-inflammatory 14 days after injury^{4,200}. The causes of the transition are multifactorial. Myelin phagocytosis early after injury promoting alternative activation, and TNF or iron-rich blood cells promoting classical activation²¹³. Interestingly, administration of IL-4 promoted injury recovery and alternative activation of microglia¹¹⁵, while elimination of microglia entirely exacerbates the injury²³ pointing to the value of anti-inflammatory properties that microglia

adopt early after injury. Of note, these anti-inflammatory effects of P2X7R have not been specifically addressed in chronic models of elevation of IOP, leaving gaps of understanding of the diversity of P2X7R actions. More detailed information regarding this transition may be addressed with a full understanding of timecourse with P2X7R stimulation or elevation of IOP.

The multifaceted nature of P2X7R inflammatory response should be taken into consideration with proposals for the use of antagonists to ameliorate diseases. Inhibition of P2X7R exacerbated early negative effects in models of ischemia, ALS, and epilepsy, while contradictory effects in models of Alzheimer's were observed¹⁹⁴. Inhibition of P2X7R in glaucoma models of elevated IOP appear to reduce disease progression^{94,168,323,346,392}, yet beneficial effects have been noted. Transient elevation of IOP resulted in P2X7^{-/-} retinae led to exacerbation of dysfunction in a subtype of retinal ganglion cell⁴²¹. Mechanical strain or BZATP applied to neurons resulted in elevated release of neuroprotective cytokine IL-3²³³. IL-3 stimulation of microglia has recently been shown to reduce plaque deposition and cognitive impairments in the 5xFAD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease²⁷². Taken together, this suggests the need for exploration of therapies to target intracellular effectors of P2X7R stimulation to determine if the beneficial effects of P2X7R inhibition are recapitulated, or of combinations of therapies to preserve P2X7R-mediated benefits.

Moreover, manipulation of P2X7R-mediated inflammation can be accomplished with influencing the balance between pro-and anti-inflammatory processes themselves. NOS2 and arginase 1 utilize the same substrate in the Krebs cycle: L-arginine. Induction of arginase 1 and depletes L-arginine and dampens NOS2 signaling⁵⁷, and manipulation of arginase 1 is a therapeutic option for acute retinal injuries¹¹². Alterations or modulation of arginase 1 remain an interesting direction to explore for amelioration of P2X7R-induced inflammation.

If further experimentation finds that *Arg1* and *Nos2* upregulated in distinct populations of microglia rather than a mixed-activation state, it may elucidate information regarding the complexity of P2X7R signaling in a time- or concentration-specific manner^{1,89}. Immunohistochemistry is currently being performed to determine cell-specific expression of cytokines to support work in

Chapters 2 and 3. Evaluation of distinct microglia should also utilize cell-specific isolation or RNAscope to delineate changes to each cell population.

Measuring concentration-specific effects of P2X7R stimulation *in* vivo are challenging. Accurate measures of ATP concentration are difficult, and the distribution of ATP within the retina have not been determined. Mechanical strain induced with elevation IOP is greatest at the optic nerve head³⁷², suggesting that ATP release throughout the retina may be inconsistent. Degradation of ATP with ectonucleases such as NTPDase (CD39) further confounds assessments of ATP^{251,343}. A detailed assessment of differences in location-specific upregulation of pro- or anti-inflammatory markers utilizing retinal whole mount models may offer clues as to differential exposure to ATP while providing a snapshot of P2X7R signaling. Furthermore, although the spatial correlation between morphology activation of microglial cells and retinal ganglion cell loss was not particularly strong (Figure 2.7), an assessment of cell-specific gene expression differences may provide information regarding local activation and inflammatory mechanisms by demonstrating if proinflammatory markers were upregulated where RGCs were reduced, or vice versa, where antiinflammatory markers were upregulated, and RGCs preserved.

Use of classical/M1 and alternative/M2 activation is a simplistic model of a complex phenomenon^{26,336}. Current developments utilizing RNA sequencing offer more nuanced characterization of microglia²⁶⁸ that are not captured within this study. Nevertheless, arginase 1 has proven to be a useful marker and regulator to reduce Nos2-mediated release of reactive oxygen species⁵⁷, indicating that identification of expression of either *Arg1* or *Nos2* still provides useful information. The pro-inflammatory state of classical activation is supported with expression of *Tnfa*, a prototypical inflammatory marker, while *Chil3* is upregulated with IL-4/STAT6 signaling^{67,329} (Figure S2.3), which has been implicated in repressing inflammatory enhancers and *NRLP3* expression in macrophages⁸⁶. Nevertheless, terminology utilizing classical- or alternative-activation remain in common use to explain complicated phenomena.

5.4 P2X7R stimulation induces reactive astrocytes

Preliminary data presented in Chapter 3 indicates that P2X7R stimulation is sufficient to induce gliosis. Retinal exposure to BzATP for 24 hrs induced gene expression elevation of cytokines Tnfa, II1a, and C1qa (Figure 3.1) that are linked to induction of reactive astrocytes²³¹. The same tissue samples exhibited elevated expression of transcripts associated with reactive astrocytes, with more consistent upregulation of A1 neurotoxic polarization^{101,444} (Figure 3.3). Elevation of IOP in C57BI/6J mice also elevated expression of Tnfa and II1a, with trending upregulation of C1ga (Figure 3.2), while trending upregulation is observed of genes associated with astrocyte inflammation (Figure 3.4). Interestingly, the upregulation of putative A2 genes CD14 and Ptx3 was observed was highly significant, though the mean expression level was lower than A1 genes. While this may reflect a statistical phenomenon that will change with further experimentation, this may also reflect a general anti-inflammatory reaction that is independent of P2XR signaling. Importantly, upregulation of genes associated with reactive astrocytes was not observed after IOP in P2X7R^{-/-} (Figure 3.4), implying that P2X7R signaling is necessary to induce A1-neurotoxic reactive astrocytes, while A2-neuroprotective astrocytes may be a common counteractive anti-inflammatory pathway induced with any onset of inflammation. Furthermore, as with microglial states that change with disease progression, the elevation of A2-specific transcripts may reflect evaluation at an early timepoint.

The mechanisms connecting elevation of IOP to astrocyte inflammation through P2X7Rmediated release of cytokines is supported with previous data. Several studies demonstrate that P2X7R inhibition reduces negative outcomes in models of IOP^{94,323,346,392}, and P2X7R stimulation induces expression of TNF- α and IL-1 α through activation of NF- κ B^{129,210,242}. The data provided in Chapters 2 and 3 offer a pathway whereby stimulation of microglial P2X7R may cause activation of microglia, neurotoxic astrocytes, and subsequent death of neuron populations, although future experiments are needed to address the details.

The cell-specific origin of the *Tnfa*, *ll1a*, and *C1qa* needs to be determined. Substantial literature within the retina itself points to cell populations that release these cytokines that induce

neurotoxic astrocytes. C1q expression is localized to microglia within the retina⁴⁷ in accordance with the role that the complement system plays in innate immunity, host defense, and synapse engulfment^{14,293}. Similar localization to microglia of protein IL-1α protein has been localized to spinal cords¹⁵ or after infection with *Toxoplasma gondii*¹⁶. TNF- α is strongly expressed by microglia³³⁰, but expression has also been found in cultured astrocytes³⁶⁰. While determining the specific role that microglia play in inducing neurotoxic astrocytes can theoretically be determined through microglia depletion deletion of microglia using PLX-3397 did not reduce loss of RGCs after ONC²³¹. LPS injection into mouse retinae did not eliminate upregulation of astrogliosis transcripts either, although this was attributed to incomplete depletion of microglia²³¹. A comparison of the effects of LPS between depleted retinae and non-depleted retinae was not performed in that study, but would offer useful information regarding the extent of inflammation reduction that occurs with microglia elimination. That information, paired again with microglia-specific deletion of P2X7R, will elucidate the role of P2X7R in microglia signaling; if no reduction of inflammation is observed, a parallel, rather than sequential, induction of microglia and astroglial populations would appear to be a likelier outcome. The role of reactive neurotoxic astrocytes in the loss of neural populations is currently unknown^{101,230-232}, but will be elucidated further with mechanistic targeting of specific cell populations.

5.5 Intersection between P2X7R inflammation, phagocytosis, and autophagy

As P2X7R stimulation interacts with many intracellular signaling pathways^{210,314}, we sought to review the role it plays in microglia processes of autophagy and phagocytosis⁶⁰. Absent stimulation with ATP, P2X7R can act as a phagocytic scavenger for the CNS. Upon transient stimulation with ATP, markers of induction of autophagy, such as LC3-II, are upregulated. However, prolonged stimulation of P2X7R elevates the pH of the lysosome which likely contributes leak of Cathepsin B out of the lysosome, leading to IL-1 β release (Figure 4.3). Emerging data suggest that autophagic or phagocytic processes and inflammatory processes may regulate each other in microglia. Induction of autophagy degrades NLRP3 inflammasome components^{63,68,150}, while polarization into an anti-inflammatory state increases recycling of phagocytic receptors^{85,204,212,303,430,450}. As microglia are the primary phagocytic cells in the CNS, P2X7R may represent a central regulator within the CNS. However, the intricacies still need to be explored.

The discovery that P2X7R acts as a scavenger receptor within the CNS¹⁴¹, and that scavenger activity is unaffected by channel inhibition¹⁴⁰ offers new direction into use of P2X7R therapeutics. P2X7R-mediated phagocytosis is believed to play a role in synaptic pruning during neurogenesis^{140,141}, yet its role in the adult brain is unclear.

The process of phagocytosis mediated by several mechanisms¹⁰⁹, and the overall phagocytic response to P2X7R stimulation is likely substrate and receptor dependent. While stimulation of Stimulation of P2X7R reduced phagocytosis of apoptotic neurons¹⁴⁰ it also upregulates expression of phagocytic-mediated components, such as complement proteins (Chapter 4). This is further complicated in disease models, where gross evaluation of outcomes that incorporate P2X7R expression levels or location are confounded by the effects of P2X7R-mediated inflammation¹⁴¹ which contribute to cell death, or by possible compensatory phagocytic mechanisms. Nevertheless, a comparison between the *in vivo* phagocytic effects of P2X7R antagonism and deletion of the receptor may prove useful.

The intracellular signaling mechanisms, whereby microglia polarization influences phagocytic properties, have not been clearly defined. Polarization away from the alternative activation/M2 phenotype reduces phagocytosis due to reduction of STAT6 signaling⁵⁶ or reduction of TREM2 expression²⁴⁰. Although P2X7R signaling upregulated *Arg1*, the effects of stimulation on STAT6 or TREM2, which itself signals via STAT6²⁴⁰, have not been studied. Interestingly, *in vitro* phagocytosis of myelin reduces expression of inflammatory markers by microglia, and elevates arginase 1 expression ²¹³. Nevertheless, modulation of polarization via IL-4/STAT6 may prove valuable to understand effects on phagocytosis, which is putatively reduced with P2X7R stimulation. Understanding how modulates the M2-like genes modulates phagocytosis will have implications for both the inflammatory and the phagocytic functions of P2X7R.

P2X7R stimulation with ATP after LPS priming *in vitro* led to IL-1β release, and was reduced by inhibition of Cathepsin B with CA-074 (Figure 4.3). In Bone-Marrow-Derived Macrophages, CatB interaction with NLRP3 is necessary for Caspase 1 activation and pro-IL-1β cleavage to its mature form, and may play a role in inflammatory processes in neurodegenerative diseases¹⁶⁵. Extended stimulation of P2X7R additionally led to elevation of pH of the lysosome⁴⁰². Lysosomal pH elevation is associated with destabilization, which may contribute to release of lysosomal CatB and subsequent inflammation²⁹⁵. Therapies to reduce the pH of the lysosome, such as elevation of cAMP ^{74,261,263}, or the use of acidic nanoparticles^{13,278}, may reduce CatB-mediated inflammation. Understanding the role of pH microglia lysosomes is hampered by a lack of tools to measure pH *in vivo* coupled with the limitations of *in vitro* microglia research^{24,25}. Nevertheless, lysosomal modulation remains an interesting avenue of research.

5.6 Current clinical applications of P2X7R antagonists

The ultimate goal of this research is to improve on therapies to ameliorate inflammation in neurodegenerative diseases. The enclosed dissertation focuses on a model of glaucoma whereby elevated intraocular pressure creates strain and ATP release through pannexin hemichannels, rather than ATP released through cell apoptosis. Clinical inhibition of P2X7R may prove a viable therapeutic option in glaucoma or similar chronic neurodegenerative diseases. Therapeutic inhibition of P2X7R has been proposed for general inflammatory conditions⁵², cancer^{52,97}, retinal-specific diseases¹¹⁰, neuropsychiatric conditions²⁷, as well as assorted neurodegenerative diseases¹⁷³. Currently, there are fifteen ongoing and completed clinical trials (and one terminated) evaluating P2X7R and therapies for Rheumatoid arthritis, cancer, compound receptor occupancy, or single-nucleotide polymorphisms (Clinicaltrials.gov, Table 5.1). Interestingly, application towards neurodegenerative diseases has not been a focus of clinical evaluation of P2X7 receptor inhibitors, though one inhibitor is capable of crossing the blood-brain barrier ⁴¹¹. Published literature of Phase 1 or 2 results indicates that P2X7R inhibitors have a favorable safety profile^{7,126,385,411}. Yet clinical

administration of P2X7R therapies has yielded disappointing results^{90,218}. One hypothesis of this is

that this is because the new class of P2X7R inhibitors are noncompetitive allosteric modulators,

NCT	Study Title	Phase	Intervention	Status
NCT00293189	Gene-Polymorphies in the P2X7 Gene in	n/a	P2X7R	Unknown
	Patients With Osteoporotic Fractures	(obs.)	assessment	
NCT00471120	Feasibility Study: Accuracy of Biomarker in	n/a	P2X7 assay	Terminated
	Detection of Endometrial Cancer			
NCT00628095	Study of CE-224,535 A Twice Daily Pill To	2, 3	CE-224,535	Completed
	Control Rheumatoid Arthritis In Patients			
	Who Have Not Totally Improved With			
NCT00007002	Methotrexate	10/0		Completed
NC100697983	Conort Study on Associations Between	n/a (obc.)	P2X/R	Completed
		(005.)	assessment	
NCT00849134	First Time in Human Study Evaluating the	1	GSK1482160	Completed
110100040104	Safety Tolerability Pharmacokinetics	'	001(1402100	Completed
	Pharmacodynamics and the Effect of Food			
	of Single Assending Doses of GSK1482160.			
NCT01440413	Study of the Response to a Neoadjuvant	n/a	P2X7R	Active
	Chemotherapy Based on the Antitumor	(obs.)	assessment	
	Immune Response in Localized Breast			
	Cancer			
NCT01898767	Eicosanoid Lipids by Airway Cells During	n/a	P2X7R	Completed
NOTOCOCO	Infection With Human Rhinoviruses	(obs.)	assessment	
NC102082821	A P2X/R Single Nucleotide Mutation	n/a (aha)	P2X/R	Completed
NCT02202811	Promotes Chronic Allogran Vasculopatity	(00S.)		Linknown
100102293011	Suppressor P2RX7 in Inflammatory and	(obs)	assessment	UTKIOWI
	Malignant Colonic Mucosa	(003.)	000000mem	
NCT02587819	Investigation of the Safety and Tolerability of	1	BSCT 10%	Completed
	BSCT (Anti-nf-P2X7) 10% Ointment		ointment	
NCT03088644	A Study to Investigate P2X7 Receptor	1	JNJ-54175446	Completed
	Occupancy by JNJ-54175446 With the			
	Newly Developed P2X7 Receptor Positron			
	Emission Tomography (PET) Tracer 18F-			
NOT00407500	JNJ-64413/39			
NC103437590	A Positron Emission Tomography (PET)	1	JNJ-55308942	Completed
	Sludy to investigate PZX7 Receptor			
	IN L64413739			
NCT03918616	P2X7 Receptor Inflammation and	n/a	P2X7R	Completed
	Neurodegenerative Diseases	(obs.)	assessment	Completed
NCT04116606	Antidepressant Trial With P2X7 Antagonist	2	JNJ-54175446	Recruiting
	JNJ-54175446			5
NCT04122937	Defining Inflammation Related to Peritoneal	n/a	P2X7R	Completed
	Carcinomatosis in Women With Ovarian or	(obs.)	assessment	
	Colon Cancer			
NCT04126772	Multimodal Imaging of MS Reveals the	n/a	P2X7R	Recruiting
	Smoldering Inflammation	(obs.)	assessment	

Table 5.1 Clinical trials utilizing P2X7R inhibition or assessment.

Obs. – Observational. From *clinicaltrials.gov*

rather than competitive inhibitors¹⁹⁵ to augment target specificity or reduce therapeutic concentration^{8,9,31}. However, therapeutic inhibition of P2X7R with allosteric modulators is hindered with conformational changes in the presence of ATP¹⁹⁵. The high concentration of ATP in diseases of high cell turnover, such as cancer⁸⁹ may contribute to the lack of clinical efficacy. As the mechanism of ATP release that ultimately stimulates P2X7R may be considerably less, or reduced through coadministration of pannexin inhibitors, clinical application of P2X7R antagonists may be a viable option for reducing neuroinflammatory contributions to glaucoma.

5.8 Summary

The varied roles P2X7R inhabits establish the receptor as a key mediator for inflammatory, phagocytic, and autophagic pathways. Chapter 2 demonstrates the role of P2X7R stimulation in activation of microglia, leading to morphological alterations and expression of both pro- and antiinflammatory genes. Chapters 2 and 3 indicate a mechanism by which elevated IOP stimulates microglia P2X7R, induces reactive astrocytes, and leads to death of RGCs. Future experiments are limited by the lack of models where the P2X7 receptor is deleted in a cell-specific manner. Nevertheless, cell-specific isolation and more granular study of microglia activation in a location-based manner will elucidate the role of microglia activation and astrogliosis in loss of RGC populations. Chapter 4 reviews the diverse roles that P2X7R plays in phagocytosis modulating autophagy in microglia, while outlining the need to explore the roles that autophagy, lysosomal modulation, or cell-state modulation may play on P2X7R inflammatory processes. Modulation of P2X7R may offer a viable option for abatement of inflammatory in glaucoma, or for favoring phagocytic processes of the receptor.

109

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Adinolfi, E., Callegari, M., Ferrari, D., Bolognesi, C., Minelli, M., Wieckowski, M. *et al.* (2005) Basal activation of the P2X7 ATP receptor elevates mitochondrial calcium and potential, increases cellular ATP levels, and promotes serum-independent growth. *Mol Biol Cell* **16**, 3260-3272, doi:10.1091/mbc.e04-11-1025.
- Adinolfi, E., Cirillo, M., Woltersdorf, R., Falzoni, S., Chiozzi, P., Pellegatti, P. *et al.* (2010)
 Trophic activity of a naturally occurring truncated isoform of the P2X7 receptor. *FASEB J* 24, 3393-3404, doi:10.1096/fj.09-153601.
- Adinolfi, E., Giuliani, A. L., De Marchi, E., Pegoraro, A., Orioli, E. & Di Virgilio, F. (2018)
 The P2X7 receptor: A main player in inflammation. *Biochem Pharmacol* 151, 234-244,
 doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2017.12.021.
- 4 Akhmetzyanova, E., Kletenkov, K., Mukhamedshina, Y. & Rizvanov, A. (2019) Different Approaches to Modulation of Microglia Phenotypes After Spinal Cord Injury. *Front Syst Neurosci* 13, 37, doi:10.3389/fnsys.2019.00037.
- 5 Alarcon-Vila, C., Baroja-Mazo, A., de Torre-Minguela, C., Martinez, C. M., Martinez-Garcia, J. J., Martinez-Banaclocha, H. *et al.* (2020) CD14 release induced by P2X7 receptor restricts inflammation and increases survival during sepsis. *Elife* 9, doi:10.7554/eLife.60849.
- Albalawi, F., Lu, W., Beckel, J. M., Lim, J. C., McCaughey, S. A. & Mitchell, C. H. (2017)
 The P2X7 Receptor Primes IL-1beta and the NLRP3 Inflammasome in Astrocytes
 Exposed to Mechanical Strain. *Front Cell Neurosci* 11, 227,
 doi:10.3389/fncel.2017.00227.
- Ali, Z., Laurijssens, B., Ostenfeld, T., McHugh, S., Stylianou, A., Scott-Stevens, P. *et al.* (2013) Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic profiling of a P2X7 receptor allosteric modulator GSK1482160 in healthy human subjects. *Br J Clin Pharmacol* **75**, 197-207, doi:10.1111/j.1365-2125.2012.04320.x.

- Allsopp, R. C., Dayl, S., Bin Dayel, A., Schmid, R. & Evans, R. J. (2018) Mapping the Allosteric Action of Antagonists A740003 and A438079 Reveals a Role for the Left Flipper in Ligand Sensitivity at P2X7 Receptors. *Mol Pharmacol* 93, 553-562, doi:10.1124/mol.117.111021.
- 9 Allsopp, R. C., Dayl, S., Schmid, R. & Evans, R. J. (2017) Unique residues in the ATP gated human P2X7 receptor define a novel allosteric binding pocket for the selective antagonist AZ10606120. *Sci Rep* 7, 725, doi:10.1038/s41598-017-00732-5.
- 10 Apolloni, S., Amadio, S., Montilli, C., Volonte, C. & D'Ambrosi, N. (2013) Ablation of P2X7 receptor exacerbates gliosis and motoneuron death in the SOD1-G93A mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. *Hum Mol Genet* **22**, 4102-4116, doi:10.1093/hmg/ddt259.
- Askew, K., Li, K., Olmos-Alonso, A., Garcia-Moreno, F., Liang, Y., Richardson, P. *et al.* (2017) Coupled Proliferation and Apoptosis Maintain the Rapid Turnover of Microglia in the Adult Brain. *Cell Rep* 18, 391-405, doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2016.12.041.
- Bachiller, S., Jiménez-Ferrer, I., Paulus, A., Yang, Y., Swanberg, M., Deierborg, T. *et al.* (2018) Microglia in Neurological Diseases: A Road Map to Brain-Disease Dependent-Inflammatory Response. *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience* **12**, 488-488, doi:10.3389/fncel.2018.00488.
- 13 Baltazar, G. C., Guha, S., Lu, W., Lim, J., Boesze-Battaglia, K., Laties, A. M. *et al.* (2012) Acidic nanoparticles are trafficked to lysosomes and restore an acidic lysosomal pH and degradative function to compromised ARPE-19 cells. *PLoS One* 7, e49635, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0049635.
- Barnum, S. R. (2017) Complement: A primer for the coming therapeutic revolution.
 Pharmacol Ther **172**, 63-72, doi:10.1016/j.pharmthera.2016.11.014.
- Bastien, D., Bellver Landete, V., Lessard, M., Vallieres, N., Champagne, M., Takashima,
 A. *et al.* (2015) IL-1alpha Gene Deletion Protects Oligodendrocytes after Spinal Cord
 Injury through Upregulation of the Survival Factor Tox3. *J Neurosci* 35, 10715-10730,
 doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0498-15.2015.

- Batista, S. J., Still, K. M., Johanson, D., Thompson, J. A., O'Brien, C. A., Lukens, J. R. *et al.* (2020) Gasdermin-D-dependent IL-1alpha release from microglia promotes protective immunity during chronic Toxoplasma gondii infection. *Nat Commun* **11**, 3687, doi:10.1038/s41467-020-17491-z.
- 17 Bauernfeind, F., Bartok, E., Rieger, A., Franchi, L., Nunez, G. & Hornung, V. (2011) Cutting edge: reactive oxygen species inhibitors block priming, but not activation, of the NLRP3 inflammasome. *J Immunol* **187**, 613-617, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1100613.
- Bayraktar, O. A., Bartels, T., Holmqvist, S., Kleshchevnikov, V., Martirosyan, A.,
 Polioudakis, D. *et al.* (2020) Astrocyte layers in the mammalian cerebral cortex revealed
 by a single-cell in situ transcriptomic map. *Nat Neurosci* 23, 500-509,
 doi:10.1038/s41593-020-0602-1.
- 19 Bechade, C., Colasse, S., Diana, M. A., Rouault, M. & Bessis, A. (2014) NOS2 expression is restricted to neurons in the healthy brain but is triggered in microglia upon inflammation. *Glia* 62, 956-963, doi:10.1002/glia.22652.
- 20 Beckel, J. M., Argall, A. J., Lim, J. C., Xia, J., Lu, W., Coffey, E. E. *et al.* (2014) Mechanosensitive release of adenosine 5'-triphosphate through pannexin channels and mechanosensitive upregulation of pannexin channels in optic nerve head astrocytes: a mechanism for purinergic involvement in chronic strain. *Glia* **62**, 1486-1501, doi:10.1002/glia.22695.
- Beckel, J. M., Gomez, N. M., Lu, W., Campagno, K. E., Nabet, B., Albalawi, F. *et al.* (2018) Stimulation of TLR3 triggers release of lysosomal ATP in astrocytes and epithelial cells that requires TRPML1 channels. *Scientific Reports* 8, 5726., doi:10.1038/s41598-018-23877-3.
- Bell, K., Und Hohenstein-Blaul, N. V. T., Teister, J. & Grus, F. (2018) Modulation of the Immune System for the Treatment of Glaucoma. *Curr Neuropharmacol* 16, 942-958, doi:10.2174/1570159X15666170720094529.

- 23 Bellver-Landete, V., Bretheau, F., Mailhot, B., Vallieres, N., Lessard, M., Janelle, M. E. *et al.* (2019) Microglia are an essential component of the neuroprotective scar that forms after spinal cord injury. *Nat Commun* **10**, 518, doi:10.1038/s41467-019-08446-0.
- Bennett, F. C., Bennett, M. L., Yaqoob, F., Mulinyawe, S. B., Grant, G. A., Hayden
 Gephart, M. *et al.* (2018) A Combination of Ontogeny and CNS Environment Establishes
 Microglial Identity. *Neuron* 98, 1170-1183 e1178, doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2018.05.014.
- 25 Bennett, M. L., Bennett, F. C., Liddelow, S. A., Ajami, B., Zamanian, J. L., Fernhoff, N. B. et al. (2016) New tools for studying microglia in the mouse and human CNS. *Proc Natl* Acad Sci U S A 113, E1738-1746, doi:10.1073/pnas.1525528113.
- Bennett, M. L. & Viaene, A. N. (2021) What are activated and reactive glia and what is their role in neurodegeneration? *Neurobiol Dis* 148, 105172, doi:10.1016/j.nbd.2020.105172.
- Bhattacharya, A. (2018) Recent Advances in CNS P2X7 Physiology and Pharmacology:
 Focus on Neuropsychiatric Disorders. *Front Pharmacol* 9, 30,
 doi:10.3389/fphar.2018.00030.
- Bianco, F., Ceruti, S., Colombo, A., Fumagalli, M., Ferrari, D., Pizzirani, C. *et al.* (2006) A role for P2X7 in microglial proliferation. *J Neurochem* 99, 745-758, doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006.04101.x.
- 29 Biasizzo, M. & Kopitar-Jerala, N. (2020) Interplay Between NLRP3 Inflammasome and Autophagy. *Frontiers in Immunology* **11**, doi:10.3389/fimmu.2020.591803.
- Bilimoria, P. M. & Stevens, B. (2015) Microglia function during brain development: New insights from animal models. *Brain Research* 1617, 7-17, doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2014.11.032.
- 31 Bin Dayel, A., Evans, R. J. & Schmid, R. (2019) Mapping the Site of Action of Human P2X7 Receptor Antagonists AZ11645373, Brilliant Blue G, KN-62, Calmidazolium, and ZINC58368839 to the Intersubunit Allosteric Pocket. *Mol Pharmacol* 96, 355-363, doi:10.1124/mol.119.116715.

- Biswas, D., Qureshi, O. S., Lee, W.-Y., Croudace, J. E., Mura, M. & Lammas, D. A.
 (2008) ATP-induced autophagy is associated with rapid killing of intracellular
 mycobacteria within human monocytes/macrophages. *BMC Immunology* 9, 35, doi:10.1186/1471-2172-9-35.
- Boche, D., Perry, V. H. & Nicoll, J. A. (2013) Review: activation patterns of microglia and their identification in the human brain. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol* **39**, 3-18, doi:10.1111/nan.12011.
- Boehm, N., Wolters, D., Thiel, U., Lossbrand, U., Wiegel, N., Pfeiffer, N. *et al.* (2012)
 New insights into autoantibody profiles from immune privileged sites in the eye: a
 glaucoma study. *Brain Behav Immun* 26, 96-102, doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2011.07.241.
- Bohlen, C. J., Bennett, F. C., Tucker, A. F., Collins, H. Y., Mulinyawe, S. B. & Barres, B.
 A. (2017) Diverse Requirements for Microglial Survival, Specification, and Function
 Revealed by Defined-Medium Cultures. *Neuron* 94, 759-773 e758,
 doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2017.04.043.
- Bootman, M. D., Chehab, T., Bultynck, G., Parys, J. B. & Rietdorf, K. (2018) The regulation of autophagy by calcium signals: Do we have a consensus? *Cell Calcium* 70, 32-46, doi:10.1016/j.ceca.2017.08.005.
- Bordone, M. P., Gonzalez Fleitas, M. F., Pasquini, L. A., Bosco, A., Sande, P. H.,
 Rosenstein, R. E. *et al.* (2017) Involvement of microglia in early axoglial alterations of the optic nerve induced by experimental glaucoma. *J Neurochem* 142, 323-337, doi:10.1111/jnc.14070.
- Borghini, L., Lu, J., Hibberd, M. & Davila, S. (2018) Variation in Genome-Wide NF kappaB RELA Binding Sites upon Microbial Stimuli and Identification of a Virus Response
 Profile. *J Immunol* 201, 1295-1305, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1800246.
- Borst, K. & Prinz, M. (2020) Deciphering the heterogeneity of myeloid cells during neuroinflammation in the single-cell era. *Brain Pathol* 30, 1192-1207, doi:10.1111/bpa.12910.

- Bosco, A., Inman, D. M., Steele, M. R., Wu, G., Soto, I., Marsh-Armstrong, N. *et al.* (2008) Reduced retina microglial activation and improved optic nerve integrity with
 minocycline treatment in the DBA/2J mouse model of glaucoma. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 49, 1437-1446, doi:10.1167/iovs.07-1337.
- Bosco, A., Romero, C. O., Breen, K. T., Chagovetz, A. A., Steele, M. R., Ambati, B. K. *et al.* (2015) Neurodegeneration severity can be predicted from early microglia alterations monitored in vivo in a mouse model of chronic glaucoma. *Disease Models & Mechanisms* 8, 443-455, doi:10.1242/dmm.018788.
- 42 Bosco, A., Steele, M. R. & Vetter, M. L. (2011) Early microglia activation in a mouse model of chronic glaucoma. *J Comp Neurol* **519**, 599-620, doi:10.1002/cne.22516.
- Bozkurt, B., Mesci, L., Irkec, M., Ozdag, B. B., Sanal, O., Arslan, U. *et al.* (2012)
 Association of tumour necrosis factor-alpha -308 G/A polymorphism with primary openangle glaucoma. *Clin Exp Ophthalmol* **40**, e156-162, doi:10.1111/j.1442-9071.2011.02595.x.
- Broderick, C., Hoek, R. M., Forrester, J. V., Liversidge, J., Sedgwick, J. D. & Dick, A. D.
 (2002) Constitutive Retinal CD200 Expression Regulates Resident Microglia and
 Activation State of Inflammatory Cells during Experimental Autoimmune Uveoretinitis.
 The American Journal of Pathology 161, 1669-1677, doi:10.1016/s0002-9440(10)64444 6.
- Brown, G. C. & Neher, J. J. (2014) Microglial phagocytosis of live neurons. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 15, 209-216, doi:10.1038/nrn3710.
- 46 Bucolo, C. & Drago, F. (2011) Carbon monoxide and the eye: Implications for glaucoma therapy. *Pharmacol Ther* **130**, 191-201, doi:10.1016/j.pharmthera.2011.01.013.
- Burger, C. A., Jiang, D., Li, F. & Samuel, M. A. (2020) C1q Regulates Horizontal Cell Neurite Confinement in the Outer Retina. *Front Neural Circuits* 14, 583391, doi:10.3389/fncir.2020.583391.

- Burm, S. M., Zuiderwijk-Sick, E. A., Weert, P. M. & Bajramovic, J. J. (2016) ATP-induced
 IL-1β secretion is selectively impaired in microglia as compared to hematopoietic
 macrophages: Microglial Adaptation of Innate Immune Responses. *Glia* 64, 2231-2246, doi:10.1002/glia.23059.
- 49 Burnstock, G. (1972) Purinergic nerves. *Pharmacological Reviews* 24, 509-581.
- Burnstock, G. (1999) Release of vasoactive substances from endothelial cells by shear stress and purinergic mechanosensory transduction. *J Anat* 194, 335-342, doi:10.1046/j.1469-7580.1999.19430335.x.
- 51 Burnstock, G. (2018) The therapeutic potential of purinergic signalling. *Biochem Pharmacol* **151**, 157-165, doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2017.07.016.
- 52 Burnstock, G. & Knight, G. E. (2018) The potential of P2X7 receptors as a therapeutic target, including inflammation and tumour progression. *Purinergic Signal* 14, 1-18, doi:10.1007/s11302-017-9593-0.
- 53 Butovsky, O., Jedrychowski, M. P., Cialic, R., Krasemann, S., Murugaiyan, G., Fanek, Z. et al. (2015) Targeting miR-155 restores abnormal microglia and attenuates disease in SOD1 mice. Ann Neurol 77, 75-99, doi:10.1002/ana.24304.
- 54 Butovsky, O., Jedrychowski, M. P., Moore, C. S., Cialic, R., Lanser, A. J., Gabriely, G. et al. (2014) Identification of a unique TGF-beta-dependent molecular and functional signature in microglia. Nat Neurosci 17, 131-143, doi:10.1038/nn.3599.
- 55 Butovsky, O. & Weiner, H. L. (2018) Microglial signatures and their role in health and disease. *Nat Rev Neurosci* **19**, 622-635, doi:10.1038/s41583-018-0057-5.
- 56 Cai, W., Dai, X., Chen, J., Zhao, J., Xu, M., Zhang, L. *et al.* (2019) STAT6/Arg1 promotes microglia/macrophage efferocytosis and inflammation resolution in stroke mice. *JCI Insight* 4, doi:10.1172/jci.insight.131355.
- 57 Caldwell, R. W., Rodriguez, P. C., Toque, H. A., Narayanan, S. P. & Caldwell, R. B.
 (2018) Arginase: A Multifaceted Enzyme Important in Health and Disease. *Physiol Rev*98, 641-665, doi:10.1152/physrev.00037.2016.

- 58 Calhoun, A. J., Pillow, J. W. & Murthy, M. (2020) Author Correction: Unsupervised identification of the internal states that shape natural behavior. *Nat Neurosci* 23, 293, doi:10.1038/s41593-019-0571-4.
- 59 Calovi, S., Mut-Arbona, P. & Sperlágh, B. (2019) Microglia and the Purinergic Signaling System. *Neuroscience* **405**, 137-147, doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2018.12.021.
- 60 Campagno, K. E. & Mitchell, C. H. (2021) The P2X7 Receptor in Microglial Cells Modulates the Endolysosomal Axis, Autophagy, and Phagocytosis. *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience* **15**, doi:10.3389/fncel.2021.645244.
- Campden, R. I. & Zhang, Y. (2019) The role of lysosomal cysteine cathepsins in NLRP3 inflammasome activation. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 670, 32-42, doi:10.1016/j.abb.2019.02.015.
- 62 Carosi, J. M. & Sargeant, T. J. (2019) Rapamycin and Alzheimer disease: a doubleedged sword? *Autophagy* **15**, 1460-1462, doi:10.1080/15548627.2019.1615823.
- 63 Chen, H., Zhou, C., Xie, K., Meng, X., Wang, Y. & Yu, Y. (2019) Hydrogen-rich Saline Alleviated the Hyperpathia and Microglia Activation via Autophagy Mediated Inflammasome Inactivation in Neuropathic Pain Rats. *Neuroscience* **421**, 17-30, doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2019.10.046.
- 64 Chen S, L. D., Streit WJ, Harrison JK. (2002) TGF-beta1 upregulates CX3CR1
 expression and inhibits fractalkine-stimulated signaling in rat microglia. *J Neuroimmunol* 133, 46-55, doi:10.1016/s0165-5728(02)00354-5.
- 65 Cherry, J. D., Olschowka, J. A. & O'Banion, M. (2014) Neuroinflammation and M2 microglia: the good, the bad, and the inflamed. *Journal of Neuroinflammation* **11**, 98, doi:10.1186/1742-2094-11-98.
- Chevriaux, A., Pilot, T., Derangere, V., Simonin, H., Martine, P., Chalmin, F. *et al.* (2020)
 Cathepsin B Is Required for NLRP3 Inflammasome Activation in Macrophages, Through
 NLRP3 Interaction. *Front Cell Dev Biol* 8, 167, doi:10.3389/fcell.2020.00167.

- 67 Chhor, V., Le Charpentier, T., Lebon, S., Ore, M. V., Celador, I. L., Josserand, J. *et al.*(2013) Characterization of phenotype markers and neuronotoxic potential of polarised
 primary microglia in vitro. *Brain Behav Immun* **32**, 70-85, doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2013.02.005.
- 68 Cho, M. H., Cho, K., Kang, H. J., Jeon, E. Y., Kim, H. S., Kwon, H. J. *et al.* (2014) Autophagy in microglia degrades extracellular beta-amyloid fibrils and regulates the NLRP3 inflammasome. *Autophagy* **10**, 1761-1775, doi:10.4161/auto.29647.
- 69 Chun, B. J., Stewart, B. D., Vaughan, D. D., Bachstetter, A. D. & Kekenes-Huskey, P. M.
 (2019) Simulation of P2X-mediated calcium signalling in microglia. *J Physiol* 597, 799-818, doi:10.1113/JP277377.
- Cicardi, M., Zingale, L., Zanichelli, A., Pappalardo, E. & Cicardi, B. (2005) C1 inhibitor:
 molecular and clinical aspects. *Springer Semin Immunopathol* 27, 286-298,
 doi:10.1007/s00281-005-0001-4.
- 71 Clapp, C., Diaz-Lezama, N., Adan-Castro, E., Ramirez-Hernandez, G., Moreno-Carranza, B., Sarti, A. C. *et al.* (2019) Pharmacological blockade of the P2X7 receptor reverses retinal damage in a rat model of type 1 diabetes. *Acta Diabetol* 56, 1031-1036, doi:10.1007/s00592-019-01343-4.
- 72 Clarke, L. E. & Barres, B. A. (2013) Emerging roles of astrocytes in neural circuit development. *Nat Rev Neurosci* **14**, 311-321, doi:10.1038/nrn3484.
- 73 Coddou, C., Yan, Z., Obsil, T., Huidobro-Toro, J. P. & Stojilkovic, S. S. (2011) Activation and Regulation of Purinergic P2X Receptor Channels. *Pharmacological Reviews* 63, 641-683, doi:10.1124/pr.110.003129.
- Coffey, E. E., Beckel, J. M., Laties, A. M. & Mitchell, C. H. (2014) Lysosomal alkalization and dysfunction in human fibroblasts with the Alzheimer's disease-linked presenilin 1
 A246E mutation can be reversed with cAMP. *Neuroscience* 263, 111-124, doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2014.01.001.

- Collo G, N. S., Kawashima E, Kosco-Vilbois M, North RA, Buell G. (1997) Tissue distribution of the P2X7 receptor. *Neuropharmacology* 36, 1277-1283, doi:10.1016/s0028-3908(97)00140-8.
- 76 Colonna M, B. O. (2017) Microglia Function in the Central Nervous System During Health and Neurodegeneration. *Annu Rev Immunol* **35**, 441-468, doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-051116-052358.
- 77 Colton, C. A. (2009) Heterogeneity of microglial activation in the innate immune response in the brain. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* **4**, 399-418, doi:10.1007/s11481-009-9164-4.
- 78 Combadiere, C., Feumi, C., Raoul, W., Keller, N., Rodero, M., Pezard, A. *et al.* (2007) CX3CR1-dependent subretinal microglia cell accumulation is associated with cardinal features of age-related macular degeneration. *J Clin Invest* **117**, 2920-2928, doi:10.1172/JCI31692.
- 79 Cooper, M. L., Crish, S. D., Inman, D. M., Horner, P. J. & Calkins, D. J. (2016) Early astrocyte redistribution in the optic nerve precedes axonopathy in the DBA/2J mouse model of glaucoma. *Exp Eye Res* **150**, 22-33, doi:10.1016/j.exer.2015.11.016.
- 80 Correa, G., Marques da Silva, C., de Abreu Moreira-Souza, A. C., Vommaro, R. C. & Coutinho-Silva, R. (2010) Activation of the P2X(7) receptor triggers the elimination of Toxoplasma gondii tachyzoites from infected macrophages. *Microbes Infect* **12**, 497-504, doi:10.1016/j.micinf.2010.03.004.
- Corriden, R. & Insel, P. A. (2010) Basal release of ATP: An autocrine-paracrine mechanism for cell regulation. *Science Signaling* 3, re1-re1, doi:10.1126/scisignal.3104re1.
- Coutinho-Silva, R., Correa, G., Sater, A. A. & Ojcius, D. M. (2009) The P2X(7) receptor and intracellular pathogens: a continuing struggle. *Purinergic Signal* 5, 197-204, doi:10.1007/s11302-009-9130-x.

- Crowston, J. G., Kong, Y. X., Trounce, I. A., Dang, T. M., Fahy, E. T., Bui, B. V. *et al.*(2015) An acute intraocular pressure challenge to assess retinal ganglion cell injury and recovery in the mouse. *Exp Eye Res* **141**, 3-8, doi:10.1016/j.exer.2015.03.006.
- Cueva Vargas, J. L., Osswald, I. K., Unsain, N., Aurousseau, M. R., Barker, P. A., Bowie,
 D. *et al.* (2015) Soluble Tumor Necrosis Factor Alpha Promotes Retinal Ganglion Cell
 Death in Glaucoma via Calcium-Permeable AMPA Receptor Activation. *J Neurosci* 35, 12088-12102, doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1273-15.2015.
- Cui, W., Sun, C., Ma, Y., Wang, S., Wang, X. & Zhang, Y. (2020) Inhibition of TLR4
 Induces M2 Microglial Polarization and Provides Neuroprotection via the NLRP3
 Inflammasome in Alzheimer's Disease. *Frontiers in Neuroscience* 14, 444,
 doi:10.3389/fnins.2020.00444.
- 86 Czimmerer, Z., Daniel, B., Horvath, A., Ruckerl, D., Nagy, G., Kiss, M. *et al.* (2018) The Transcription Factor STAT6 Mediates Direct Repression of Inflammatory Enhancers and Limits Activation of Alternatively Polarized Macrophages. *Immunity* 48, 75-90 e76, doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2017.12.010.
- B7 Danias, J., Shen, F., Kavalarakis, M., Chen, B., Goldblum, D., Lee, K. *et al.* (2006)
 Characterization of retinal damage in the episcleral vein cauterization rat glaucoma model. *Exp Eye Res* 82, 219-228, doi:10.1016/j.exer.2005.06.013.
- Davalos, D., Grutzendler, J., Yang, G., Kim, J. V., Zuo, Y., Jung, S. *et al.* (2005) ATP
 mediates rapid microglial response to local brain injury in vivo. *Nat Neurosci* 8, 752-758,
 doi:10.1038/nn1472.
- Di Virgilio, F. (2020) P2X7 is a cytotoxic receptor....maybe not: implications for cancer.
 Purinergic Signal, doi:10.1007/s11302-020-09735-w.
- Di Virgilio, F., Dal Ben, D., Sarti, A. C., Giuliani, A. L. & Falzoni, S. (2017) The P2X7
 Receptor in Infection and Inflammation. *Immunity* 47, 15-31,
 doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2017.06.020.

- Di Virgilio, F., Schmalzing, G. & Markwardt, F. (2018) The Elusive P2X7 Macropore.
 Trends Cell Biol 28, 392-404, doi:10.1016/j.tcb.2018.01.005.
- 92 DiSabato, D. J., Quan, N. & Godbout, J. P. (2016) Neuroinflammation: the devil is in the details. *J Neurochem* **139 Suppl 2**, 136-153, doi:10.1111/jnc.13607.
- Donat, C. K., Scott, G., Gentleman, S. M. & Sastre, M. (2017) Microglial Activation in
 Traumatic Brain Injury. *Front Aging Neurosci* 9, 208, doi:10.3389/fnagi.2017.00208.
- 94 Dong, L., Hu, Y., Zhou, L. & Cheng, X. (2018) P2X7 receptor antagonist protects retinal ganglion cells by inhibiting microglial activation in a rat chronic ocular hypertension model. *Mol Med Rep* **17**, 2289-2296, doi:10.3892/mmr.2017.8137.
- 95 Dosch, M., Gerber, J., Jebbawi, F. & Beldi, G. (2018) Mechanisms of ATP Release by Inflammatory Cells. *Int J Mol Sci* **19**, doi:10.3390/ijms19041222.
- Douguet, L., Janho Dit Hreich, S., Benzaquen, J., Seguin, L., Juhel, T., Dezitter, X. *et al.* (2021) A small-molecule P2RX7 activator promotes anti-tumor immune responses and sensitizes lung tumor to immunotherapy. *Nat Commun* 12, 653, doi:10.1038/s41467-021-20912-2.
- 97 Drill, M., Jones, N. C., Hunn, M., O'Brien, T. J. & Monif, M. (2021) Antagonism of the ATP-gated P2X7 receptor: a potential therapeutic strategy for cancer. *Purinergic Signal*, doi:10.1007/s11302-021-09776-9.
- 98 Dubyak, G. R. (2012) P2X7 receptor regulation of non-classical secretion from immune effector cells. *Cell Microbiol* 14, 1697-1706, doi:10.1111/cmi.12001.
- Dupont, N., Jiang, S., Pilli, M., Ornatowski, W., Bhattacharya, D. & Deretic, V. (2011)
 Autophagy-based unconventional secretory pathway for extracellular delivery of IL-1β:
 Autophagy-based unconventional secretory pathway. *The EMBO Journal* 30, 4701-4711, doi:10.1038/emboj.2011.398.
- 100 Elmore, M. R., Najafi, A. R., Koike, M. A., Dagher, N. N., Spangenberg, E. E., Rice, R. A. *et al.* (2014) Colony-stimulating factor 1 receptor signaling is necessary for microglia

viability, unmasking a microglia progenitor cell in the adult brain. *Neuron* **82**, 380-397, doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2014.02.040.

- 101 Escartin, C., Galea, E., Lakatos, A., O'Callaghan, J. P., Petzold, G. C., Serrano-Pozo, A. et al. (2021) Reactive astrocyte nomenclature, definitions, and future directions. Nat Neurosci 24, 312-325, doi:10.1038/s41593-020-00783-4.
- Evavold, C. L., Ruan, J., Tan, Y., Xia, S., Wu, H. & Kagan, J. C. (2018) The Pore Forming Protein Gasdermin D Regulates Interleukin-1 Secretion from Living
 Macrophages. *Immunity* 48, 35-44 e36, doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2017.11.013.
- Fabbrizio, P., Amadio, S., Apolloni, S. & Volonte, C. (2017) P2X7 Receptor Activation
 Modulates Autophagy in SOD1-G93A Mouse Microglia. *Front Cell Neurosci* 11, 249,
 doi:10.3389/fncel.2017.00249.
- 104 Fairbairn, I. P., Stober, C. B., Kumararatne, D. S. & Lammas, D. A. (2001) ATP-Mediated Killing of Intracellular Mycobacteria by Macrophages Is a P2X ₇ -Dependent Process Inducing Bacterial Death by Phagosome-Lysosome Fusion. *The Journal of Immunology* **167**, 3300-3307, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.167.6.3300.
- 105 Feinstein, D. L., Kalinin, S. & Braun, D. (2016) Causes, consequences, and cures for neuroinflammation mediated via the locus coeruleus: noradrenergic signaling system. J Neurochem 139 Suppl 2, 154-178, doi:10.1111/jnc.13447.
- Ferrari, D., Chiozzi, P., Falzoni, S., Dal Susino, M., Melchiorri, L., Baricordi, O. *et al.* (1997) Extracellular ATP triggers IL-1 beta release by activating the purinergic P2Z
 receptor of human macrophages. *J Immunol* **159**, 1451-1458.
- Ferrari, D., Villalba, M., Chiozzi, P., Falzoni, S., Ricciardi-Castagnoli, P. & Di Virgilio, F.
 (1996) Mouse microglial cells express a plasma membrane pore gated by extracellular
 ATP. *J Immunol* **156**, 1531-1539.
- 108 Ferreira, S. A. & Romero-Ramos, M. (2018) Microglia Response During Parkinson's Disease: Alpha-Synuclein Intervention. *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience* **12**, 247, doi:10.3389/fncel.2018.00247.

- Flannagan, R. S., Jaumouille, V. & Grinstein, S. (2012) The cell biology of phagocytosis.
 Annu Rev Pathol 7, 61-98, doi:10.1146/annurev-pathol-011811-132445.
- Fletcher, E. L., Wang, A. Y., Jobling, A. I., Rutar, M. V., Greferath, U., Gu, B. *et al.* (2019)
 Targeting P2X7 receptors as a means for treating retinal disease. *Drug Discov Today* 24, 1598-1605, doi:10.1016/j.drudis.2019.03.029.
- Fonseca, M. I., Chu, S. H., Hernandez, M. X., Fang, M. J., Modarresi, L., Selvan, P. *et al.*(2017) Cell-specific deletion of C1qa identifies microglia as the dominant source of C1q in mouse brain. *J Neuroinflammation* 14, 48, doi:10.1186/s12974-017-0814-9.
- Fouda, A. Y., Eldahshan, W., Narayanan, S. P., Caldwell, R. W. & Caldwell, R. B. (2020)
 Arginase Pathway in Acute Retina and Brain Injury: Therapeutic Opportunities and
 Unexplored Avenues. *Front Pharmacol* 11, 277, doi:10.3389/fphar.2020.00277.
- Fourgeaud, L., Traves, P. G., Tufail, Y., Leal-Bailey, H., Lew, E. D., Burrola, P. G. *et al.*(2016) TAM receptors regulate multiple features of microglial physiology. *Nature* 532, 240-244, doi:10.1038/nature17630.
- Franceschini, A., Capece, M., Chiozzi, P., Falzoni, S., Sanz, J. M., Sarti, A. C. *et al.*(2015) The P2X7 receptor directly interacts with the NLRP3 inflammasome scaffold protein. *FASEB J* 29, 2450-2461, doi:10.1096/fj.14-268714.
- Francos-Quijorna, I., Amo-Aparicio, J., Martinez-Muriana, A. & Lopez-Vales, R. (2016) IL4 drives microglia and macrophages toward a phenotype conducive for tissue repair and
 functional recovery after spinal cord injury. *Glia* 64, 2079-2092, doi:10.1002/glia.23041.
- Fresta, C. G., Caruso, G., Fidilio, A., Platania, C. B. M., Musso, N., Caraci, F. *et al.*(2020) Dihydrotanshinone, a natural diterpenoid, preserves blood-retinal barrier integrity
 via P2X7 receptor. *Int J Mol Sci* **21**, doi:10.3390/ijms21239305.
- Fuger, P., Hefendehl, J. K., Veeraraghavalu, K., Wendeln, A. C., Schlosser, C.,
 Obermuller, U. *et al.* (2017) Microglia turnover with aging and in an Alzheimer's model via
 long-term in vivo single-cell imaging. *Nat Neurosci* 20, 1371-1376, doi:10.1038/nn.4631.

- 118 Galea, E. & Feinstein, D. (1999) Regulation of the expression of the inflammatory nitric oxide synthase (NOS2) by cyclic AMP. *FASEB J* 13.
- 119 Galloway, D. A., Blandford, S. N., Berry, T., Williams, J. B., Stefanelli, M., Ploughman, M. et al. (2019) miR-223 promotes regenerative myeloid cell phenotype and function in the demyelinated central nervous system. *Glia* 67, 857-869, doi:10.1002/glia.23576.
- 120 Galluzzi, L., Bravo-San Pedro, J. M., Blomgren, K. & Kroemer, G. (2016) Autophagy in acute brain injury. *Nat Rev Neurosci* **17**, 467-484, doi:10.1038/nrn.2016.51.
- 121 Gao, Q., Li, Y. & Chopp, M. (2005) Bone marrow stromal cells increase astrocyte survival via upregulation of phosphoinositide 3-kinase/threonine protein kinase and mitogenactivated protein kinase kinase/extracellular signal-regulated kinase pathways and stimulate astrocyte trophic factor gene expression after anaerobic insult. *Neuroscience* **136**, 123-134, doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2005.06.091.
- Garcia-Bermudez, M. Y., Freude, K. K., Mouhammad, Z. A., van Wijngaarden, P., Martin,
 K. K. & Kolko, M. (2021) Glial Cells in Glaucoma: Friends, Foes, and Potential
 Therapeutic Targets. *Front Neurol* **12**, 624983, doi:10.3389/fneur.2021.624983.
- 123 Gehrmann, J., Matsumoto, Y. & Kreutzberg, G. W. (1995) Microglia: Intrinsic immuneffector cell of the brain. *Brain Research Reviews* 20, 269-287, doi:10.1016/0165-0173(94)00015-H.
- Genetos, D. C., Karin, N. J., Geist, D. J., Donahue, H. J. & Duncan, R. L. (2011)
 Purinergic signaling is required for fluid shear stress-induced NF-kappaB translocation in osteoblasts. *Exp Cell Res* 317, 737-744, doi:10.1016/j.yexcr.2011.01.007.
- 125 Ghosh, M., Xu, Y. & Pearse, D. D. (2016) Cyclic AMP is a key regulator of M1 to M2a phenotypic conversion of microglia in the presence of Th2 cytokines. *J Neuroinflammation* **13**, 9, doi:10.1186/s12974-015-0463-9.
- Gilbert, S. M., Gidley Baird, A., Glazer, S., Barden, J. A., Glazer, A., Teh, L. C. *et al.*(2017) A phase I clinical trial demonstrates that nfP2X7 -targeted antibodies provide a

novel, safe and tolerable topical therapy for basal cell carcinoma. *Br J Dermatol* **177**, 117-124, doi:10.1111/bjd.15364.

- 127 Ginhoux, F., Greter, M., Leboeuf, M., Nandi, S., See, P., Gokhan, S. *et al.* (2010) Fate mapping analysis reveals that adult microglia derive from primitive macrophages. *Science* **330**, 841-845, doi:10.1126/science.1194637.
- 128 Giovannoni, F. & Quintana, F. J. (2020) The Role of Astrocytes in CNS Inflammation. *Trends Immunol* **41**, 805-819, doi:10.1016/j.it.2020.07.007.
- 129 Giuliani, A. L., Sarti, A. C., Falzoni, S. & Di Virgilio, F. (2017) The P2X7 Receptor-Interleukin-1 Liaison. *Front Pharmacol* **8**, 123, doi:10.3389/fphar.2017.00123.
- Gleichman, A. J. & Carmichael, S. T. (2020) Glia in neurodegeneration: Drivers of disease or along for the ride? *Neurobiol Dis* 142, 104957, doi:10.1016/j.nbd.2020.104957.
- Gómez NM, Lu W, Lim, J., Kiselyov, K., Grishchuk, Y., Slaugenhaupt, S. *et al.* (2018)
 Robust lysosomal calcium signaling through channel TRPML1 is impaired by lipofuscin accumulation *Faseb J* 32, 782-794 doi:doi: 10.1096/fj.201700220RR.
- Gomez Perdiguero, E., Klapproth, K., Schulz, C., Busch, K., Azzoni, E., Crozet, L. *et al.* (2015) Tissue-resident macrophages originate from yolk-sac-derived erythro-myeloid
 progenitors. *Nature* 518, 547-551, doi:10.1038/nature13989.
- 133 Gonzalez-Prieto, M., Gutierrez, I. L., Garcia-Bueno, B., Caso, J. R., Leza, J. C., Ortega-Hernandez, A. *et al.* (2021) Microglial CX3CR1 production increases in Alzheimer's disease and is regulated by noradrenaline. *Glia* **69**, 73-90, doi:10.1002/glia.23885.
- 134 Greter, M., Lelios, I., Pelczar, P., Hoeffel, G., Price, J., Leboeuf, M. *et al.* (2012) Stromaderived interleukin-34 controls the development and maintenance of langerhans cells and the maintenance of microglia. *Immunity* **37**, 1050-1060, doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.11.001.
- Grossniklaus, H. E., Geisert, E. E. & Nickerson, J. M. (2015) Introduction to the Retina.
 Prog Mol Biol Transl Sci 134, 383-396, doi:10.1016/bs.pmbts.2015.06.001.

- 136 Group, C. N.-T. G. S. (1998) The effectiveness of intraocular pressure reduction in the treatment of normal-tension glaucoma. *Am J Ophthalmol* **126**, 498-505.
- 137 Gu, B. J., Duce, J. A., Valova, V. A., Wong, B., Bush, A. I., Petrou, S. *et al.* (2012) P2X7 receptor-mediated scavenger activity of mononuclear phagocytes toward non-opsonized particles and apoptotic cells is inhibited by serum glycoproteins but remains active in cerebrospinal fluid. *J Biol Chem* **287**, 17318-17330, doi:10.1074/jbc.M112.340885.
- Gu, B. J., Rathsam, C., Stokes, L., McGeachie, A. B. & Wiley, J. S. (2009) Extracellular
 ATP dissociates nonmuscle myosin from P2X(7) complex: this dissociation regulates
 P2X(7) pore formation. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 297, C430-439,
 doi:10.1152/ajpcell.00079.2009.
- 139 Gu, B. J., Saunders, B. M., Jursik, C. & Wiley, J. S. (2010) The P2X7-nonmuscle myosin membrane complex regulates phagocytosis of nonopsonized particles and bacteria by a pathway attenuated by extracellular ATP. *Blood* **115**, 1621-1631, doi:10.1182/blood-2009-11-251744.
- Gu, B. J., Saunders, B. M., Petrou, S. & Wiley, J. S. (2011) P2X(7) is a scavenger
 receptor for apoptotic cells in the absence of its ligand, extracellular ATP. *J Immunol* 187, 2365-2375, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1101178.
- Gu, B. J. & Wiley, J. S. (2018) P2X7 as a scavenger receptor for innate phagocytosis in the brain. *Br J Pharmacol* **175**, 4195-4208, doi:10.1111/bph.14470.
- Guha, S., Baltazar, G. C., Coffey, E. E., Tu, L. A., Lim, J. C., Beckel, J. M. *et al.* (2013)
 Lysosomal alkalinization, lipid oxidation, and reduced phagosome clearance triggered by
 activation of the P2X7 receptor. *FASEB J* 27, 4500-4509, doi:10.1096/fj.13-236166.
- 143 Guha, S., Baltazar, G. C., Tu, L. A., Liu, J., Lim, J. C., Lu, W. *et al.* (2012) Stimulation of the D5 dopamine receptor acidifies the lysosomal pH of retinal pigmented epithelial cells and decreases accumulation of autofluorescent photoreceptor debris. *J Neurochem* **122**, 823-833, doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2012.07804.x.

- 144 Guha, S., Liu, J., Baltazar, G., Laties, A. M. & Mitchell, C. H. in *Retinal Degenerative Diseases* Vol. 801 (eds John D. Ash *et al.*) 105-111 (Springer New York, 2014).
- Guttenplan, K. A., Stafford, B. K., El-Danaf, R. N., Adler, D. I., Munch, A. E., Weigel, M.
 K. *et al.* (2020) Neurotoxic Reactive Astrocytes Drive Neuronal Death after Retinal Injury. *Cell Rep* 31, 107776, doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2020.107776.
- Guzman-Martinez, L., Maccioni, R. B., Andrade, V., Navarrete, L. P., Pastor, M. G. & Ramos-Escobar, N. (2019) Neuroinflammation as a Common Feature of Neurodegenerative Disorders. *Frontiers in Pharmacology* **10**, doi:ARTN 1008
- 10.3389/fphar.2019.01008.
- Gyoneva, S., Hosur, R., Gosselin, D., Zhang, B., Ouyang, Z., Cotleur, A. C. *et al.* (2019)
 Cx3cr1-deficient microglia exhibit a premature aging transcriptome. *Life Sci Alliance* 2, doi:10.26508/lsa.201900453.
- Habermacher, C., Dunning, K., Chataigneau, T. & Grutter, T. (2016) Molecular structure and function of P2X receptors. *Neuropharmacology* **104**, 18-30, doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2015.07.032.
- Hammond, T. R., Marsh, S. E. & Stevens, B. (2019) Immune Signaling inNeurodegeneration. *Immunity* 50, 955-974, doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2019.03.016.
- Han, X., Sun, S., Sun, Y., Song, Q., Zhu, J., Song, N. *et al.* (2019) Small molecule-driven NLRP3 inflammation inhibition via interplay between ubiquitination and autophagy: implications for Parkinson disease. *Autophagy* 15, 1860-1881, doi:10.1080/15548627.2019.1596481.
- Hanisch, U. K. & Kettenmann, H. (2007) Microglia: active sensor and versatile effector cells in the normal and pathologic brain. *Nat Neurosci* 10, 1387-1394, doi:10.1038/nn1997.
- Harris, J., Hartman, M., Roche, C., Zeng, S. G., O'Shea, A., Sharp, F. A. *et al.* (2011)
 Autophagy controls IL-1beta secretion by targeting pro-IL-1beta for degradation. *J Biol Chem* 286, 9587-9597, doi:10.1074/jbc.M110.202911.

- Hayden, M. S. & Ghosh, S. (2011) NF-kappaB in immunobiology. *Cell Res* 21, 223-244, doi:10.1038/cr.2011.13.
- Haynes, S. E., Hollopeter, G., Yang, G., Kurpius, D., Dailey, M. E., Gan, W. B. *et al.*(2006) The P2Y12 receptor regulates microglial activation by extracellular nucleotides. *Nat Neurosci* 9, 1512-1519, doi:10.1038/nn1805.
- He, Y., Taylor, N., Fourgeaud, L. & Bhattacharya, A. (2017) The role of microglial P2X7:
 modulation of cell death and cytokine release. *J Neuroinflammation* 14, 135,
 doi:10.1186/s12974-017-0904-8.
- 156 Heijl, A., Leske, M., Bengtsson, B., Hyman, L. & Hussein, M. (2003) Reduction of Intraocular pressure and Glaucoma Progression: Results From the Early Manifest Glaucoma Trial. *Evidence-Based Eye Care* **4**, 137-139.
- 157 Heneka, M. T., Golenbock, D. T. & Latz, E. (2015) Innate immunity in Alzheimer's disease. *Nat Immunol* **16**, 229-236, doi:10.1038/ni.3102.
- Herculano-Houzel, S. (2014) The glia/neuron ratio: how it varies uniformly across brain structures and species and what that means for brain physiology and evolution. *Glia* 62, 1377-1391, doi:10.1002/glia.22683.
- 159 Hickman, S., Izzy, S., Sen, P., Morsett, L. & El Khoury, J. (2018) Microglia in neurodegeneration. *Nat Neurosci* 21, 1359-1369, doi:10.1038/s41593-018-0242-x.
- Hilla, A. M., Diekmann, H. & Fischer, D. (2017) Microglia Are Irrelevant for Neuronal Degeneration and Axon Regeneration after Acute Injury. *J Neurosci* 37, 6113-6124, doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0584-17.2017.
- Hillmer, E. J., Zhang, H., Li, H. S. & Watowich, S. S. (2016) STAT3 signaling in immunity.
 Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 31, 1-15, doi:10.1016/j.cytogfr.2016.05.001.
- 162 Hindupur, S. K., Gonzalez, A. & Hall, M. N. (2015) The opposing actions of target of rapamycin and AMP-activated protein kinase in cell growth control. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* 7, a019141, doi:10.1101/cshperspect.a019141.

- 163 Hoegen, T., Tremel, N., Klein, M., Angele, B., Wagner, H., Kirschning, C. *et al.* (2011) The NLRP3 inflammasome contributes to brain injury in pneumococcal meningitis and is activated through ATP-dependent lysosomal cathepsin B release. *The Journal of Immunology* **187**, 5440-5451, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1100790.
- Honore, P., Donnelly-Roberts, D., Namovic, M., Zhong, C., Wade, C., Chandran, P. *et al.*(2009) The antihyperalgesic activity of a selective P2X7 receptor antagonist, A-839977, is
 lost in IL-1alphabeta knockout mice. *Behav Brain Res* 204, 77-81,
 doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2009.05.018.
- Hook, V., Yoon, M., Mosier, C., Ito, G., Podvin, S., Head, B. P. *et al.* (2020) Cathepsin B in neurodegeneration of Alzheimer's disease, traumatic brain injury, and related brain disorders. *Biochim Biophys Acta Proteins Proteom* 1868, 140428, doi:10.1016/j.bbapap.2020.140428.
- Hoon, M., Okawa, H., Della Santina, L. & Wong, R. O. (2014) Functional architecture of the retina: development and disease. *Prog Retin Eye Res* 42, 44-84, doi:10.1016/j.preteyeres.2014.06.003.
- Houtman, J., Freitag, K., Gimber, N., Schmoranzer, J., Heppner, F. L. & Jendrach, M.
 (2019) Beclin1-driven autophagy modulates the inflammatory response of microglia via
 NLRP 3. The EMBO Journal 38,
 doi:10.15252/embj.201899430.
- Hu, H., Lu, W., Zhang, M., Zhang, X., Argall, A. J., Patel, S. *et al.* (2010) Stimulation of the P2X7 receptor kills rat retinal ganglion cells in vivo. *Exp Eye Res* 91, 425-432, doi:10.1016/j.exer.2010.06.017.
- Hu, X., Leak, R. K., Shi, Y., Suenaga, J., Gao, Y., Zheng, P. *et al.* (2015) Microglial and macrophage polarization-new prospects for brain repair. *Nat Rev Neurol* **11**, 56-64, doi:10.1038/nrneurol.2014.207.
- Huang, L.-Q., Zhu, G.-F., Deng, Y.-Y., Jiang, W.-Q., Fang, M., Chen, C.-B. *et al.* (2014)
 Hypertonic saline alleviates cerebral edema by inhibiting microglia-derived TNF-α and IL-

1β-induced Na-K-Cl Cotransporter up-regulation. *Journal of Neuroinflammation* **11**, 102, doi:10.1186/1742-2094-11-102.

- Hvozda Arana, A. G., Lasagni Vitar, R. M., Reides, C. G., Lerner, S. F. & Ferreira, S. M. (2020) Glaucoma causes redox imbalance in the primary visual cortex by modulating NADPH oxidase-4, iNOS, and Nrf2 pathway in a rat experimental model. *Exp Eye Res* 200, 108225, doi:10.1016/j.exer.2020.108225.
- Iglesias, R., Dahl, G., Qiu, F., Spray, D. C. & Scemes, E. (2009) Pannexin 1: the molecular substrate of astrocyte "hemichannels". *J Neurosci* 29, 7092-7097, doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.6062-08.2009.
- Illes, P. (2020) P2X7 Receptors Amplify CNS Damage in Neurodegenerative Diseases.
 Int J Mol Sci 21, doi:10.3390/ijms21175996.
- Illes, P., Muller, C. E., Jacobson, K. A., Grutter, T., Nicke, A., Fountain, S. J. *et al.* (2021)
 Update of P2X receptor properties and their pharmacology: IUPHAR Review 30. *Br J Pharmacol* **178**, 489-514, doi:10.1111/bph.15299.
- Itakura, E., Kishi-Itakura, C. & Mizushima, N. (2012) The hairpin-type tail-anchored
 SNARE syntaxin 17 targets to autophagosomes for fusion with endosomes/lysosomes.
 Cell 151, 1256-1269, doi:10.1016/j.cell.2012.11.001.
- 176 Ito D, T. K., Suzuki S, Dembo T, Fukuuchi Y. (2001) Enhanced expression of Iba1, ionized calcium-binding adapter molecule 1, after transient focal cerebral ischemia in rat brain. *Stroke* **32**, 1208-1215, doi:10.1161/01.str.32.5.1208.
- Jager, S., Bucci, C., Tanida, I., Ueno, T., Kominami, E., Saftig, P. *et al.* (2004) Role for Rab7 in maturation of late autophagic vacuoles. *J Cell Sci* **117**, 4837-4848, doi:10.1242/jcs.01370.
- Janda, E., Boi, L. & Carta, A. R. (2018) Microglial Phagocytosis and Its Regulation: A Therapeutic Target in Parkinson's Disease? *Frontiers in Molecular Neuroscience* 11, doi:10.3389/fnmol.2018.00144.

- Janks, L., Sharma, C. V. R. & Egan, T. M. (2018) A central role for P2X7 receptors in human microglia. *J Neuroinflammation* **15**, 325, doi:10.1186/s12974-018-1353-8.
- Jassim, A. H. & Inman, D. M. (2019) Evidence of Hypoxic Glial Cells in a Model of Ocular
 Hypertension. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 60, 1-15, doi:10.1167/iovs.18-24977.
- Jassim, A. H., Inman, D. M. & Mitchell, C. H. (2021) Crosstalk Between Dysfunctional Mitochondria and Inflammation in Glaucomatous Neurodegeneration. *Front Pharmacol* 12, 699623.
- Jiang, C., Moore, M., Zhang, X., Klassen, H., Langer, R. & Young, M. (2007) Intravitreal injections of GDNF-loaded biodegradable microspheres are neuroprotective in a rat model of glaucoma. *Mol Vis* **13**, 1783-1792.
- Jiang, L., Zhang, Y., Jing, F., Long, T., Qin, G., Zhang, D. *et al.* (2021) P2X7R-mediated autophagic impairment contributes to central sensitization in a chronic migraine model with recurrent nitroglycerin stimulation in mice. *J Neuroinflammation* **18**, 5, doi:10.1186/s12974-020-02056-0.
- Jiang, L. H., Caseley, E. A., Muench, S. P. & Roger, S. (2021) Structural basis for the functional properties of the P2X7 receptor for extracellular ATP. *Purinergic Signal*, doi:10.1007/s11302-021-09790-x.
- Jimenez-Mateos, E. M., Smith, J., Nicke, A. & Engel, T. (2019) Regulation of P2X7 receptor expression and function in the brain. *Brain Res Bull* **151**, 153-163, doi:10.1016/j.brainresbull.2018.12.008.
- John Lin, C. C., Yu, K., Hatcher, A., Huang, T. W., Lee, H. K., Carlson, J. *et al.* (2017)
 Identification of diverse astrocyte populations and their malignant analogs. *Nat Neurosci* 20, 396-405, doi:10.1038/nn.4493.
- 187 Jovanovic, J., Liu, X., Kokona, D., Zinkernagel, M. S. & Ebneter, A. (2020) Inhibition of inflammatory cells delays retinal degeneration in experimental retinal vein occlusion in mice. *Glia* 68, 574-588, doi:10.1002/glia.23739.

- 188 Julg, J., Strohm, L. & Behrends, C. (2020) Canonical and non-canonical autophagy pathways in microglia. *Mol Cell Biol*, doi:10.1128/MCB.00389-20.
- 189 Kaczmarek-Hajek, K., Zhang, J., Kopp, R., Grosche, A., Rissiek, B., Saul, A. *et al.* (2018) Re-evaluation of neuronal P2X7 expression using novel mouse models and a P2X7specific nanobody. *Elife* 7, doi:10.7554/eLife.36217.
- 190 Kaeberlein, M. & Galvan, V. (2019) Rapamycin and Alzheimer's disease: Time for a clinical trial? *Sci Transl Med* **11**, doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.aar4289.
- Kahlenberg, J. M., Lundberg, K. C., Kertesy, S. B., Qu, Y. & Dubyak, G. R. (2005)
 Potentiation of Caspase-1 Activation by the P2X7 Receptor Is Dependent on TLR Signals and Requires NF-κB-Driven Protein Synthesis. *The Journal of Immunology* **175**, 7611-7622, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.175.11.7611.
- Kan, M. J., Lee, J. E., Wilson, J. G., Everhart, A. L., Brown, C. M., Hoofnagle, A. N. *et al.*(2015) Arginine deprivation and immune suppression in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *J Neurosci* 35, 5969-5982, doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4668-14.2015.
- Kanazawa, M., Ninomiya, I., Hatakeyama, M., Takahashi, T. & Shimohata, T. (2017)
 Microglia and Monocytes/Macrophages Polarization Reveal Novel Therapeutic
 Mechanism against Stroke. *Int J Mol Sci* 18, doi:10.3390/ijms18102135.
- Kanellopoulos, J. M. & Delarasse, C. (2019) Pleiotropic Roles of P2X7 in the Central Nervous System. *Front Cell Neurosci* 13, 401, doi:10.3389/fncel.2019.00401.
- Karasawa, A. & Kawate, T. (2016) Structural basis for subtype-specific inhibition of the
 P2X7 receptor. *Elife* 5, doi:10.7554/eLife.22153.
- 196 Katsnelson, M. A., Rucker, L. G., Russo, H. M. & Dubyak, G. R. (2015) K+ efflux agonists induce NLRP3 inflammasome activation independently of Ca2+ signaling. *The Journal of Immunology* **194**, 3937-3952, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1402658.
- Kawai, A., Uchiyama, H., Takano, S., Nakamura, N. & Ohkuma, S. (2007)
 Autophagosome-lysosome fusion depends on the pH in acidic compartments in CHO cells. *Autophagy* 3, 154-157, doi:10.4161/auto.3634.
- Kierdorf, K., Erny, D., Goldmann, T., Sander, V., Schulz, C., Perdiguero, E. G. *et al.*(2013) Microglia emerge from erythromyeloid precursors via Pu.1- and Irf8-dependent pathways. *Nat Neurosci* 16, 273-280, doi:10.1038/nn.3318.
- Kierdorf, K. & Prinz, M. (2017) Microglia in steady state. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*127, 3201-3209, doi:10.1172/JCI90602.
- Kigerl, K. A., Gensel, J. C., Ankeny, D. P., Alexander, J. K., Donnelly, D. J. & Popovich,
 P. G. (2009) Identification of two distinct macrophage subsets with divergent effects
 causing either neurotoxicity or regeneration in the injured mouse spinal cord. *J Neurosci* 29, 13435-13444, doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3257-09.2009.
- 201 Kim, J., Kundu, M., Viollet, B. & Guan, K. L. (2011) AMPK and mTOR regulate autophagy through direct phosphorylation of Ulk1. *Nat Cell Biol* **13**, 132-141, doi:10.1038/ncb2152.
- 202 Kim, J.-Y., Paton, J. C., Briles, D. E., Rhee, D.-K. & Pyo, S. (2015) <i>Streptococcus pneumoniae</i> induces pyroptosis through the regulation of autophagy in murine microglia. *Oncotarget* 6, 44161-44178, doi:10.18632/oncotarget.6592.
- Kim, J. E., Ko, A. R., Hyun, H. W., Min, S. J. & Kang, T. C. (2018) P2RX7-MAPK1/2-SP1
 axis inhibits MTOR independent HSPB1-mediated astroglial autophagy. *Cell Death Dis* 9, 546, doi:10.1038/s41419-018-0586-x.
- Kim, S., Chung, H., Ngoc Mai, H., Nam, Y., Shin, S. J., Park, Y. H. *et al.* (2020) Low Dose Ionizing Radiation Modulates Microglia Phenotypes in the Models of Alzheimer's
 Disease. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* 21, 4532,
 doi:10.3390/ijms21124532.
- Klionsky, D. J., Abdel-Aziz, A. K., Abdelfatah, S., Abdellatif, M., Abdoli, A., Abel, S. *et al.* (2021) Guidelines for the use and interpretation of assays for monitoring autophagy (4th edition). *Autophagy*, 1-382, doi:10.1080/15548627.2020.1797280.
- 206 Klionsky, D. J., Abdelmohsen, K., Abe, A., Abedin, M. J., Abeliovich, H., Acevedo Arozena, A. *et al.* (2016) Guidelines for the use and interpretation of assays for

monitoring autophagy (3rd edition). *Autophagy* **12**, 1-222, doi:10.1080/15548627.2015.1100356.

- Knight, G., Bodin, P., De Groat, W. & Burnstock, G. (2002) ATP is released from guinea pig ureter epithelium on distension. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* 282, 281-288, doi:10.1152/ajprenal.00293.2000.
- Kobashi, S., Terashima, T., Katagi, M., Nakae, Y., Okano, J., Suzuki, Y. *et al.* (2020)
 Transplantation of M2-Deviated Microglia Promotes Recovery of Motor Function after
 Spinal Cord Injury in Mice. *Mol Ther* 28, 254-265, doi:10.1016/j.ymthe.2019.09.004.
- Kofler, J. & Wiley, C. A. (2011) Microglia: Key Innate Immune Cells of the Brain.
 Toxicologic Pathology 39, 103-114, doi:10.1177/0192623310387619.
- 210 Kopp, R., Krautloher, A., Ramirez-Fernandez, A. & Nicke, A. (2019) P2X7 Interactions and Signaling - Making Head or Tail of It. *Front Mol Neurosci* **12**, 183, doi:10.3389/fnmol.2019.00183.
- 211 Korcok, J., Raimundo, L. N., Ke, H. Z., Sims, S. M. & Dixon, S. J. (2004) Extracellular nucleotides act through P2X7 receptors to activate NF-kappaB in osteoclasts. *J Bone Miner Res* **19**, 642-651, doi:10.1359/JBMR.040108.
- Kowal, K., Silver, R., Sławińska, E., Bielecki, M., Chyczewski, L. & Kowal-Bielecka, O.
 (2011) CD163 and its role in inflammation. *Folia Histochem Cytobiol.*, 10.
- 213 Kroner, A., Greenhalgh, A. D., Zarruk, J. G., Passos Dos Santos, R., Gaestel, M. & David, S. (2014) TNF and increased intracellular iron alter macrophage polarization to a detrimental M1 phenotype in the injured spinal cord. *Neuron* 83, 1098-1116, doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2014.07.027.
- 214 Kusner, D. J. & Adams, J. (2000) ATP-Induced Killing of Virulent <i>Mycobacterium tuberculosis</i> Within Human Macrophages Requires Phospholipase D. *The Journal of Immunology* **164**, 379-388, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.164.1.379.

- 215 Kusner, D. J. & Barton, J. A. (2001) ATP stimulates human macrophages to kill intracellular virulent Mycobacterium tuberculosis via calcium-dependent phagosomelysosome fusion. *J Immunol* **167**, 3308-3315, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.167.6.3308.
- Lai, M., Yao, H., Shah, S. Z. A., Wu, W., Wang, D., Zhao, Y. *et al.* (2018) The NLRP3 Caspase 1 Inflammasome Negatively Regulates Autophagy via TLR4-TRIF in Prion
 Peptide-Infected Microglia. *Front Aging Neurosci* 10, 116, doi:10.3389/fnagi.2018.00116.
- 217 Lapenna, A., De Palma, M. & Lewis, C. E. (2018) Perivascular macrophages in health and disease. *Nat Rev Immunol* **18**, 689-702, doi:10.1038/s41577-018-0056-9.
- Lara, R., Adinolfi, E., Harwood, C. A., Philpott, M., Barden, J. A., Di Virgilio, F. *et al.*(2020) P2X7 in Cancer: From Molecular Mechanisms to Therapeutics. *Front Pharmacol* **11**, 793, doi:10.3389/fphar.2020.00793.
- 219 Lawson, L. J., Perry, V. H. & Gordon, S. (1992) Turnover of resident microglia in the normal adult mouse brain. *Neuroscience* 48.
- 220 Lawson LJ, P. V., Dri P, Gordon S. (1990) Heterogeneity in the distribution and morphology of microglia in the normal adult mouse brain. *Neuroscience* **39**, 151-170, doi:10.1016/0306-4522(90)90229-w.
- Lee, S., Varvel, N. H., Konerth, M. E., Xu, G. X., Cardona, A. E., Ransohoff, R. M. *et al.* (2010) CX3CR1 deficiency alters microglial activation and reduces beta-amyloid deposition in two Alzheimer's disease mouse models. *American Journal of Pathology* 177, 2549-2562, doi:10.2353/ajpath.2010.100265.
- 222 Lenz, K. M. & Nelson, L. H. (2018) Microglia and Beyond: Innate Immune Cells As Regulators of Brain Development and Behavioral Function. *Front Immunol* 9, 698, doi:10.3389/fimmu.2018.00698.
- Li, A., Zhang, X., Zheng, D., Ge, J., Laties, A. M. & Mitchell, C. H. (2011) Sustained elevation of extracellular ATP in aqueous humor from humans with primary chronic angle-closure glaucoma. *Exp Eye Res* **93**, 528-533, doi:10.1016/j.exer.2011.06.020.

- Li, Q. & Barres, B. A. (2018) Microglia and macrophages in brain homeostasis and disease. *Nat Rev Immunol* **18**, 225-242, doi:10.1038/nri.2017.125.
- Li, Z., Chen, T., Cao, Y., Jiang, X., Lin, H., Zhang, J. *et al.* (2019) Pros and Cons:
 Autophagy in Acute Spinal Cord Injury. *Neurosci Bull* **35**, 941-945, doi:10.1007/s12264-019-00368-7.
- Li, Z., Huang, Z., Zhang, H., Lu, J., Wei, Y., Yang, Y. *et al.* (2021) IRE1-mTOR-PERK
 Axis Coordinates Autophagy and ER Stress-Apoptosis Induced by P2X7-Mediated
 Ca(2+) Influx in Osteoarthritis. *Front Cell Dev Biol* 9, 695041,
 doi:10.3389/fcell.2021.695041.
- Lian, H., Roy, E. & Zheng, H. (2016) Protocol for Primary Microglial Culture Preparation.
 Bio Protoc 6, doi:10.21769/BioProtoc.1989.
- Liao, X., Liu, Y., Fu, X. & Li, Y. (2020) Postmortem Studies of Neuroinflammation in
 Autism Spectrum Disorder: a Systematic Review. *Molecular Neurobiology* 57, 3424-3438,
 doi:10.1007/s12035-020-01976-5.
- Libby, R. T., Anderson, M. G., Pang, I. H., Robinson, Z. H., Savinova, O. V., Cosma, I. M. et al. (2005) Inherited glaucoma in DBA/2J mice: pertinent disease features for studying the neurodegeneration. *Vis Neurosci* 22, 637-648, doi:10.1017/S0952523805225130.
- 230 Liddelow, S. A. & Barres, B. A. (2017) Reactive Astrocytes: Production, Function, and Therapeutic Potential. *Immunity* 46, 957-967, doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2017.06.006.
- Liddelow, S. A., Guttenplan, K. A., Clarke, L. E., Bennett, F. C., Bohlen, C. J., Schirmer,
 L. *et al.* (2017) Neurotoxic reactive astrocytes are induced by activated microglia. *Nature* 541, 481-487, doi:10.1038/nature21029.
- Liddelow, S. A., Marsh, S. E. & Stevens, B. (2020) Microglia and Astrocytes in Disease:
 Dynamic Duo or Partners in Crime? *Trends Immunol* 41, 820-835,
 doi:10.1016/j.it.2020.07.006.

- Lim, J. C., Lu, W., Beckel, J. M. & Mitchell, C. H. (2016) Neuronal Release of Cytokine IL 3 Triggered by Mechanosensitive Autostimulation of the P2X7 Receptor Is
 Neuroprotective. *Front Cell Neurosci* 10, 270, doi:10.3389/fncel.2016.00270.
- 234 Linden, J., Koch-Nolte, F. & Dahl, G. (2019) Purine Release, Metabolism, and Signaling in the Inflammatory Response. *Annu Rev Immunol* **37**, 325-347, doi:10.1146/annurevimmunol-051116-052406.
- Liu, G. Y. & Sabatini, D. M. (2020) mTOR at the nexus of nutrition, growth, ageing and disease. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **21**, 183-203, doi:10.1038/s41580-019-0199-y.
- 236 Liu, J., Lu, W., Guha, S., Baltazar, G. C., Coffey, E. E., Laties, A. M. *et al.* (2012) Cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) contributes to reacidification of alkalinized lysosomes in RPE cells *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* **303**, C160-C169
- 237 Liu, J., Lu, W., Reigada, D., Nguyen, J., Laties, A. M. & Mitchell, C. H. (2008) Restoration of lysosomal pH in RPE cells from cultured human and ABCA4(-/-) mice: pharmacologic approaches and functional recovery. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* **49**, 772-780, doi:49/2/772 [pii]
- 10.1167/iovs.07-0675.
- 238 Liu, P., Huang, G., Wei, T., Gao, J., Huang, C., Sun, M. *et al.* (2018) Sirtuin 3-induced macrophage autophagy in regulating NLRP3 inflammasome activation. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Basis of Disease* **1864**, 764-777, doi:10.1016/j.bbadis.2017.12.027.
- Liu, T., Zhang, L., Joo, D. & Sun, S. C. (2017) NF-kappaB signaling in inflammation.
 Signal Transduct Target Ther 2, doi:10.1038/sigtrans.2017.23.
- Liu, W., Taso, O., Wang, R., Bayram, S., Graham, A. C., Garcia-Reitboeck, P. *et al.* (2020) Trem2 promotes anti-inflammatory responses in microglia and is suppressed under pro-inflammatory conditions. *Hum Mol Genet* 29, 3224-3248, doi:10.1093/hmg/ddaa209.

241 Liu, X., Wen, S. R., Yan, F., Liu, K., Liu, L. Q., Wang, L. *et al.* (2018) Salidroside provides neuroprotection by modulating microglial polarization after cerebral ischemia. *Journal of Neuroinflammation* **15**, doi:ARTN 39

10.1186/s12974-018-1081-0.

- 242 Liu, Y., Xiao, Y. & Li, Z. (2011) P2X7 receptor positively regulates MyD88-dependent NFkappaB activation. *Cytokine* 55, 229-236, doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2011.05.003.
- Lively, S. & Schlichter, L. C. (2018) Microglia Responses to Pro-inflammatory Stimuli
 (LPS, IFNgamma+TNFalpha) and Reprogramming by Resolving Cytokines (IL-4, IL-10).
 Front Cell Neurosci 12, 215, doi:10.3389/fncel.2018.00215.
- Loane, D. J. & Kumar, A. (2016) Microglia in the TBI brain: The good, the bad, and the dysregulated. *Experimental Neurology* 275, 316-327, doi:10.1016/j.expneurol.2015.08.018.
- 245 Longair, M. H., Baker, D. A. & Armstrong, J. D. (2011) Simple Neurite Tracer: open source software for reconstruction, visualization and analysis of neuronal processes. *Bioinformatics* 27, 2453-2454, doi:10.1093/bioinformatics/btr390.
- 246 Lööv, C., Mitchell, C. H., Simonsson, M. & Erlandsson, A. (2015) Slow degradation in phagocytic astrocytes can be enhanced by lysosomal acidification. *Glia* 63, 1997-2009, doi:10.1002/glia.22873.
- 247 Lu, W., Albalawi, F., Beckel, J. M., Lim, J. C., Laties, A. M. & Mitchell, C. H. (2017) The P2X7 receptor links mechanical strain to cytokine IL-6 up-regulation and release in neurons and astrocytes. *J Neurochem* 141, 436-448, doi:10.1111/jnc.13998.
- Lu, W., Campagno, K. E., Tso, H. Y., Cenaj, A., Laties, A. M., Carlsson, L. G. *et al.* (2019) Oral Delivery of the P2Y12 Receptor Antagonist Ticagrelor Prevents Loss of
 Photoreceptors in an ABCA4-/- Mouse Model of Retinal Degeneration. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 60, 3046-3053, doi:10.1167/iovs.19-27241.
- Lu, W., Gomez, N. M., Lim, J. C., Guha, S., O'Brien-Jenkins, A., Coffey, E. E. *et al.* (2018) The P2Y12 Receptor Antagonist Ticagrelor Reduces Lysosomal pH and

Autofluorescence in Retinal Pigmented Epithelial Cells From the ABCA4(-/-) Mouse Model of Retinal Degeneration. *Front Pharmacol* **9**, 242, doi:10.3389/fphar.2018.00242.

- Lu, W., Hu, H., Sevigny, J., Gabelt, B. T., Kaufman, P. L., Johnson, E. C. *et al.* (2015)
 Rat, mouse, and primate models of chronic glaucoma show sustained elevation of
 extracellular ATP and altered purinergic signaling in the posterior eye. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 56, 3075-3083, doi:10.1167/iovs.14-15891.
- 251 Lu, W., Reigada, D., Sevigny, J. & Mitchell, C. H. (2007) Stimulation of the P2Y1 receptor up-regulates nucleoside-triphosphate diphosphohydrolase-1 in human retinal pigment epithelial cells. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **323**, 157-164, doi:10.1124/jpet.107.124545.
- Lucin, K. M., O'Brien, C. E., Bieri, G., Czirr, E., Mosher, K. I., Abbey, R. J. *et al.* (2013)
 Microglial beclin 1 regulates retromer trafficking and phagocytosis and is impaired in
 Alzheimer's disease. *Neuron* **79**, 873-886, doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2013.06.046.
- Luo, C., Yang, X., Kain, A. D., Powell, D. W., Kuehn, M. H. & Tezel, G. (2010)
 Glaucomatous tissue stress and the regulation of immune response through glial Toll-like
 receptor signaling. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 51, 5697-5707, doi:10.1167/iovs.10-5407.
- Luo, X. J., Li, M., Huang, L., Nho, K., Deng, M., Chen, Q. *et al.* (2012) The interleukin 3 gene (IL3) contributes to human brain volume variation by regulating proliferation and survival of neural progenitors. *PLoS One* **7**, e50375, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0050375.
- Lurier, E. B., Dalton, D., Dampier, W., Raman, P., Nassiri, S., Ferraro, N. M. *et al.* (2017)
 Transcriptome analysis of IL-10-stimulated (M2c) macrophages by next-generation
 sequencing. *Immunobiology* 222, 847-856, doi:10.1016/j.imbio.2017.02.006.
- Ma, W., Cojocaru, R., Gotoh, N., Gieser, L., Villasmil, R., Cogliati, T. *et al.* (2013) Gene expression changes in aging retinal microglia: relationship to microglial support functions and regulation of activation. *Neurobiol Aging* 34, 2310-2321, doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2013.03.022.
- 257 Ma, W., Zhang, Y., Gao, C., Fariss, R. N., Tam, J. & Wong, W. T. (2017) Monocyte infiltration and proliferation reestablish myeloid cell homeostasis in the mouse retina

following retinal pigment epithelial cell injury. *Sci Rep* **7**, 8433, doi:10.1038/s41598-017-08702-7.

- 258 Ma, W., Zhao, L., Fontainhas, A. M., Fariss, R. N. & Wong, W. T. (2009) Microglia in the mouse retina alter the structure and function of retinal pigmented epithelial cells: a potential cellular interaction relevant to AMD. *PLoS One* **4**, e7945, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0007945.
- 259 Ma, Y., Wang, J., Wang, Y. & Yang, G. Y. (2017) The biphasic function of microglia in ischemic stroke. *Prog Neurobiol* **157**, 247-272, doi:10.1016/j.pneurobio.2016.01.005.
- 260 Madry, C., Kyrargyri, V., Arancibia-Carcamo, I. L., Jolivet, R., Kohsaka, S., Bryan, R. M. et al. (2018) Microglial Ramification, Surveillance, and Interleukin-1beta Release Are Regulated by the Two-Pore Domain K(+) Channel THIK-1. *Neuron* 97, 299-312 e296, doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2017.12.002.
- 261 Majumdar, A., Capetillo-Zarate, E., Cruz, D., Gouras, G. K. & Maxfield, F. R. (2011) Degradation of Alzheimer's amyloid fibrils by microglia requires delivery of CIC-7 to lysosomes. *Mol Biol Cell* 22, 1664-1676, doi:10.1091/mbc.E10-09-0745.
- Majumdar, A., Chung, H., Dolios, G., Wang, R., Asamoah, N., Lobel, P. *et al.* (2008)
 Degradation of fibrillar forms of Alzheimer's amyloid beta-peptide by macrophages.
 Neurobiol Aging 29, 707-715, doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2006.12.001.
- Majumdar, A., Cruz, D., Asamoah, N., Buxbaum, A., Sohar, I., Lobel, P. *et al.* (2007)
 Activation of microglia acidifies lysosomes and leads to degradation of Alzheimer amyloid
 fibrils. *Mol Biol Cell* 18, 1490-1496, doi:10.1091/mbc.e06-10-0975.
- 264 Mantovani, A., Sica, A., Sozzani, S., Allavena, P., Vecchi, A. & Locati, M. (2004) The chemokine system in diverse forms of macrophage activation and polarization. *Trends in Immunology* 25, 677-686, doi:10.1016/j.it.2004.09.015.
- Márquez-Ropero, M., Benito, E., Plaza-Zabala, A. & Sierra, A. (2020) Microglial Corpse
 Clearance: Lessons From Macrophages. *Frontiers in Immunology* 11,
 doi:10.3389/fimmu.2020.00506.

- Marschallinger, J., Iram, T., Zardeneta, M., Lee, S. E., Lehallier, B., Haney, M. S. *et al.* (2020) Lipid-droplet-accumulating microglia represent a dysfunctional and proinflammatory state in the aging brain. *Nat Neurosci* 23, 194-208, doi:10.1038/s41593-019-0566-1.
- 267 Martinez, F. O. & Gordon, S. (2014) The M1 and M2 paradigm of macrophage activation: time for reassessment. *F1000Prime Reports* **6**, doi:10.12703/P6-13.
- Masuda, T., Sankowski, R., Staszewski, O. & Prinz, M. (2020) Microglia Heterogeneity in the Single-Cell Era. *Cell Rep* 30, 1271-1281, doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2020.01.010.
- Mathys, H., Adaikkan, C., Gao, F., Young, J. Z., Manet, E., Hemberg, M. *et al.* (2017)
 Temporal Tracking of Microglia Activation in Neurodegeneration at Single-Cell
 Resolution. *Cell Rep* 21, 366-380, doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2017.09.039.
- 270 Mauvezin, C., Nagy, P., Juhasz, G. & Neufeld, T. P. (2015) Autophagosome-lysosome fusion is independent of V-ATPase-mediated acidification. *Nat Commun* 6, 7007, doi:10.1038/ncomms8007.
- 271 Mauvezin, C. & Neufeld, T. P. (2015) Bafilomycin A1 disrupts autophagic flux by inhibiting both V-ATPase-dependent acidification and Ca-P60A/SERCA-dependent autophagosome-lysosome fusion. *Autophagy* **11**, 1437-1438, doi:10.1080/15548627.2015.1066957.
- McAlpine, C. S., Park, J., Griciuc, A., Kim, E., Choi, S. H., Iwamoto, Y. *et al.* (2021)
 Astrocytic interleukin-3 programs microglia and limits Alzheimer's disease. *Nature* 595, 701-706, doi:10.1038/s41586-021-03734-6.
- McCarthy, A. E., Yoshioka, C. & Mansoor, S. E. (2019) Full-Length P2X7 Structures
 Reveal How Palmitoylation Prevents Channel Desensitization. *Cell* 179, 659-670 e613, doi:10.1016/j.cell.2019.09.017.
- McKinnon, S. J., Schlamp, C. L. & Nickells, R. W. (2009) Mouse models of retinal ganglion cell death and glaucoma. *Exp Eye Res* 88, 816-824, doi:10.1016/j.exer.2008.12.002.

- 275 McLarnon, J. G., Ryu, J. K., Walker, D. G. & Choi, H. B. (2006) Upregulated Expression of Purinergic P2X7 Receptor in Alzheimer Disease and Amyloid-A Peptide-Treated Microglia and in Peptide-Injected Rat Hippocampus. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol* 65, 8.
- Melo, P. N., Souza da Silveira, M., Mendes Pinto, I. & Relvas, J. B. (2021)
 Morphofunctional programming of microglia requires distinct roles of type II myosins.
 Glia, doi:10.1002/glia.24067.
- 277 Mildner, A., Huang, H., Radke, J., Stenzel, W. & Priller, J. (2017) P2Y(12) receptor is expressed on human microglia under physiological conditions throughout development and is sensitive to neuroinflammatory diseases. *Glia* 65, 375-387, doi:10.1002/glia.23097.
- Mindell, J. A. (2012) Lysosomal acidification mechanisms. *Annu Rev Physiol* 74, 69-86,
 doi:10.1146/annurev-physiol-012110-142317.
- Miras-Portugal, M. T., Sebastián-Serrano, Á., de Diego García, L. & Díaz-Hernández, M.
 (2017) Neuronal P2X7 Receptor: Involvement in Neuronal Physiology and Pathology.
 The Journal of Neuroscience **37**, 7063-7072, doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3104-16.2017.
- 280 Mitchell, C., Carré, D., McGlinn, A., Stone, R. & Civan, M. (1998) A release mechanism for stored ATP in ocular ciliary epithelial cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 95, 7174-7178, doi:0.1073/pnas.95.12.7174.
- 281 Mitchell, C. H., Lu, W., Hu, H., Zhang, X., Reigada, D. & Zhang, M. (2009) The P2X(7) receptor in retinal ganglion cells: A neuronal model of pressure-induced damage and protection by a shifting purinergic balance. *Purinergic Signal* 5, 241-249 PMID 2686831PMCID 2583208, doi:10.1007/s11302-009-9142-6.
- Mitchell, S., Vargas, J. & Hoffmann, A. (2016) Signaling via the NFkappaB system. Wiley
 Interdiscip Rev Syst Biol Med 8, 227-241, doi:10.1002/wsbm.1331.
- 283 Mittelbronn, M., Dietz, K., Schluesener, H. J. & Meyermann, R. (2001) Local distribution of microglia in the normal adult human central nervous system differs by up to one order of magnitude. *Acta Neuropathol* **101**, 249-255, doi:10.1007/s004010000284.

- 284 Monif, M., Reid, C. A., Powell, K. L., Smart, M. L. & Williams, D. A. (2009) The P2X7 receptor drives microglial activation and proliferation: a trophic role for P2X7R pore. J Neurosci 29, 3781-3791, doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5512-08.2009.
- 285 Mookherjee, S., Banerjee, D., Chakraborty, S., Banerjee, A., Mukhopadhyay, I., Sen, A. et al. (2010) Association of IL1A and IL1B loci with primary open angle glaucoma. BMC Med Genet 11, 99, doi:10.1186/1471-2350-11-99.
- Moore, C. S., Ase, A. R., Kinsara, A., Rao, V. T., Michell-Robinson, M., Leong, S. Y. *et al.* (2015) P2Y12 expression and function in alternatively activated human microglia. *Neurol. Neuroimmunol. Neuroinflamm.* 2, e80, doi:10.1212/NXI.000000000000080.
- 287 Moreno, J. L., Mikhailenko, I., Tondravi, M. M. & Keegan, A. D. (2007) IL-4 promotes the formation of multinucleated giant cells from macrophage precursors by a STAT6dependent, homotypic mechanism: contribution of E-cadherin. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology* 82, 1542-1553, doi:10.1189/jlb.0107058.
- Morganti, J. M., Riparip, L. K. & Rosi, S. (2016) Call Off the Dog(ma): M1/M2 Polarization
 Is Concurrent following Traumatic Brain Injury. *PLoS One* **11**, e0148001,
 doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0148001.
- 289 Morris, S. M., Jr. (2016) Arginine Metabolism Revisited. *J Nutr* 146, 2579S-2586S, doi:10.3945/jn.115.226621.
- 290 Morrison HW, F. J. (2013) A quantitative spatiotemporal analysis of microglia morphology during ischemic stroke and reperfusion. *J Neuroinflammation* **10**, 4, doi:10.1186/1742-2094-10-4.
- Morrison, J. C., Cepurna, W. O. & Johnson, E. C. (2015) Modeling glaucoma in rats by sclerosing aqueous outflow pathways to elevate intraocular pressure. *Exp Eye Res* 141, 23-32, doi:10.1016/j.exer.2015.05.012.
- 292 Mota, M., Porrini, V., Parrella, E., Benarese, M., Bellucci, A., Rhein, S. *et al.* (2020)Neuroprotective epi-drugs quench the inflammatory response and microglial/macrophage

activation in a mouse model of permanent brain ischemia. *J Neuroinflammation* **17**, 361, doi:10.1186/s12974-020-02028-4.

- 293 Mukai, R., Okunuki, Y., Husain, D., Kim, C. B., Lambris, J. D. & Connor, K. M. (2018) The Complement System Is Critical in Maintaining Retinal Integrity during Aging. *Front Aging Neurosci* **10**, 15, doi:10.3389/fnagi.2018.00015.
- Munoz-Planillo, R., Kuffa, P., Martinez-Colon, G., Smith, B. L., Rajendiran, T. M. & Nunez, G. (2013) K(+) efflux is the common trigger of NLRP3 inflammasome activation by bacterial toxins and particulate matter. *Immunity* 38, 1142-1153, doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.05.016.
- Nakanishi, H. (2020) Cathepsin regulation on microglial function. *Biochim Biophys Acta Proteins Proteom* 1868, 140465, doi:10.1016/j.bbapap.2020.140465.
- Nakazawa, T., Nakazawa, C., Matsubara, A., Noda, K., Hisatomi, T., She, H. *et al.* (2006)
 Tumor necrosis factor-alpha mediates oligodendrocyte death and delayed retinal
 ganglion cell loss in a mouse model of glaucoma. *J Neurosci* 26, 12633-12641,
 doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2801-06.2006.
- 297 Napolitano, M., Zei, D., Centonze, D., Palermo, R., Bernardi, G., Vacca, A. *et al.* (2008) NF-kB/NOS cross-talk induced by mitochondrial complex II inhibition: implications for Huntington's disease. *Neurosci Lett* **434**, 241-246, doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2007.09.056.
- 298 Naskar R, W. M., Thanos S. (2002) Detection of early neuron degeneration and accompanying microglial responses in the retina of a rat model of glaucoma. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* **43**, 2962-2968.
- Natoli, R., Fernando, N., Jiao, H., Racic, T., Madigan, M., Barnett, N. L. *et al.* (2017)
 Retinal Macrophages Synthesize C3 and Activate Complement in AMD and in Models of
 Focal Retinal Degeneration. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 58, 2977-2990,
 doi:10.1167/iovs.17-21672.

- 300 Nau, R., Ribes, S., Djukic, M. & Eiffert, H. (2014) Strategies to increase the activity of microglia as efficient protectors of the brain against infections. *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience* 8, doi:10.3389/fncel.2014.00138.
- 301 Nazio, F., Strappazzon, F., Antonioli, M., Bielli, P., Cianfanelli, V., Bordi, M. *et al.* (2013) mTOR inhibits autophagy by controlling ULK1 ubiquitylation, self-association and function through AMBRA1 and TRAF6. *Nat Cell Biol* **15**, 406-416, doi:10.1038/ncb2708.
- 302 Neufeld, A. H. (1999) Microglia in the Optic Nerve Head and the Region of Parapapillary Chorioretinal Atrophy in Glaucoma. *Arch Ophthalmol-chic* **117**, 1050–1056.
- 303 Neumann, H. & Takahashi, K. (2007) Essential role of the microglial triggering receptor expressed on myeloid cells-2 (TREM2) for central nervous tissue immune homeostasis. *Journal of Neuroimmunology* **184**, 92-99, doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2006.11.032.
- 304 Ni, J., Wu, Z., Peterts, C., Yamamoto, K., Qing, H. & Nakanishi, H. (2015) The Critical Role of Proteolytic Relay through Cathepsins B and E in the Phenotypic Change of Microglia/Macrophage. *J Neurosci* 35, 12488-12501, doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1599-15.2015.
- Nimmerjahn, A., Kirchhoff, F. & Helmchen, F. (2005) Resting microglial cells are highly dynamic surveillants of brain parenchyma in vivo. *Science* 308, 1314-1318, doi:10.1126/science.1110647.
- Noda, N. N. & Inagaki, F. (2015) Mechanisms of Autophagy. *Annu Rev Biophys* 44, 101 122, doi:10.1146/annurev-biophys-060414-034248.
- 307 Nomura, K., Vilalta, A., Allendorf, D. H., Hornik, T. C. & Brown, G. C. (2017) Activated Microglia Desialylate and Phagocytose Cells via Neuraminidase, Galectin-3, and Mer Tyrosine Kinase. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* **198**, 4792-4801, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1502532.
- Norden, D. M., Trojanowski, P. J., Villanueva, E., Navarro, E. & Godbout, J. P. (2016)
 Sequential activation of microglia and astrocyte cytokine expression precedes increased

Iba-1 or GFAP immunoreactivity following systemic immune challenge. *Glia* **64**, 300-316, doi:10.1002/glia.22930.

- Notomi, S., Hisatomi, T., Murakami, Y., Terasaki, H., Sonoda, S., Asato, R. *et al.* (2013)
 Dynamic increase in extracellular ATP accelerates photoreceptor cell apoptosis via
 ligation of P2RX7 in subretinal hemorrhage. *PLoS One* 8, e53338,
 doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0053338.
- 310 O'Koren, E. G., Mathew, R. & Saban, D. R. (2016) Fate mapping reveals that microglia and recruited monocyte-derived macrophages are definitively distinguishable by phenotype in the retina. *Sci Rep* 6, 20636, doi:10.1038/srep20636.
- O'Koren, E. G., Yu, C., Klingeborn, M., Wong, A. Y. W., Prigge, C. L., Mathew, R. *et al.* (2019) Microglial Function Is Distinct in Different Anatomical Locations during Retinal Homeostasis and Degeneration. *Immunity* **50**, 723-737 e727, doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2019.02.007.
- 312 Ochocka, N. & Kaminska, B. (2021) Microglia diversity in healthy and diseased brain: insights from single-cell omics. *Int J Mol Sci* **22**, doi:10.3390/ijms22063027.
- 313 Oria, M., Figueira, R. L., Scorletti, F., Sbragia, L., Owens, K., Li, Z. *et al.* (2018) CD200-CD200R imbalance correlates with microglia and pro-inflammatory activation in rat spinal cords exposed to amniotic fluid in retinoic acid-induced spina bifida. *Sci Rep* 8, 10638, doi:10.1038/s41598-018-28829-5.
- Orioli, E., De Marchi, E., Giuliani, A. L. & Adinolfi, E. (2017) P2X7 Receptor Orchestrates Multiple Signalling Pathways Triggering Inflammation, Autophagy and Metabolic/Trophic Responses. *Curr Med Chem* 24, 2261-2275, doi:10.2174/0929867324666170303161659.
- Orr, A. G., Orr, A. L., Li, X. J., Gross, R. E. & Traynelis, S. F. (2009) Adenosine A(2A) receptor mediates microglial process retraction. *Nat. Neurosci.* 12, 872-878, doi:10.1038/nn.2341.

- 316 Ou, A., Gu, B. J. & Wiley, J. S. (2018) The scavenger activity of the human P2X7 receptor differs from P2X7 pore function by insensitivity to antagonists, genetic variation and sodium concentration: Relevance to inflammatory brain diseases. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Basis of Disease* **1864**, 1051-1059, doi:10.1016/j.bbadis.2018.01.012.
- Parzych, K. R. & Klionsky, D. J. (2014) An overview of autophagy: morphology, mechanism, and regulation. *Antioxid Redox Signal* 20, 460-473, doi:10.1089/ars.2013.5371.
- Paschalis, E. I., Lei, F., Zhou, C., Chen, X. N., Kapoulea, V., Hui, P. C. *et al.* (2019)
 Microglia Regulate Neuroglia Remodeling in Various Ocular and Retinal Injuries. *J Immunol* 202, 539-549, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1800982.
- Paschalis, E. I., Lei, F., Zhou, C., Kapoulea, V., Dana, R., Chodosh, J. *et al.* (2018)
 Permanent neuroglial remodeling of the retina following infiltration of CSF1R inhibitionresistant peripheral monocytes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **115**, E11359-E11368, doi:10.1073/pnas.1807123115.
- Pauly, D., Agarwal, D., Dana, N., Schafer, N., Biber, J., Wunderlich, K. A. *et al.* (2019)
 Cell-Type-Specific Complement Expression in the Healthy and Diseased Retina. *Cell Rep* 29, 2835-2848 e2834, doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2019.10.084.
- 321 Peng, L., Zhao, Y., Li, Y., Zhou, Y., Li, L., Lei, S. *et al.* (2019) Effect of DJ-1 on the neuroprotection of astrocytes subjected to cerebral ischemia/reperfusion injury. *J Mol Med (Berl)* 97, 189-199, doi:10.1007/s00109-018-1719-5.
- Perera, R. M. & Zoncu, R. (2016) The Lysosome as a Regulatory Hub. Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology 32, 223-253, doi:10.1146/annurev-cellbio-111315-125125.
- 323 Perez de Lara, M. J., Aviles-Trigueros, M., Guzman-Aranguez, A., Valiente-Soriano, F.J., de la Villa, P., Vidal-Sanz, M. *et al.* (2019) Potential role of P2X7 receptor in

neurodegenerative processes in a murine model of glaucoma. *Brain Res Bull* **150**, 61-74, doi:10.1016/j.brainresbull.2019.05.006.

- Pietrucha-Dutczak, M., Amadio, M., Govoni, S., Lewin-Kowalik, J. & Smedowski, A.
 (2018) The Role of Endogenous Neuroprotective Mechanisms in the Prevention of Retinal Ganglion Cells Degeneration. *Front Neurosci* 12, 834, doi:10.3389/fnins.2018.00834.
- Platania, C., Lazzara, F., Fidilio, A., Fresta, C., Conti, F., Giurdanella, G. *et al.* (2019)
 Blood-retinal barrier protection against high glucose damage: The role of P2X7 receptor.
 Biochem Pharmacol 168, 249-258.
- Platania, C. B. M., Giurdanella, G., Di Paola, L., Leggio, G. M., Drago, F., Salomone, S. et al. (2017) P2X7 receptor antagonism: Implications in diabetic retinopathy. *Biochem Pharmacol* 138, 130-139, doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2017.05.001.
- Plaza-Zabala, A., Sierra-Torre, V. & Sierra, A. (2017) Autophagy and Microglia: Novel
 Partners in Neurodegeneration and Aging. *Int J Mol Sci* 18, doi:10.3390/ijms18030598.
- 328 Podlesny-Drabiniok, A., Marcora, E. & Goate, A. M. (2020) Microglial Phagocytosis: A Disease-Associated Process Emerging from Alzheimer's Disease Genetics. *Trends Neurosci* 43, 965-979, doi:10.1016/j.tins.2020.10.002.
- 329 Ponomarev, E. D., Maresz, K., Tan, Y. & Dittel, B. N. (2007) CNS-derived interleukin-4 is essential for the regulation of autoimmune inflammation and induces a state of alternative activation in microglial cells. *J Neurosci* 27, 10714-10721, doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1922-07.2007.
- 330 Probert, L. (2015) TNF and its receptors in the CNS: The essential, the desirable and the deleterious effects. *Neuroscience* **302**, 2-22, doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2015.06.038.
- 331 Puissant, A., Fenouille, N. & Auberger, P. (2012) When autophagy meets cancer through p62/SQSTM1. American journal of cancer research 2, 397-413.
- Pulukool, S. K., Bhagavatham, S. K. S., Kannan, V., Sukumar, P., Dandamudi, R. B.,
 Ghaisas, S. *et al.* (2021) Elevated dimethylarginine, ATP, cytokines, metabolic

remodeling involving tryptophan metabolism and potential microglial inflammation characterize primary open angle glaucoma. *Sci Rep* **11**, 9766, doi:10.1038/s41598-021-89137-z.

- Quigley, H. A. (2019) 21st century glaucoma care. *Eye (Lond)* 33, 254-260,
 doi:10.1038/s41433-018-0227-8.
- Quigley, H. A. & Broman, A. T. (2006) The number of people with glaucoma worldwide in
 2010 and 2020. *Br J Ophthalmol* **90**, 262-267, doi:10.1136/bjo.2005.081224.
- Ramirez, A. I., de Hoz, R., Salobrar-Garcia, E., Salazar, J. J., Rojas, B., Ajoy, D. *et al.*(2017) The Role of Microglia in Retinal Neurodegeneration: Alzheimer's Disease,
 Parkinson, and Glaucoma. *Front Aging Neurosci* 9, 214, doi:10.3389/fnagi.2017.00214.
- 336 Ransohoff, R. M. (2016) A polarizing question: do M1 and M2 microglia exist? Nat Neurosci 19, 987-991, doi:10.1038/nn.4338.
- Ransohoff, R. M. & Perry, V. H. (2009) Microglial Physiology: Unique Stimuli, Specialized Responses. *Annual Review of Immunology* 27, 119-145, doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.021908.132528.
- 338 Raouf, R., Chabot-Doré, A.-J., Ase, A. R., Blais, D. & Séguéla, P. (2007) Differential regulation of microglial P2X4 and P2X7 ATP receptors following LPS-induced activation. *Neuropharmacology* 53, 496-504, doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2007.06.010.
- Reichenbach, A. & Bringmann, A. (2020) Glia of the human retina. *Glia* 68, 768-796,
 doi:10.1002/glia.23727.
- Reigada, D., Lu, W., Zhang, M. & Mitchell, C. H. (2008) Elevated pressure triggers a physiological release of ATP from the retina: Possible role for pannexin hemichannels.
 Neuroscience 157, 396-404 PMID:18822352 PMC12692262 doi:S0306-4522(08)01248-7 [pii]

^{10.1016/}j.neuroscience.2008.08.036.

- 341 Reigada, D., Lu, W., Zhang, M. & Mitchell, C. H. (2008) Elevated pressure triggers a physiological release of ATP from the retina: Possible role for pannexin hemichannels. *Neuroscience* **157**, 396-404, doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2008.08.036.
- Reu, P., Khosravi, A., Bernard, S., Mold, J. E., Salehpour, M., Alkass, K. *et al.* (2017) The Lifespan and Turnover of Microglia in the Human Brain. *Cell Rep* 20, 779-784, doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2017.07.004.
- 343 Robson, S. C., Sevigny, J. & Zimmermann, H. (2006) The E-NTPDase family of ectonucleotidases: Structure function relationships and pathophysiological significance. *Purinergic Signal* 2, 409-430, doi:10.1007/s11302-006-9003-5.
- Rodrigues-Neves, A. C., Aires, I. D., Vindeirinho, J., Boia, R., Madeira, M. H., Gonçalves,
 F. Q. *et al.* (2018) Elevated pressure changes the purinergic system of microglial cells. *Frontiers in Pharmacology* 9, doi:10.3389/fphar.2018.00016.
- Rojas B, G. B., Ramírez AI, Salazar JJ, de Hoz R, Valiente-Soriano FJ, Avilés-Trigueros M, Villegas-Perez MP, Vidal-Sanz M, Triviño A, Ramírez JM. (2014) Microglia in mouse retina contralateral to experimental glaucoma exhibit multiple signs of activation in all retinal layers. *J Neuroinflammation* **11**, doi:10.1186/1742-2094-11-133.
- Romano, G. L., Amato, R., Lazzara, F., Porciatti, V., Chou, T. H., Drago, F. *et al.* (2020)
 P2X7 receptor antagonism preserves retinal ganglion cells in glaucomatous mice.
 Biochem Pharmacol 180, 114199, doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2020.114199.
- Roque RS, C. R. (1993) Isolation and culture of retinal microglia. *Curr Eye Res* 12, 285-290, doi:10.3109/02713689308999475.
- Rose-John, S. (2020) Interleukin-6 signalling in health and disease. *F1000Res* 9, doi:10.12688/f1000research.26058.1.
- Ruiz-Ederra, J. & Verkman, A. S. (2006) Mouse model of sustained elevation in intraocular pressure produced by episcleral vein occlusion. *Exp Eye Res* 82, 879-884, doi:10.1016/j.exer.2005.10.019.

- Safaiyan, S., Kannaiyan, N., Snaidero, N., Brioschi, S., Biber, K., Yona, S. *et al.* (2016)
 Age-related myelin degradation burdens the clearance function of microglia during aging.
 Nat Neurosci 19, 995-998, doi:10.1038/nn.4325.
- Salter, M. W. & Stevens, B. (2017) Microglia emerge as central players in brain disease.
 Nat Med 23, 1018-1027, doi:10.1038/nm.4397.
- 352 Samsel, P. A., Kisiswa, L., Erichsen, J. T., Cross, S. D. & Morgan, J. E. (2011) A novel method for the induction of experimental glaucoma using magnetic microspheres. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 52, 1671-1675, doi:10.1167/iovs.09-3921.
- 353 Sánchez-Martín, P., Saito, T. & Komatsu, M. (2019) p62/SQSTM1: 'Jack of all trades' in health and cancer. *The FEBS Journal* **286**, 8-23, doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/febs.14712.
- Sanes, J. R. & Masland, R. H. (2015) The types of retinal ganglion cells: current status and implications for neuronal classification. *Annu Rev Neurosci* 38, 221-246, doi:10.1146/annurev-neuro-071714-034120.
- Santos, A. M., Calvente, R., Tassi, M., Carrasco, M. C., Martin-Oliva, D., Marin-Teva, J.
 L. *et al.* (2008) Embryonic and postnatal development of microglial cells in the mouse retina. *J Comp Neurol* 506, 224-239, doi:10.1002/cne.21538.
- 356 Sappington, R. M., Carlson, B. J., Crish, S. D. & Calkins, D. J. (2010) The microbead occlusion model: a paradigm for induced ocular hypertension in rats and mice. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* **51**, 207-216, doi:10.1167/iovs.09-3947.
- 357 Sarkar, S., Ravikumar, B. & Rubinsztein, D. C. in *Methods in Enzymology* Vol. 453 83110 (Elsevier, 2009).
- Savage, J. C., Carrier, M. & Tremblay, M. E. (2019) Morphology of Microglia Across
 Contexts of Health and Disease. *Methods Mol Biol* 2034, 13-26, doi:10.1007/978-1-4939-9658-2_2.
- Savio, L. E. B., de Andrade Mello, P., da Silva, C. G. & Coutinho-Silva, R. (2018) The
 P2X7 Receptor in Inflammatory Diseases: Angel or Demon? *Front Pharmacol* 9, 52, doi:10.3389/fphar.2018.00052.

- 360 Sawada, M., Kondo, N., Suzumura, A. & Marunouchi, T. (1989) Production of tumor necrosis factor-alpha by microglia and astrocytes in culture. *Brain Res* **491**, 394-397.
- Schafer, D. P. & Stevens, B. (2013) Phagocytic glial cells: sculpting synaptic circuits in the developing nervous system. *Curr Opin Neurobiol* 23, 1034-1040, doi:10.1016/j.conb.2013.09.012.
- Schindelin, J., Arganda-Carreras, I., Frise, E., Kaynig, V., Longair, M., Pietzsch, T. *et al.*(2012) Fiji: an open-source platform for biological-image analysis. *Nat Methods* 9, 676-682, doi:10.1038/nmeth.2019.
- 363 Schitine, C., Nogaroli, L., Costa, M. R. & Hedin-Pereira, C. (2015) Astrocyte heterogeneity in the brain: from development to disease. *Front Cell Neurosci* 9, 76, doi:10.3389/fncel.2015.00076.
- 364 Schnichels, S., Paquet-Durand, F., Loscher, M., Tsai, T., Hurst, J., Joachim, S. C. *et al.* (2021) Retina in a dish: Cell cultures, retinal explants and animal models for common diseases of the retina. *Prog Retin Eye Res* 81, 100880, doi:10.1016/j.preteyeres.2020.100880.
- 365 Sekar, P., Huang, D. Y., Hsieh, S. L., Chang, S. F. & Lin, W. W. (2018) AMPK-dependent and independent actions of P2X7 in regulation of mitochondrial and lysosomal functions in microglia. *Cell Commun Signal* **16**, 83, doi:10.1186/s12964-018-0293-3.
- Shao, B.-Z., Wei, W., Ke, P., Xu, Z.-Q., Zhou, J.-X. & Liu, C. (2014) Activating
 Cannabinoid Receptor 2 Alleviates Pathogenesis of Experimental Autoimmune
 Encephalomyelitis Via Activation of Autophagy and Inhibiting NLRP3 Inflammasome.
 CNS Neuroscience & Therapeutics 20, 1021-1028, doi:10.1111/cns.12349.
- Shao, X., Guha, S., Lu, W., Campagno, K. E., Beckel, J. M., Mills, J. A. *et al.* (2020)
 Polarized Cytokine Release Triggered by P2X7 Receptor from Retinal Pigmented
 Epithelial Cells Dependent on Calcium Influx. *Cells* 9, doi:10.3390/cells9122537.
- 368 Shareef, S., Garcia-Valenzuela, E. S., A, Walsh, J. & Sharma, S. (1995) Chronic ocular hypertension following episcleral venous occlusion in rats. *Exp Eye Res* 61.

- Shi, C. S., Shenderov, K., Huang, N. N., Kabat, J., Abu-Asab, M., Fitzgerald, K. A. *et al.* (2012) Activation of autophagy by inflammatory signals limits IL-1beta production by targeting ubiquitinated inflammasomes for destruction. *Nat Immunol* **13**, 255-263, doi:10.1038/ni.2215.
- 370 Shieh, C. H., Heinrich, A., Serchov, T., van Calker, D. & Biber, K. (2014) P2X7dependent, but differentially regulated release of IL-6, CCL2, and TNF-alpha in cultured mouse microglia. *Glia* 62, 592-607, doi:10.1002/glia.22628.
- Sierra, A., Abiega, O., Shahraz, A. & Neumann, H. (2013) Janus-faced microglia:
 beneficial and detrimental consequences of microglial phagocytosis. *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience* 7, doi:10.3389/fncel.2013.00006.
- Sigal, I. A. & Ethier, C. R. (2009) Biomechanics of the optic nerve head. *Experimental Eye Research* 88, 799-807, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exer.2009.02.003.
- 373 Silverman, S. M., Ma, W., Wang, X., Zhao, L. & Wong, W. T. (2019) C3- and CR3dependent microglial clearance protects photoreceptors in retinitis pigmentosa. *J Exp Med* **216**, 1925-1943, doi:10.1084/jem.20190009.
- 374 Silverman SM, W. W. (2018) Microglia in the Retina: Roles in Development, Maturity, and Disease. *Annu Rev Vis Sci* **4**, 45-77, doi:10.1146/annurev-vision-091517-034425.
- 375 Society, E. G. (2017) European Glaucoma Society Terminology and Guidelines forGlaucoma, 4th Edition Chapter 2: Classification and terminology

Supported by the EGS Foundation. Brit Jour Opthal 101, 73-127.

- 376 Sofroniew, M. V. & Vinters, H. V. (2010) Astrocytes: biology and pathology. Acta Neuropathol 119, 7-35, doi:10.1007/s00401-009-0619-8.
- 377 Sole-Domenech, S., Cruz, D. L., Capetillo-Zarate, E. & Maxfield, F. R. (2016) The endocytic pathway in microglia during health, aging and Alzheimer's disease. *Ageing Res Rev* 32, 89-103, doi:10.1016/j.arr.2016.07.002.
- 378 Sperlagh, B. & Illes, P. (2014) P2X7 receptor: an emerging target in central nervous system diseases. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* **35**, 537-547, doi:10.1016/j.tips.2014.08.002.

- Springelkamp, H., Wolfs, R. C., Ramdas, W. D., Hofman, A., Vingerling, J. R., Klaver, C.
 C. *et al.* (2017) Incidence of glaucomatous visual field loss after two decades of followup: the Rotterdam Study. *Eur J Epidemiol* **32**, 691-699, doi:10.1007/s10654-017-0270-y.
- Stamer, W. D. & Acott, T. S. (2012) Current understanding of conventional outflow dysfunction in glaucoma. *Curr Opin Ophthalmol* 23, 135-143, doi:10.1097/ICU.0b013e32834ff23e.
- Stasi, K., Nagel, D., Yang, X., Wang, R. F., Ren, L., Podos, S. M. *et al.* (2006)
 Complement component 1Q (C1Q) upregulation in retina of murine, primate, and human glaucomatous eyes. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 47, 1024-1029, doi:10.1167/iovs.05-0830.
- 382 Stence, N., Waite, M. & Dailey, M. (2001) Dynamics of microglial activation: a confocal time-lapse analysis in hippocampal slices. *Glia* 33, 256-266.
- 383 Sterling, J. K., Adetunji, M. O., Guttha, S., Bargoud, A. R., Uyhazi, K. E., Ross, A. G. *et al.* (2020) GLP-1 Receptor Agonist NLY01 Reduces Retinal Inflammation and Neuron Death Secondary to Ocular Hypertension. *Cell Rep* 33, 108271, doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2020.108271.
- Stober, C. B., Lammas, D. A., Li, C. M., Kumararatne, D. S., Lightman, S. L. & McArdle,
 C. A. (2001) ATP-Mediated Killing of <i>Mycobacterium bovis</i> Bacille Calmette Guérin Within Human Macrophages Is Calcium Dependent and Associated with the
 Acidification of Mycobacteria-Containing Phagosomes. *The Journal of Immunology* 166, 6276-6286, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.166.10.6276.
- 385 Stock, T. C., Bloom, B. J., Wei, N., Ishaq, S., Park, W., Wang, X. *et al.* (2012) Efficacy and safety of CE-224,535, an antagonist of P2X7 receptor, in treatment of patients with rheumatoid arthritis inadequately controlled by methotrexate. *J Rheumatol* **39**, 720-727, doi:10.3899/jrheum.110874.
- Stoka, V., Turk, V. & Turk, B. (2016) Lysosomal cathepsins and their regulation in aging and neurodegeneration. *Ageing Research Reviews* 32, 22-37, doi:10.1016/j.arr.2016.04.010.

- Stowell, C., Burgoyne, C. F., Tamm, E. R., Ethier, C. R., Dowling, J. E., Downs, C. *et al.*(2017) Biomechanical aspects of axonal damage in glaucoma: A brief review. *Exp Eye Res* 157, 13-19, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exer.2017.02.005.
- Streit, W. J., Braak, H., Del Tredici, K., Leyh, J., Lier, J., Khoshbouei, H. *et al.* (2018)
 Microglial activation occurs late during preclinical Alzheimer's disease. *Glia* 66, 2550-2562, doi:10.1002/glia.23510.
- 389 Streit, W. J., Khoshbouei, H. & Bechmann, I. (2020) Dystrophic microglia in late-onset Alzheimer's disease. *Glia* **68**, 845-854, doi:10.1002/glia.23782.
- 390 Stumpo, R., Kauer, M., Martin, S. & Kolb, H. (2003) IL-10 induces gene expression in macrophages: partial overlap with IL-5 but not with IL-4 induced genes. *Cytokine* 24, 46-56, doi:10.1016/s1043-4666(03)00270-9.
- 391 Su, P., Zhang, J., Wang, D., Zhao, F., Cao, Z., Aschner, M. et al. (2016) The role of autophagy in modulation of neuroinflammation in microglia. *Neuroscience* **319**, 155-167, doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.01.035.
- 392 Sugiyama, T., Lee SY, Horie T, Oku H, Takai S, Tanioka H, Kuriki Y, Kojima S, Ikeda T. (2013) P2X7 receptor activation may be involved in neuronal loss in the retinal ganglion cell layer after acute elevation of intraocular pressure in rats. *Molecular Vision* **19**, 2080-2091.
- 393 Sun, D., Moore, S. & Jakobs, T. C. (2017) Optic nerve astrocyte reactivity protects function in experimental glaucoma and other nerve injuries. *J Exp Med* 214, 1411-1430, doi:10.1084/jem.20160412.
- Sun, Q., Fan, J., Billiar, T. R. & Scott, M. J. (2017) Inflammasome and Autophagy Regulation: A Two-way Street. *Molecular Medicine* 23, 188-195, doi:10.2119/molmed.2017.00077.
- 395 Surprenant, A., Rassendren, F., Kawashima, E., North, R. A. & Buell, G. (1996) The Cytolytic P2Z Receptor for Extracellular ATP Identified as a P2X Receptor (P2X7). *Science* 272, 735-738, doi:10.1126/science.272.5262.735 PMID - 8614837.

- Swanson, K. V., Deng, M. & Ting, J. P. (2019) The NLRP3 inflammasome: molecular activation and regulation to therapeutics. *Nat Rev Immunol* 19, 477-489, doi:10.1038/s41577-019-0165-0.
- 397 Szepesi, Z., Manouchehrian, O., Bachiller, S. & Deierborg, T. (2018) Bidirectional Microglia-Neuron Communication in Health and Disease. *Front Cell Neurosci* 12, 323, doi:10.3389/fncel.2018.00323.
- 398 Takahara, N., Ito, S., Furuya, K., Naruse, K., Aso, H., Kondo, M. *et al.* (2014) Real-time imaging of ATP release induced by mechanical stretch in human airway smooth muscle cells. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* **51**, 772-782, doi:10.1165/rcmb.2014-0008OC.
- Takeda, K. & Akira, S. (2015) Toll-like receptors. *Curr Protoc Immunol* 109, 14 12 11-14
 12 10, doi:10.1002/0471142735.im1412s109.
- Takenouchi, T., Fujita, M., Sugama, S., Kitani, H. & Hashimoto, M. (2009) The role of the P2X7 receptor signaling pathway for the release of autolysosomes in microglial cells.
 Autophagy 5, 723-724, doi:10.4161/auto.5.5.8478.
- Takenouchi, T., Iwamaru, Y., Sugama, S., Tsukimoto, M., Fujita, M., Sekigawa, A. *et al.* (2011) The activation of P2X7 receptor induces cathepsin D-dependent production of a 20-kDa form of IL-1beta under acidic extracellular pH in LPS-primed microglial cells. *J Neurochem* **117**, 712-723, doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2011.07240.x.
- Takenouchi, T., Nakai, M., Iwamaru, Y., Sugama, S., Tsukimoto, M., Fujita, M. *et al.*(2009) The activation of P2X7 receptor impairs lysosomal functions and stimulates the release of autophagolysosomes in microglial cells. *J Immunol* **182**, 2051-2062, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0802577.
- Tamm, E. R., Ethier, C. R., Dowling, J. E., Downs, C., Ellisman, M. H., Fisher, S. *et al.* (2017) Biological aspects of axonal damage in glaucoma: A brief review. *Exp Eye Res* 157, 5-12, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exer.2017.02.006.
- 404 Tang, Y. & Le, W. (2016) Differential Roles of M1 and M2 Microglia in Neurodegenerative Diseases. *Molecular Neurobiology* **53**, 1181-1194, doi:10.1007/s12035-014-9070-5.

- Tanriover, G., Bacioglu, M., Schweighauser, M., Mahler, J., Wegenast-Braun, B. M.,
 Skodras, A. *et al.* (2020) Prominent microglial inclusions in transgenic mouse models of
 alpha-synucleinopathy that are distinct from neuronal lesions. *Acta Neuropathol Commun* 8, 133, doi:10.1186/s40478-020-00993-8.
- Tay, T. L., Bechade, C., D'Andrea, I., St-Pierre, M. K., Henry, M. S., Roumier, A. *et al.*(2017) Microglia Gone Rogue: Impacts on Psychiatric Disorders across the Lifespan. *Front Mol Neurosci* **10**, 421, doi:10.3389/fnmol.2017.00421.
- 407 Tay, T. L., Mai, D., Dautzenberg, J., Fernandez-Klett, F., Lin, G., Sagar *et al.* (2017) A new fate mapping system reveals context-dependent random or clonal expansion of microglia. *Nat Neurosci* **20**, 793-803, doi:10.1038/nn.4547.
- Tehrani, S., Davis, L., Cepurna, W. O., Choe, T. E., Lozano, D. C., Monfared, A. *et al.* (2016) Astrocyte Structural and Molecular Response to Elevated Intraocular Pressure
 Occurs Rapidly and Precedes Axonal Tubulin Rearrangement within the Optic Nerve
 Head in a Rat Model. *PLoS One* **11**, e0167364, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0167364.
- 409 Tezel, G. (2013) Immune regulation toward immunomodulation for neuroprotection in glaucoma. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* **13**, 23-31, doi:10.1016/j.coph.2012.09.013.
- 410 Tezel, G., Yang, X., Luo, C., Kain, A. D., Powell, D. W., Kuehn, M. H. *et al.* (2010)
 Oxidative stress and the regulation of complement activation in human glaucoma. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* **51**, 5071-5082, doi:10.1167/iovs.10-5289.
- 411 Timmers, M., Ravenstijn, P., Xi, L., Triana-Baltzer, G., Furey, M., Van Hemelryck, S. *et al.* Clinical pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, safety, and tolerability of JNJ-54175446, a brain permeable P2X7 antagonist, in a randomised single-ascending dose study in healthy participants. *J Psychopharmacol.* **32**, 1341-1350, doi:10.1177/0269881118800067.
- 412 Todd, L., Palazzo, I., Suarez, L., Liu, X., Volkov, L., Hoang, T. V. *et al.* (2019) Reactive microglia and IL1beta/IL-1R1-signaling mediate neuroprotection in excitotoxin-damaged mouse retina. *J Neuroinflammation* **16**, 118, doi:10.1186/s12974-019-1505-5.

- 413 Torres, G., Egan, T. & MM, V. (1999) Hetero-oligomeric Assembly of P2X Receptor Subunits Specificities Exist with regard to Possible Partners. *J Biol Chem* 274, 6653-6659.
- Tribble, J. R., Harder, J. M., Williams, P. A. & John, S. W. M. (2020) Ocular hypertension suppresses homeostatic gene expression in optic nerve head microglia of DBA/2 J mice.
 Mol Brain 13, 81, doi:10.1186/s13041-020-00603-7.
- Tsai, T., Reinehr, S., Maliha, A. M. & Joachim, S. C. (2019) Immune Mediated
 Degeneration and Possible Protection in Glaucoma. *Front Neurosci* 13, 931,
 doi:10.3389/fnins.2019.00931.
- 416 Turner, A., Wall, R., Gupta, V., Klistorner, A. & Graham, S. (2017) DBA/2J mouse model for experimental glaucoma: pitfalls and problems. *Clin Exp Ophthalmol* **45**, 911–922.
- Ventura, A. L. M., dos Santos-Rodrigues, A., Mitchell, C. H. & Faillace, M. P. (2019)
 Purinergic signaling in the retina: From development to disease. *Brain Research Bulletin* **151**, 92-108, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainresbull.2018.10.016.
- Vessey, K. A., Gu, B. J., Jobling, A. I., Phipps, J. A., Greferath, U., Tran, M. X. *et al.* (2017) Loss of Function of P2X7 Receptor Scavenger Activity in Aging Mice: A Novel Model for Investigating the Early Pathogenesis of Age-Related Macular Degeneration. *Am J Pathol* **187**, 1670-1685, doi:10.1016/j.ajpath.2017.04.016.
- 419 Villapol, S., Loane, D. J. & Burns, M. P. (2017) Sexual dimorphism in the inflammatory response to traumatic brain injury. *Glia* **65**, 1423-1438, doi:10.1002/glia.23171.
- Virgilio, F., Chiozzi, P., Falzoni, S., Ferrari, D., Sanz, J., Venketaraman, V. *et al.* (1998)
 Cytolytic P2X purinoceptors. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 5, 191-199,
 doi:10.1038/sj.cdd.4400341.
- Wang, A. Y. M., Wong, V. H. Y., Lee, P. Y., Bui, B. V., Dudczig, S., Vessey, K. A. *et al.* (2021) Retinal ganglion cell dysfunction in mice following acute intraocular pressure is exacerbated by P2X7 receptor knockout. *Sci Rep* **11**, 4184, doi:10.1038/s41598-021-83669-0.

- 422 Wang, K., Peng, B. & Lin, B. (2014) Fractalkine receptor regulates microglial neurotoxicity in an experimental mouse glaucoma model. *Glia* **62**, 1943-1954, doi:10.1002/glia.22715.
- 423 Wang, L., Cioffi, G., Cull, G., Dong, J. & B, F. (2002) Immunohistologic evidence for retinal glial cell changes in human glaucoma. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* **4**, 1088-1094.
- Wang, L. X., Zhang, S. X., Wu, H. J., Rong, X. L. & Guo, J. (2019) M2b macrophage polarization and its roles in diseases. *J Leukoc Biol* 106, 345-358, doi:10.1002/JLB.3RU1018-378RR.
- Wang, X., Zhao, L., Zhang, J., Fariss, R. N., Ma, W., Kretschmer, F. *et al.* (2016)
 Requirement for Microglia for the Maintenance of Synaptic Function and Integrity in the
 Mature Retina. *J Neurosci* 36, 2827-2842, doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3575-15.2016.
- Wei, L., Mousawi, F., Li, D., Roger, S., Li, J., Yang, X. *et al.* (2019) Adenosine
 Triphosphate Release and P2 Receptor Signaling in Piezo1 Channel-Dependent
 Mechanoregulation. *Front Pharmacol* **10**, 1304, doi:10.3389/fphar.2019.01304.
- 427 Wei, X., Cho, K. S., Thee, E. F., Jager, M. J. & Chen, D. F. (2019) Neuroinflammation and microglia in glaucoma: time for a paradigm shift. *J Neurosci Res* 97, 70-76, doi:10.1002/jnr.24256.
- Weinreb, R. N., Leung, C. K., Crowston, J. G., Medeiros, F. A., Friedman, D. S., Wiggs,
 J. L. *et al.* (2016) Primary open-angle glaucoma. *Nat Rev Dis Primers* 2, 16067,
 doi:10.1038/nrdp.2016.67.
- Willebrords, J., Maes, M., Crespo Yanguas, S. & Vinken, M. (2017) Inhibitors of connexin and pannexin channels as potential therapeutics. *Pharmacol Ther* **180**, 144-160, doi:10.1016/j.pharmthera.2017.07.001.
- Willment, J. A., Lin, H.-H., Reid, D. M., Taylor, P. R., Williams, D. L., Wong, S. Y. C. *et al.* (2003) Dectin-1 Expression and Function Are Enhanced on Alternatively Activated and
 GM-CSF-Treated Macrophages and Are Negatively Regulated by IL-10,

Dexamethasone, and Lipopolysaccharide. *The Journal of Immunology* **171**, 4569-4573, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.171.9.4569.

- Wilson, G. N., Inman, D. M., Dengler Crish, C. M., Smith, M. A. & Crish, S. D. (2015)
 Early pro-inflammatory cytokine elevations in the DBA/2J mouse model of glaucoma. J Neuroinflammation 12, 176, doi:10.1186/s12974-015-0399-0.
- Wilson, J. L., Bouillaud, F., Almeida, A. S., Vieira, H. L., Ouidja, M. O., Dubois-Rande, J. L. *et al.* (2017) Carbon monoxide reverses the metabolic adaptation of microglia cells to an inflammatory stimulus. *Free Radic Biol Med* **104**, 311-323, doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2017.01.022.
- Xia, J., Lim, J. C., Lu, W., Beckel, J. M., Macarak, E. J., Laties, A. M. *et al.* (2012) Neurons respond directly to mechanical deformation with pannexin-mediated ATP release and autostimulation of P2X7 receptors. *J Physiol* **590**, 2285-2304, doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2012.227983.
- 434 Xia, Y., Zhang, Z., Lin, W., Yan, J., Zhu, C., Yin, D. *et al.* (2020) Modulating microglia activation prevents maternal immune activation induced schizophrenia-relevant behavior phenotypes via arginase 1 in the dentate gyrus. *Neuropsychopharmacology* **45**, 1896-1908, doi:10.1038/s41386-020-0743-7.
- Xu, H. & Ren, D. (2015) Lysosomal physiology. *Annu Rev Physiol* 77, 57-80,
 doi:10.1146/annurev-physiol-021014-071649.
- Xu, Y., Propson, N. E., Du, S., Xiong, W. & Zheng, H. (2021) Autophagy deficiency modulates microglial lipid homeostasis and aggravates tau pathology and spreading.
 Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **118**, doi:10.1073/pnas.2023418118.
- Yang, Q. Q. & Zhou, J. W. (2019) Neuroinflammation in the central nervous system:Symphony of glial cells. *Glia* 67, 1017-1035, doi:10.1002/glia.23571.
- You, T., Cheng, Y., Zhong, J., Bi, B., Zeng, B., Zheng, W. *et al.* (2017) Roflupram, a
 Phosphodiesterase 4 Inhibitior, Suppresses Inflammasome Activation through Autophagy

in Microglial Cells. ACS Chem Neurosci 8, 2381-2392,

doi:10.1021/acschemneuro.7b00065.

- Yu, C., Roubeix, C., Sennlaub, F. & Saban, D. R. (2020) Microglia versus Monocytes:
 Distinct Roles in Degenerative Diseases of the Retina. *Trends Neurosci* 43, 433-449, doi:10.1016/j.tins.2020.03.012.
- Yuan L, N. A. (2001) Activated microglia in the human glaucomatous optic nerve head. J
 Neurosci Res 64, 523-532, doi:10.1002/jnr.1104.
- 441 Yuan, L. & Neufeld, A. (2001) Activated microglia in the human glaucomatous optic nerve head. *J Neurosci Res*, 523-532.
- Yun, S. P., Kam, T. I., Panicker, N., Kim, S., Oh, Y., Park, J. S. *et al.* (2018) Block of A1 astrocyte conversion by microglia is neuroprotective in models of Parkinson's disease.
 Nat Med 24, 931-938, doi:10.1038/s41591-018-0051-5.
- Zabel, M. K., Zhao, L., Zhang, Y., Gonzalez, S. R., Ma, W., Wang, X. *et al.* (2016)
 Microglial phagocytosis and activation underlying photoreceptor degeneration is
 regulated by CX3CL1-CX3CR1 signaling in a mouse model of retinitis pigmentosa. *Glia*64, 1479-1491, doi:10.1002/glia.23016.
- Zamanian, J. L., Xu, L., Foo, L. C., Nouri, N., Zhou, L., Giffard, R. G. *et al.* (2012)
 Genomic analysis of reactive astrogliosis. *J Neurosci* 32, 6391-6410,
 doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.6221-11.2012.
- Zambrano, A., Otth, C., Mujica, L., Concha, II & Maccioni, R. B. (2007) Interleukin-3 prevents neuronal death induced by amyloid peptide. *BMC Neurosci* 8, 82, doi:10.1186/1471-2202-8-82.
- Zanoni, I. & Granucci, F. (2013) Role of CD14 in host protection against infections and in metabolism regulation. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol* **3**, 32, doi:10.3389/fcimb.2013.00032.
- Zarruk, J. G., Greenhalgh, A. D. & David, S. (2018) Microglia and macrophages differ in their inflammatory profile after permanent brain ischemia. *Exp Neurol* **301**, 120-132, doi:10.1016/j.expneurol.2017.08.011.

- Zhang, X., Li, A., Ge, J., Reigada, D., Laties, A. M. & Mitchell, C. H. (2007) Acute
 increase of intraocular pressure releases ATP into the anterior chamber. *Exp Eye Res*85, 637-643, doi:10.1016/j.exer.2007.07.016.
- Zhang, X., Zhang, R., Zhou, X. & Wu, J. (2018) Decreased d-Serine Levels Prevent
 Retinal Ganglion Cell Apoptosis in a Glaucomatous Animal Model. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 59, 5045-5052, doi:10.1167/iovs.18-24691.
- Zhang, Z., Zhang, Z.-Y., Wu, Y. & Schluesener, H. J. (2012) Lesional Accumulation of CD163+ Macrophages/microglia in Rat Traumatic Brain Injury. *Brain Research* 1461, 102-110, doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2012.04.038.
- Zhitomirsky, B., Yunaev, A., Kreiserman, R., Kaplan, A., Stark, M. & Assaraf, Y. G.
 (2018) Lysosomotropic drugs activate TFEB via lysosomal membrane fluidization and consequent inhibition of mTORC1 activity. *Cell Death & Disease* 9, 1191, doi:10.1038/s41419-018-1227-0.
- Zoncu, R., Bar-Peled, L., Efeyan, A., Wang, S., Sancak, Y. & Sabatini, D. M. (2011)
 mTORC1 senses lysosomal amino acids through an inside-out mechanism that requires the vacuolar H(+)-ATPase. *Science* 334, 678-683, doi:10.1126/science.1207056.
- Zumerle, S., Calì, B., Munari, F., Angioni, R., Di Virgilio, F., Molon, B. *et al.* (2019)
 Intercellular Calcium Signaling Induced by ATP Potentiates Macrophage Phagocytosis.
 Cell Reports 27, 1-10.e14, doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2019.03.011.